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(1)

CYBERSHOPPING AND SALES TAX:
FINDING THE RIGHT MIX

WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 1, 2001

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON FINANCE,

Washington, DC.
The hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:07 a.m., in

room 215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Max Baucus
(chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Breaux, Graham, Lincoln, Grassley, Thomp-
son, and Snowe.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM MONTANA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
Today the committee will examine a number of issues involving

taxation and the Internet. We have an impressive panel of experts
to help us understand these important issues, quite a panel, I
might add. There are seven of you there.

I want to thank all of you for appearing and welcome you to the
Finance Committee. I deeply appreciate the time and attention you
are paying to this extremely important issue. I know how much
time you have dedicated to your thoughts and efforts to it, and I
thank you for it.

When Congress approved the Internet Tax Freedom Act in 1998,
we did two things. We imposed a moratorium on multiple and dis-
criminatory taxes on the Internet and on Internet access taxes. We
also set up a National Advisory Commission to examine a long list
of issues involving taxation and electronic commerce.

The commission reported back to Congress in April of 2000, but
was unable to give us a clear path on how to proceed. So here we
are, facing the expiration of the moratorium. We are confronted by
a need to act before October 21.

The question is, what should we do? I, frankly, have not made
up mind on what is the best way to proceed. It seems, though, that
all sides agree on one thing: Congress should do something.

All of our options, however, have consequences. What if nothing
is done and the moratorium is allowed to expire? Will States begin
to treat the Internet and Internet businesses as ‘‘cash cows?’’ I sin-
cerely hope not.

In Montana, as in most large rural States, we rely on the Inter-
net and the advancements in technology. The Internet enables our
residents to take college courses, consult with doctors without leav-
ing home.
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Farmers can now go on-line to consult with plant specialists a
thousand miles away. Citizens can use the Internet to interact with
government agencies, like renewing their car registration, and even
their driver’s license.

This technology also allows people to shop for things they may
not otherwise have access to. The Internet opens up the world to
Montana, and Montana to the world. It is truly an essential tool
for participating in the new economy.

A recent study by the Bureau of Economic Research states that,
of all Montana manufacturers, over 40 percent maintain a web site,
and approximately 15 buy supplies and take orders over the Inter-
net.

Governments at all levels should do more to foster, not hamper,
the availability of the Internet and particularly to low-income and
rural families. I would hope that we keep this in mind as we move
forward.

Even though the Internet Tax Freedom Act had nothing to do
with the States’ ability to collect taxes for on-line transactions, this
is the issue that seems to dominate the discussions about e-com-
merce.

Sales taxes are paid by the consumer, not by the seller. Con-
sumers in Montana do not pay sales tax. Montana does not have
a sales tax. That is our choice, just like it is the choice of 45 other
States and the District of Columbia to have a sales tax.

The Internet Tax Freedom Act did not affect the ability of those
45 states and the District of Columbia to impose a sales tax on on-
line purchases. If someone walks into a store in any State with
sales tax and buys an end table for their living room, they will pay
a sales tax. That same sales tax, or use tax, would be due if they
ordered it by phone or on-line. That is the current law.

What worries the States, it appears, is that the growth of elec-
tronic commerce exacerbates the problem that has existed between
States and catalog merchants for decades.

I hope our witnesses will help us understand the true magnitude
of this problem and the extent to which some of the problem lies
in the States’ ability, or inability, to enforce its use tax.

There apparently is a problem, or we likely would not be here
today. States increasingly are feeling a revenue crunch. Dwindling
State revenues threaten funding for essential expenditures on edu-
cation or health care.

We in Congress are being asked to help them. The States want
us to enhance their ability to have out-of-State businesses collect
sales taxes on sales made to consumers in their States.

Again, what we do here has consequences. The Supreme Court
said it is up to Congress to decide whether States can require sell-
ers to collect sales taxes. Is now the right time? Can businesses of
any size and of any location comply with such a requirement if it
were imposed on them? What should we require the States to do
to minimize burdens on businesses?

I am concerned that we may not be there yet. I am not sure how
long it will take us to get to where we need to be. I worry that if
we just say to the States, go ahead, make all the businesses collect
your sales taxes, then Montana businesses, like TrainNow.net, in
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*For more information on this subject, see also, Joint Committee on Taxation staff report,
‘‘Overview of Issues Related to the Internet Tax Freedom Act and of Proposals To Extend or
Modify the Act’’, July 30, 2001, JCX–64–01.

Billings, will be threatened by the reach of tax collectors from all
over the Nation, and possibly all over the globe.

I also want to ensure that we move carefully with regard to busi-
ness activity taxes. If changes are made in the area of sales tax col-
lections, could States use this as an opportunity to say to an out-
of-State business that it also owes income taxes? This is an impor-
tant question for this committee to consider.

Montana does have a corporate income tax and they do not want
to make it easier for other States to take tax dollars from Montana
businesses. Montana needs those resources to finance State serv-
ices and provide for its people and its residents.

The States themselves appear to agree that things need to be
simpler in order to make this work. I hope we can talk a bit about
the progress States are making toward that goal.

I would like to be certain that, if we address the need of the
States, we do not crush our small businesses at the same time.
There must be balance. We must find the right mix. At a min-
imum, it makes sense to have clear rules so that businesses can
easily be able to understand their responsibilities.

Given the very nature of electronic commerce, we also need to
look at whether additional State tax burdens will encourage busi-
nesses to locate outside of the United States. There are important
international elements to this debate. I know that some of our wit-
nesses will touch upon this subject.

As I said before, I have not yet made up my mind on what is the
best way to proceed. I hope today’s hearing will provide us with
useful guidance. I look forward to hearing from all of our witnesses
and working with my colleagues as we address these issues.*

The CHAIRMAN. I think, unless Senators have statements they
wish to make, I would like to go straight to the panel.

Senator BREAUX. Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Breaux?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN BREAUX, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM LOUISIANA

Senator BREAUX. Mr. Chairman, I think it is very important. I
mean, I think that we have struggled with this issue. I would say
to our colleagues on the Finance Committee and other committees,
principally the Commerce Committee on which I happen to serve
as a member, regardless of where we come out on this issue, I
think it is clearly, in essence, a tax issue.

I think that this committee should be seriously involved in set-
ting tax policies in these type of instances. I am very pleased that
the Chairman has decided to have this hearing to allow the tax-
writing committee of the Senate to be involved in the decisions that
I think we are going to be facing.

Thank you for that.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator.
I would like to proceed. Our panel includes Tom Woodward, who

is the Assistant Director for Tax Analysis at the CBO; Frank
Shafroth, Director of the Office of State Federal Relations, National
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Governors Association; David Bullington, vice president of Taxation
at Wal-Mart Stores; Frank Julian, vice president and general coun-
sel for Federated Department Stores; Dr. Michael Greve, John G.
Searle Scholar for the American Enterprise Institute; the Honor-
able Steven Rauschenberger, State Senator from Illinois, with the
National Conference of State Legislatures; and Jeff Friedman, who
is a partner of KPMG.

All right. Mr. Woodward, why don’t you begin? We have a five-
minute rule here. All of the statements will be included in the
record, so you need not ask. I will ask you to summarize your testi-
mony, then we will ask questions afterwards.

Mr. Woodward, why do you not proceed?

STATEMENT OF TOM WOODWARD, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR FOR
TAX ANALYSIS, CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE, WASH-
INGTON, DC

Mr. WOODWARD. Mr. Chairman, Senator Thompson, other mem-
bers of the committee, I am pleased to be here to talk about col-
lecting sales and use taxes on remote purchases such as those that
are made on the Internet. I would like to emphasize that my re-
marks are limited to that issue. They do not address other taxes
on Internet use.

Since the written testimony will be submitted for the record, I
will limit my remarks to oral summary.

I have three basic points. First, States and localities cannot eas-
ily collect taxes on out-of-jurisdiction purchases by their residents.
The growth of those purchases and the difficulty of enforcing com-
pliance combine to erode their sales tax bases.

Current estimates suggests that such erosion could be large
enough to compel many States to choose between reducing spend-
ing or seeking new revenues through higher tax rates or new taxes.

Second, as long as consumers in a State that imposes a sales tax
can escape that tax by buying from an out-of-State vendor, tax con-
siderations, rather than economic costs, will, in part, drive deci-
sions about consumption and production, generating economic inef-
ficiency by misallocating resources and causing some output to be
lost.

Third, requiring out-of-State vendors to collect and remit sales
taxes could impose significant compliance costs on them because
States and localities levy those taxes at different rates and include
different goods and services in their tax bases.

Compliance costs might be significantly reduced by using com-
puter technology and developing new institutional arrangements
for more streamlined tax collection, or by partially harmonizing
State sales tax regimes among those States that impose sales
taxes.

Extending these qualitative conclusions further is difficult, be-
cause these various costs and benefits are poorly quantified. For a
variety of reasons, we do not know exactly how much States and
localities are losing in revenue because of remote sales. Estimates
exist, but they vary. Estimates of losses specifically from e-com-
merce are even less reliable.

Similarly, we do not know exactly how costly it is for remote
merchants to assess, collect, and remit sales taxes to multiple juris-
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dictions, and we do not know how much streamlining State sales
tax administration, harmonizing State sales tax regimes, or using
advanced computer software will reduce those collections costs.

We can say that the other issues raised in the sales tax debate
do not have as much relevance in terms of economic analysis. In
particular, the Internet does not display those characteristics that
would lead us to conclude that exempting e-commerce from sales
taxation would lead to any significant efficiency or productivity
gains for the economy.

Nor would ending the effective sales tax exemption for remote
sales appear to create any significant fairness problems. If any-
thing, it may help remedy some of the perceptions of unfairness
that come from the exemption.

Similarly, remote collection is not necessary for States to deal
with their loss of revenues or with the added regressivity from the
effect of exemptions. States can deal with those problems through
other changes in their tax regimes, although that may not be their
preferred means of doing so.

Aspects of the issue lie outside economics’ ability to shed much
light. In particular, there is nothing much economic analysis can
say that speaks to the concern that requiring remote collection will
mean, effectively, raising taxes or that conditioning this authority
on sales tax harmonization would interfere with State and local fis-
cal autonomy.

That leaves us then with the underlying economic issues. The ef-
fective tax exemption for remote purchases worsens the inherent
inefficiencies of the sales tax. Giving States authority to collect
taxes from remote retailers would help lessen those inefficiency
costs. But that imposes compliance costs on the sellers with the
possibility that those compliance costs can be lessened through a
variety of mechanisms.

So, in terms of economics, the debate is fundamentally about
whether the compliance costs are significant enough to outweigh
the efficiency concerns and how much those compliance costs can
be reduced.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Woodward.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Woodward appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Shafroth?

STATEMENT OF FRANK SHAFROTH, DIRECTOR OF THE OF-
FICE OF STATE-FEDERAL RELATIONS, NATIONAL GOV-
ERNORS ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. SHAFROTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Nation’s Governors want to ensure that the country will be

competitive in this global economy in which the dominant source
of social wealth will be knowledge and information, and no longer
manufacturing.

Governors understand that the traditional State local structure
of property, sales, and income taxes does not reflect the old concept
of borders in this new borderless economy, or the driving knowl-
edge forces of the economy.
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They, therefore, recognize that there must be structural changes
for a new State local tax structure that matches this information
age. This will require cooperation, not just among States, but
States with local governments, States with the private sector, and
hopefully with your committee. They look forward to your leader-
ship in this effort.

Specifically, the issues that are the most important facing the
Governors: what should be taxed in the future as production and
consumption becomes disconnected from geography?

How do you create a fair, neutral tax system, as Tom discussed,
one that does not discriminate for or against new technologies but
that improves productivity and enhances opportunity?

How do you address a growing long-term structural gap between
the investment demands of States and local governments and reve-
nues, especially in education and health care, areas where we have
a joint agenda with Congress, especially with regard to Medicaid,
over the coming decade?

How do we preserve State and local autonomy at a time when
the networked economy pushes society towards uniform standards
and common protocols?

Two years ago—nearly 2 years ago today—the Governors met
privately and discussed whether, given the increasing erosion of
the sales tax, they needed to discuss replacing the sales tax with
a new tax or whether it could be replaced with a 21st century sales
and use tax system that would create much greater efficiency for
the national economy.

They determined, and the initial name for it, Tom, was the No
Burden Sales Tax System because of that concern about the collec-
tion burden on remote sellers.

At the Federal level, the Governors strongly support the legisla-
tion co-sponsored by Senators Graham, Breaux, Enzi, and others,
S. 512, to provide States with the authority to require remote sell-
ers to collect State and local sales and use taxes, combined with an
extension of the Internet Tax Freedom Act.

I would note that 16 States have passed legislation to enable the
Streamlined Sales Tax project and to provide for modifying the
laws in those States, the two most recent Governors signing those
being from Florida and Texas. We are awaiting enactment by three
more Governors where the State legislatures have acted on this
legislation.

Unlike the report on NPR this morning describing your hearing,
Mr. Chairman, the hearing today is not whether sales made over
the Internet should continue to be tax-free, since, except to those
purchasers in Montana and the four other States without a sales
tax, they are not tax-free.

It is a collection question not unlike this committee has faced in
the past with regard to dividends and capital gains where, despite
the goodness of taxpayers, sometimes a little help is necessary.

So the issue is a collection issue. Forester’s most recent report
last November indicates that, by the year 2004, Internet sales will
reduce State sales tax revenues by $13.7 billion. So it is a substan-
tial number, particularly as we look at the education bill in con-
ference today between the House and the Senate.
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One of the key concerns of Governors is inequity. As Congress-
man Cox’s staff director said when I discussed the possibility of ex-
empting airline tickets purchased over the Internet from the do-
mestic and international Federal airline ticket tax, he said, you do
not understand.

‘‘If we did that, pretty soon all Americans would only purchase
their airline tickets over the Internet. We would have no funds
coming into the Airport and Airways Trust Fund and we would not
have a balanced Federal budget.’’

I said, ‘‘Well, I do understand that part. What I do not under-
stand is somehow why it is uniquely different for purchasers of
products when they can go into a furniture store, test items, order
the same items for the same price, without having those taxes col-
lected over the Internet.’’

So, that will accelerate the erosion. Moreover, as I am assuming
Mr. Bullington will discuss, I do not think you can long have a sit-
uation where there is a substantial difference or inequity that so
discriminates against main street retailers.

So what are the Governors doing about it? As I said, they have
initiated the streamlined sales tax project. I think back to 1986
when some of you were involved in trying to streamline and sim-
plify the Federal Tax Code, and what a simple process that was.
Now you need to multiply that by 7,500. That is the number of dif-
ferent sales tax systems in the United States.

This is a process which deals with extraordinary details, like how
do you have a comparable rounding rule for a sales price, some-
thing that consumed days of negotiations? When we first discussed
this with the Governors they said, well, just fix it. It should not be
a problem.

But the final proposal will reduce revenues to some States by
tens of millions of dollars. So trying to work something out this
broad has been an exceptional process.

The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead, but do not take advantage of it.
Mr. SHAFROTH. I will not, Mr. Chairman.
So it is fairly extraordinary that, without any certainty whether

Congress would actually give the authority to States to require re-
mote sellers to collect and remit on the same basis as, say, Mr.
Bullington’s stores, that 19 State legislatures have actually passed
legislation to enable an interstate compact between the partici-
pating States.

It is extraordinary that 38 States have participated for the last
2 years in this process, and I think there is a better-than-even
chance that, within 2 years, 21⁄2 more years, 25 States will have
enacted very substantial changes to eliminate most of the burden
on those remote sellers. I cannot think of any process like this.

The one other thing I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, in clos-
ing, is that, number one, I do not think in the end we can reach
a level playing field without your involvement.

This is something that is going to involve making sure this sys-
tem works for the private sector, making sure it works and protects
the autonomy of State and local governments, and making sure
that you all give us the legal authority to make sure the field is
level.
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I say this having completed, a year ago, the Mobile Tele-
communications Sourcing Act. If you think about wireless phones,
cell phones, you make a call. Maybe you are driving down here in
the morning. You are crossing through Arlington County, Alexan-
dria, the District of Columbia.

You are on the same phone call, you are in three jurisdictions.
To whom do you remit the taxes? We spent 3 years negotiating
with the wireless industry and said, it does not make sense any
more. You can buy a bucket of minutes from AT&T.

So we agreed, over that period of time, for a new sourcing des-
tination for the taxes so your main place of business or main resi-
dence is going to be where the taxes are remitted, no matter where
you are making those calls.

That was a difficult process. It was a finite process just dealing
with wireless phones. It could not happen without Congressional
action. At the end of the day, it passed unanimously in the House
and the Senate, and President Clinton signed it.

So I am saying, at the end of the day, I think we can remove the
burdens that Tom talked about, we can create a system that is far
more efficient for the retail industry in this country, but it cannot
be done without a partnership involving you.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Shafroth.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Shafroth appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bullington?

STATEMENT OF DAVID BULLINGTON, VICE PRESIDENT OF
TAXATION, WAL-MART STORES, INC., BENTONVILLE, AR

Mr. BULLINGTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Wal-Mart is a founding member of the E-Fairness Coalition,

which includes brick-and-mortar and on-line retailers, realtors, re-
tail and real estate associations, publicly- and privately-owned
shopping centers, and several major high-tech-related companies.

Wal-Mart is also a member of the International Mass Retail As-
sociation, which represents value-priced general merchandise re-
tailers.

These organizations are committed to the establishment of a
level playing field for retailing in which sales of goods are taxed in
the same manner regardless of the medium of sale. We all agree
that it is simply unfair that brick-and-mortar retailers are required
to collect sales taxes, while remote on-line competitors are exempt.

Wal-Mart has participated in the Internet economy for some time
now and, like a lot of companies, has modified its approach to on-
line selling as it went. A year-and-a-half ago, we adjusted our cor-
porate structure so that Wal-Mart.com on-line would reside in a
separate subsidiary corporation headquartered in California.

One of the reasons for taking this step was so that the site would
not have to collect sales taxes for the vast majority of States and,
accordingly, we would be more price competitive with other on-line
sellers.

This posturing so as not to have to collect sales tax has become
prevalent among other major retailers as they strive to compete
head-on with their pure-play remote competitors.
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At Wal-Mart, we believe the time has come to put in place the
mechanism whereby a level playing field can be created so that all
large companies participate in across-the-board collection of the ex-
isting State and local sales taxes.

I should mention our Arkansas-headquartered Samsclub.com,
which does collect sales tax on all its taxable sales due to its close
integration with our clubs.

I mentioned Samsclub.com because, on a very tight develop-
mental budget, it put in place the underlying infrastructure and
software necessary to collect taxes for all of the 6,500-plus jurisdic-
tional possibilities, a feat that has so often been referred to as an
impossibility. If we can do it in Arkansas, it can be done in other
parts of the country.

Now back to California-based Wal-Mart.com. It is currently be-
ginning the process of moving its on-line business to one that is
fully integrated with the operations of Wal-Mart’s physical stores.

As Wal-Mart.com adds interactive kiosks in our stores or under-
takes other activities within a State, it will start collecting sales
taxes within each State.

The existing sales tax collection loophole discriminates against
an important part of our customer base, the lower-income family.
This family pays the sales tax day in and day out, but likely has
neither the Internet access nor the banking and credit card rela-
tionships necessary to order on-line.

Wal-Mart and most other retailers are only seeking equitable tax
treatment where a product is taxed the same regardless of how it
is ordered or delivered.

As a final matter, I would like to respond to an argument that
some opponents of this approach have made in recent months. The
argument is that resolution of the sales tax issue is too controver-
sial and complicated for Congress to address at this time, and that
the only feasible course, therefore, is for Congress to extend the
current moratorium now and resolve the sales tax issue at a later
time.

In response, it can fairly be said that most of the interests cur-
rently participating in the debate on this matter have developed a
consensus on major points involved.

First, there is agreement among most of those who have testified
before Congress, including a number of major e-tailers, that there
should, in fact, be a level playing field. There is also agreement
that substantial sales tax simplification should precede Congres-
sional action to create the level playing field.

And there is agreement on the very large majority of the ele-
ments of the simplification that has to be considered as possible
components of an acceptable sales tax system.

The very few elements that remain in dispute, we believe, can be
addressed quickly and without great difficulty by Congress prior to
the expiration of the current moratorium.

Moreover, if the committee should disagree with that assess-
ment, which we strongly hope it will not, we have a related rec-
ommendation. In that event, the moratorium should be extended
for only so long as it takes for the Congress to resolve whatever
issues it cannot resolve by October 21.
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While we do not believe the moratorium should be allowed to ex-
pire, only simple extensions should be considered that are meas-
ured in months and not years. Any longer extension would send
precisely the wrong message to the States that are now addressing
simplification.

That is the message that Congress is less than committed to ad-
dressing the issues identified by the Supreme Court’s decision in
Quill, less than committed to providing adequate guidance to the
States regarding simplification, and less than committed to estab-
lishing a level playing field on an expeditious schedule. It is a mes-
sage that we hope this committee would be reluctant to send.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Bullington.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Bullington appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Julian, you are next.

STATEMENT OF FRANK JULIAN, VICE PRESIDENT AND TAX
COUNSEL, FEDERATED DEPARTMENT STORES, CINCINNATI,
OHIO

Mr. JULIAN. Mr. Chairman, good morning.
The CHAIRMAN. Good morning.
Mr. JULIAN. My name is Frank Julian. I am operating vice presi-

dent with Federated Department Stores in Cincinnati.
Federated operates over 450 department stores in 34 States

under the names of Bloomingdale’s, Macy’s, the Bon Marche,
Burdines, and others, and a significant direct-to-consumer presence
with its Fingerhut, Bloomingdale’s By Mail, and Macys.com sub-
sidiaries.

I am here today on behalf of the Direct Marketing Association
and the Internet Tax Fairness Coalition. We firmly believe that the
moratorium against new and discriminatory taxes on the Internet
should be extended, and the moratorium against taxes on Internet
access should be made permanent.

While there is widespread support for extending these moratoria,
many have urged Congress to make collection of sales tax by re-
mote sellers the sine qua non to extending these moratoria. We do
not believe that these two issues are so intertwined that the mora-
toria cannot be extended without addressing the sales tax issue.

The constitution vests in Congress the authority to protect inter-
state commerce. This is a serious responsibility that Congress
should not abdicate to the States.

Thus, to the extent Congress is inclined to address the sales tax
collection issue, we believe it is imperative for Congress to require
the States to substantially simplify their sales tax systems under
parameters which Congress establishes, and then to evaluate the
States’ simplification efforts before granting them broad tax collec-
tion authority.

My written testimony contains a list of 19 simplification param-
eters that we believe are essential. Of these 19 principles, however,
two that are among the most important to businesses are the two
that State and local governments have opposed most vigorously.
First, only one sales and use tax rate and base per State, and sec-
ond, bright line nexus standards for business activity taxes.
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We also cannot over-emphasize the need to adequately com-
pensate all sellers for collecting sales tax. In our view, S. 288, in-
troduced by Senator Wyden, contains the appropriate simplification
standards and we support that bill. The level of simplification
called for in S. 512, introduced by Senator Dorgan, in our view is
inadequate.

The States have begun simplification efforts through the Stream-
lined Sales Tax Project, or SSTP. In December, the SSTP released
model legislation that it encouraged its member States to adopt.

The SSTP model includes some of the important simplification
standards that we believe are essential. Many of the SSTP’s sim-
plification provisions, however, do not even become effective until
2006. In the final analysis, this proposal falls into the category of
simplification-light.

In January, the NCSL created its own version of a model act. If
the SSTP’s model is simplification-light, the NCSL’s version is,
clearly, simplification ultra-light. As a result, there are now com-
peting versions of inadequate tax simplification being considered by
various States.

You just heard that 16 States enacted legislation this year. This
figure is very deceiving. Only two States enacted legislation that
actually simplified their taxes. The others merely agreed to engage
in future discussions.

Simply relying on software is not the solution. From first-hand
experience, I can tell you that the software that exists today is not
capable of successfully navigating the 7,600 different sales tax
rates across the country, or the myriad of rules imposed by those
7,600 jurisdictions.

Several members of Congress have been told that sales tax col-
lection can be avoided if an Internet affiliate of a brick-and-mortar
store places a kiosk in the store at which customers can place or-
ders for merchandise. This is simply not true.

Under existing law, a seller that has physical presence or nexus
in a State through property, employees, or agents, is required to
collect sales tax on all of its sales made into that State.

The presence of a remote seller’s kiosk in the State would con-
stitute nexus in the State for that remote seller, thus legally obli-
gating that remote seller to collect sales tax in that State.

To the extent there are remote sellers trying to take advantage
of this perceived loophole, the remedy is for the State revenue au-
thorities to enforce existing law. It does not require any act of Con-
gress or of the State legislatures.

Mr. Shafroth compared collecting sales tax on remote sales to col-
lecting the Federal Airline Ticket Tax. Such a comparison is not
even comparing apples to oranges. It is more like comparing apples
to frogs. The ticket tax is a single rate on a single commodity col-
lected for one jurisdiction.

Requiring remote sellers to collect sales tax under the current
environment would involve collecting 7,600 tax rates on behalf of
7,600 different jurisdictions on millions of different products.

Congress should act now to extend the moratorium and to per-
manently ban taxes on Internet access charges. Granting the
States the power to require remote sellers to collect their tax
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should not be made a condition precedent to extending the mora-
toria.

To the extent Congress is going to address the sales tax collec-
tion issue, it must be cognizant of its responsibilities under the
Commerce Clause. It must assure that any grant of tax collection
authority to the States does not interfere with, or place undue or
discriminatory burdens on, interstate commerce.

Mr. Chairman, this committee just passed a $1.3 trillion tax cut
that will be a significant boost to our weakening economy. The last
thing Congress should do now is to burden a fragile sector of our
economy by requiring remote sellers to collect sales tax under a De-
pression era system.

I thank you very much for the opportunity to testify.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Julian. That is

very provocative.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Julian appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Greve?

STATEMENT OF DR. MICHAEL GREVE, JOHN G. SEARLE
SCHOLAR, AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE, WASH-
INGTON, DC

Dr. GREVE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The thrust of my testimony, which has been submitted into the

record, is that we should scrap the entire sales tax system which
is beyond repair and replace it with a system that is based on the
origin of the transaction and not its destination, that is to say, the
customer’s home State.

All the intractable problems before this committee—compliance
costs, definitions, neutrality, nexus, and on, and on—would dis-
appear. Every sale through whatever channel would be taxed once
at an equal rate, namely in the State where it came from.

Wal-Mart and the guys from the DMA, who cannot seem to agree
on anything, would shake hands and go home. You would no doubt
see them again, but not on this issue.

At the same time, I believe that an origin-based system is con-
sistent with Federalism. It is the only solution that, to my mind,
is consistent with basic Federalism principles.

There are many good reasons for doing this. What is the objec-
tion? Well, there is only one. That is, there would be lots of tax
competition under an origin-based system. Everybody would move
to Montana and sell from there. There would be zero tax rates ev-
erywhere. Senator Baucus likes that, evidently. Unfortunately, that
is not going to happen. We have some form of tax competition even
now and the sales tax rates are not zero everywhere.

What is true is that you would get intensified tax competition.
The question is, is that a good thing or a bad thing?

I will use my remaining two or three minutes to impress upon
you three points. First is the point that Chairman Baucus made at
the beginning. Even if you think you live in the domestic environ-
ment, you cannot ignore that you live an international environment
as well.

If you extend the destination principle that we have in the sales
tax context internationally, that means you are going to have tax
inspectors on American soil, in American companies, in American
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States to verify what kinds of sales occurred in Padua, or God
knows where in Europe. That, to my mind, is not a good idea.

The second point, is that destination, as a general principle, is
absurd. It means that each of hundreds and thousands of jurisdic-
tions gets to dictate what folks in other jurisdictions can and can-
not do. No business can operate that way.

The European Community recently threatened, on the issue of
consumer privacy protection on the Internet, to move from origin,
which it now has, to destination.

American service companies, financial service companies, said, be
our guest. Do it. Go right ahead. But we cannot operate in that
way. We cannot tailor our products to each of your jurisdictions
and its specifications. The difference between destination or origin
here is the difference between the stone age and a modern informa-
tion economy.

So, even if you disavow the origin concept and competition in one
case, it seems to me you should do so grudgingly, and with a gen-
eral acknowledgement that the presumption in the usual run of
cases runs the other way.

A related point, and that is my final point. Before the fact, we
always underestimate the benefits of competition and always gross-
ly overestimate the costs. To prove it, I brought you a prop. You
cannot see it, but you do not have to see it because you all have
six of these. It is a credit card. This one is good across the country
and carries an interest rate of 0.9 percent.

How did I get a hold of that? The answer is, because the credit
card transaction is controlled by the bank’s home State’s terms and
not by mine. Suppose the opposite. Suppose we had a destination
principle in that context. Every bank would have to comply with
50 different regulatory regimes.

If that were true, very rich people could still get credit cards, but
the rest of us could not. We would all be running around with local
credit cards for our local gas station and our local supermarket.
There would be no national consumer credit market and we would
never know what we were missing.

That was, in fact, the case until two decades ago, roughly, when
the Supreme Court decided that the origin principle, rather than
the destination principle, applied to credit card transactions. At
that point, banks sorted themselves, first into South Dakota and
then elsewhere, and consumer credit markets exploded.

No one here, I trust, would dream of shutting those markets
down. But had the question been put to legislative consideration in
advance at the time, there would have been the same dire pre-
dictions that you hear now about defenseless consumers and the
States’ rights to protect them, and about a race to the bottom, and
anyone who would have forecasted the huge expansion and democ-
ratization of consumer credit markets would have been laughed out
of this body.

Again, that is natural. We always tend to prefer the comforts of
a regulated world to the benefits of a more open and competitive
world. But the credit card example and many other examples, I
think, show that that is a mistake, and we should learn from that
mistake.
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We should start with the presumption against anti-competitive
legislation and, on appropriate occasions, take a flyer and give com-
petition a chance. This is one such chance.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Dr. Greve. Appreciate that
[The prepared statement of Dr. Greve appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Next, is Hon. Steven Rauschenberger, State Sen-

ator from Illinois. Go ahead.

STATEMENT OF HON. STEVEN RAUSCHENBERGER, STATE SEN-
ATOR FROM ILLINOIS, NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF STATE
LEGISLATURES, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. Thank you very much. I always appre-
ciate following gifted academics. It almost kind of unbalances me.
I am a legislator, so my testimony is not quite as formal. I would
love, though, to be back when Dr. Greve does an explanation of the
Federal income tax and its effect on our economic system.

The CHAIRMAN. He is trying. I can see him right now. He wants
to speak to us right now.

Dr. GREVE. I cannot wait, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I know.
Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. I have never heard a parallel drawn be-

tween regulation of credit cards and the sales tax. It does not go
to the issue of whether States have authority over consumer pro-
tection, which still applies and it has not crippled the credit card
marketplace. So, I have got some work to do on that.

Today, I represent the National Conference of State Legislatures.
It is a bipartisan organization representing every legislator from all
50 States, our Nation’s commonwealths, territories, possessions,
and the District of Columbia.

I want to make one thing very clear. State legislators are not ad-
vocating any new or discriminatory taxes on electronic commerce.
Our desire is to establish a streamlined sales and use collection
system to more efficiently collect the transactional taxes legally im-
posed by States.

Now State legislature has enacted any Internet-specific taxes. In
fact, two have repealed taxes, telecommunication taxes, that af-
fected Internet access in the last 5 years.

The Internet and advanced telecommunications are a vital eco-
nomic force for the States, and we understand that. State legisla-
tors have no desire to be a barrier to that growth of the develop-
ment of a modern marketplace.

But State legislators are equally concerned about the impact that
a sales tax-free electronic commerce environment will have on
State revenues and the unfair competitive burden it places on tra-
ditional Main Street retailers, which is the life blood of many
States and communities.

Sales tax is the primary consumption tax for the States. It pro-
vides more than one-third of all State revenues, $150 billion in
1998. Most of the sales tax revenues go to fund education in the
States, which is a critical need. Ninety-three percent of all K-12
educational funding in the United States is funded by States and
localities which use sales tax as a primary source of revenue. We
take that revenue source very seriously.
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Sales tax is not an onerous tax. Sales taxes have been over-
whelmingly supported in the last five major referendums when it
was put to the vote, whether you are talking about the Michigan
school reform plan or plans to build stadiums.

When voters are given a choice to choose or select a tax to be
raised to do a specific purpose, they have universally, over the last
10 years, selected sales taxes, not property taxes and not income
taxes.

Some have argued that requiring remote sellers to collect State
and local sales taxes amounts to taxation without representation.
That is not true. Sales taxes are imposed on the consumer. They
are residents of the States, not the seller.

State legislators have acknowledged that the present sales and
use tax system is complex and burdensome, especially for multi-
State sellers. States are a key part of the problem and we can be
the key part of the solution.

NCSL has resolved that State and local sales tax systems must
treat all transactions equally, must be in a competitively neutral
manner, and we need to achieve substantial streamlining and sim-
plification.

Last year, NCSL drafted model legislation to authorize States’
participation in multi-State discussions to develop a simpler, more
uniform, and better system of sales and use tax.

By the end of 2000, 32 States, either by executive branch action
or by the action of both chambers of their legislature, have joined
what is now called the Streamlined Sales Tax Program. That is
Internet speed for the States.

Key features of the streamlined tax system that we are pursuing
consensus on and convergence on, is simplification, technology for
calculating, collecting, reporting, and paying the taxes, State as-
sumption of the costs of the system so that it is a burden-free sys-
tem for the sellers.

At this point we are pursuing a voluntary system for both ven-
dors and the States so we do not have a compact, and we are pur-
suing aggressive audit and exemption reform.

Simplification of the streamline sales tax systems are embodied
in Senate bill 512, the Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act
sponsored by Senator Dorgan and five members of the Commerce
Committee.

Overcoming 46 different constitutional schemes and 75 years of
modifications to 46 different historical tax systems will not be an
easy task. The progress the States have made over the past 2
years, I think, makes clear our commitment to move forward to re-
form the sales tax, but we need time, forbearance, and support
from Congress.

Regarding the Internet tax moratorium that expires, today we
believe access means the $21.95 we all pay to get on the net. Con-
vergence of technologies, mergers, and the changes in the industry
do not make it clear to us what Internet access will be in the next
5 years.

Consumers may soon be able to make long-distance and local
telephone calls through their ISP provider. We expect video-on-de-
mand to be downloadable. People are talking about merging cable
and ISP on the same wire.
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States need guidance from Congress on the Internet moratorium
question as far as defining, so we make sure that we achieve the
ends that Congress has regarding the moratorium.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Rauschenberger appears in the

appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Friedman?

STATEMENT OF JEFF FRIEDMAN, PARTNER, KPMG,
WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. FRIEDMAN. Chairman Baucus, Ranking Member Grassley,
and distinguished members of the Senate Finance Committee,
thank you for inviting me to speak at today’s hearing on Internet
taxation. The views I will express today are my own and do not
necessarily represent the views of KPMG or its clients.

In my remarks today I am going to discuss some of the inter-
national tax developments in Europe and the Organization for Eco-
nomic Cooperation and Development that could affect U.S.-based
businesses doing business over the Internet.

International issues are relevant to our domestic discussions for
at least three reasons. First, there are similar tax policy discus-
sions taking place overseas and, as a result, it is helpful to con-
sider, and perhaps benefit, from those ongoing discussions.

Second, as U.S.-based multinational companies are subject to
both foreign consumption taxes and U.S. sales and use taxes, many
business representatives would like to see taxing authorities make
similar tax policy decisions in the hope of simplifying today’s taxes.

Finally, some of the difficult issues that have prevented an inter-
national compromise on tax reform are also relevant to the domes-
tic sales and use tax debate. By way of background, discussions
concerning how to adopt consumption taxes through electronic com-
merce are taking place at the OECD and the European Commis-
sion.

These discussions are focused on how to apply value added taxes
and similar taxes to sales of digitized goods and services such as
music, software, and information services.

Currently, non-EU vendors do not have to charge VAT on sales
of digitized goods and services to EU customers. In June 2000, the
European Commission released a proposal for a directive to impose
VAT on sales by non-EU vendors of digital goods and services to
individual EU consumers.

There have been several iterations of this proposal since June of
last year. The most recent version provides that non-EU vendors
would be required to register in a single EU member state and to
pay VAT only to that member state, referred to as the member
state of identification.

However, non-EU vendors would be required to charge VAT
based on the tax rate in the customer’s jurisdiction. The member
state of identification would be responsible for remitting to each
EU member state its share of the VAT collected. Only the member
state of identification would have audit powers.

The revised proposed directive must be unanimously approved by
EU member states in order to go into effect. The revised proposal
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has received the endorsement of all but one EU member state, the
United Kingdom. The new EU president has said that the commis-
sion will press ahead on trying to obtain EU-wide agreement on
the proposal.

Some U.S. businesses have expressed concern that the revised
proposed directive could create a new competitive distortion and
place U.S. businesses at a disadvantage vis-a-vis EU vendors.

For instance, current law allows EU vendors in certain cir-
cumstances to charge tax based on where they, as opposed to their
customers, are located. The proposal would expressly deny this
simplified system to non-European businesses.

The revised proposed directive would require non-EU sellers to
verify where the customer is located at the time each sale takes
place. Many business representatives have said that they often do
not know or cannot verify where their customers of digitized goods
are located at the time of the sale.

Cross-border sales of traditional goods typically benefit from a
diminimus rule that allows sales under a certain threshold—gen-
erally around $25—to be exempt from tax. The revised proposal
does not provide a similar exemption for digitized goods and serv-
ices.

The original EC proposed directive would have exempted compa-
nies that had less than 100,000 euros in European sales from col-
lecting tax. Proposals in the U.S. to expand sales tax collection
often have a similar, albeit higher, small company exemption. The
revised proposed directive includes no such threshold and would,
therefore, subject even very small enterprises to tax obligations.

The OECD is also working on developing recommendations for
implementing a system of VAT collection for remote sales of digital
goods and services. The OECD’s consumption tax efforts are com-
prised of OECD member countries, non-member countries, and
business representatives. As a result, the OECD’s inclusive efforts
are broadly supported but are not as far along as the EC process.

In conclusion, international tax developments demonstrate that
many nations are grappling with how to adapt taxation systems to
electronic commerce, and that there are many competing concerns.

Policy makers here and abroad are correctly seeking input from
various stakeholders, including government representatives, the
business community, and tax practitioners. Their work will con-
tinue and comprehensive answers to some of the most difficult tax
policy issues do not necessarily appear imminent.

Thank you for the opportunity to address these issues today.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Friedman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Friedman appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Grassley was not here at the opening of

the hearing. I will give him, now, an opportunity to make a state-
ment.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM IOWA

Senator GRASSLEY. First of all, Mr. Chairman, I have had a
chance to read your opening statement and I associate myself with
the remarks that you made, particularly the concern of considering
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all alternatives and reserving some judgment, as I think you have,
on exactly what to do in that area. I have the same reservation.

I have a long opening statement that I want to put in the record,
but I would like to highlight a couple of things that I think are im-
portant due to our committee’s jurisdiction over this issue. My
statement deals a lot with that issue. So, I would make a couple
of points.

In the late 1960’s, early 1970’s, there were a number of Senate
bills dealing with the topic of State and local taxation. All those
bills were referred to the Senate Finance Committee. The Finance
Committee established a Subcommittee on State Taxation on Inter-
state Commerce during the 93rd Congress.

During the time when Senator Warren Magneson was chairman
of the Senate Commerce Committee, he introduced a bill ‘‘to regu-
late and foster commerce among the States by providing a system
for the taxation of interstate commerce.’’

Then he specifically designated one Senate committee to evaluate
the actions of the States in this area, and Chairman Magneson had
chosen the Senate Finance Committee.

So I want to make clear, as I am sure the Chairman would
agree, that we understand the long-term precedent of the Senate
Finance Committee having jurisdiction in this area.

I will put the rest of the statement in the record.
[The prepared statement of Senator Grassley appears in the ap-

pendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator. I appreciate that

statement. This committee does have primary jurisdiction. On the
other hand, I think there are other matters that rightfully belong
to some other committees. But that is an issue we are going to
have to wrestle with here in the Congress.

As I listen to all of you, I am just struck with many different
points of view. There is a lot of common ground here. The Internet
it here and we have to deal with it. We have complexities that have
to be straightened out so that commerce can be encouraged, not im-
peded.

Also, we want to encourage the development of new technologies,
not discourage the development of new technologies, and let the
market work in a fair, evenhanded, balanced way.

I do not hear any of you saying, and maybe I did not hear cor-
rectly, that we should just let the moratorium expire October 21.
Does anyone here think we should let it expire and let States fig-
ure this all out among themselves the best they possibly can and
let chaos reign for a while, try to encourage States to enforce the
resolution?

Mr. Shafroth, do you want to address that?
Mr. SHAFROTH. Just two things. You heard the chairman from Il-

linois say that the direction, with regard to access, has been away
from States or local governments. Tacoma was the only city in the
United States that ever enacted a specific Internet access fee. By
a narrow 13:0 vote a week later, they reversed their decision. So
I am unaware of any municipality.

But the harder issue, is what he also raised. We all read last
week that Comcast has proposed to purchase the cable division of
AT&T. Should it succeed in that, it will own the largest broad-band
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Internet access market in 8 of the 10 largest markets in the United
States. So, it will be providing Internet access.

But will that be cable, subject to cable franchise fees? Will it be
telecommunications, subject to Federal, State, and local tele-
communications taxes? Will it be Internet access?

I do not know if any of us got on our hands and knees and
opened up those wires going into homes and businesses, whether
we could distinguish the bits and the atoms and say, well, this one
is a cable part of the service so it will be subject to cable franchise
fees, this part is Internet access so it is exempt from any State or
local fees, this part is telecommunications and is subject to Federal,
State, and local telecommunications taxes. This part over here is
enhanced access. It is sort of like enhanced cable TV that you can
get.

The CHAIRMAN. So what do we do about that?
Mr. SHAFROTH. Number one, we get our friend to help us out. I

think we need something or somebody to help sort this out for us,
because I do not imagine at the Federal level, certainly not at the
State level, we want to get into the business where we have tax
policies that strongly favor America Online over AT&T, or AT&T
over Comcast. We ought to have a neutral system. I do not think
any of us yet fully understand convergence and its implications for
the United States economy.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, what is the best way to move toward that
neutral system?

Mr. SHAFROTH. The best example I have of how clearly we do not
know is the most recent Governor of Texas, who signed an Internet
access tax into law, but the law only applies after the first $25, be-
cause he could not draw that bright line between access and other
services.

But it seems to me that the General Accounting Office or CBO
ought to be directed to do a study and look specifically at this. You
ought to give them, I do not know, Tom, 9 months, 14 days, and
2 hours or so, so that you extend the moratorium for 1 year, and
you ask them to come back. What does this mean and how do we
deal with this?

The CHAIRMAN. Is there anyone here who is against extending
the moratorium for at least a year?

Mr. BULLINGTON. I would like to speak to that.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bullington?
Mr. BULLINGTON. I suggest, in my testimony, that it should be

thought of in terms of months. I think 12 months is in the realm,
still, of that. But the things relative to the sales tax issue to be re-
solved, I think, can be resolved yet in a matter of weeks, if not
months.

We are close. There are some policy-type things that have to be
decided, the direction that has to be given to the States as far as
a single rate or multiple rates, a few things like that. So, I think
we are extremely close on most of the fronts as far as the basic
issues on the sales tax.

I think it is appropriate to extend the moratorium as it relates
to access taxes. There are very difficult issues to be sorted out
there. A year may be about right.
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The CHAIRMAN. In Mr. Julian’s statement said, as a fallback, ex-
tend until certain conditions occur. I am curious what those condi-
tions would be. In effect, you are somewhat agreeing. So what con-
ditions do you have in mind? What should Congress do and have
it solved to enable the moratorium to expire?

Mr. JULIAN. Mr. Chairman, we believe that the moratorium on
Internet access charges should be made permanent, and the mora-
torium on new and discriminatory taxes, I would throw out a pe-
riod of 5 years. The reason I say that, is if you look at the stream-
lined sales tax project, several of the simplification provisions in
the streamlined sales tax project do not even kick in until 2006,
which is 5 years from now.

In addition, the Federation of Tax Administrators, which is the
trade association of State Revenue Commissioners, at its annual
meeting earlier this year passed a resolution endorsing a 5-year ex-
tension of the moratorium.

So if the sales tax simplification group thinks they need 5 years
to implement their simplification and the tax administrators think
that they need 5 years, who am I to question that?

The CHAIRMAN. Who wants to take the best shot? [Laughter.]
Who among you wants to argue against that point, that we need
5 years? If the tax commissioners say 5 years and some of the pro-
visions of the streamlined sales tax project do not kick in for 5
years, who wants to argue that is nonsense? My time has expired,
so please be short.

Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. If the argument is that this moratorium
does something, then maybe his argument for 5 years makes sense.
But States were not imposing Internet access taxes.

If you properly defined Internet access, you do not need the mor-
atorium. I think it is now widely held and believed by policy mak-
ers at the State and local level you do not need a moratorium at
all. If you believe the moratorium is a vehicle, a Congressional ve-
hicle that keeps the parties at the table discussing the future of
Internet commerce, do a short extension to keep us in dialogue.

The question is hard for me to answer because I do not perceive
any effect to the explicit moratorium that I believe your intent is.
But, absent the definition reform, there is some real fear by a lot
of us that convergence in technology is going to affect what you
maybe do not intend. So I would say, a short moratorium is all
right, I guess, if it makes you guys feel good.

The CHAIRMAN. What is short?
Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. A year.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Thank you.
Senator Grassley?
Senator GRASSLEY. I am going to ask my questions of Mr. Fried-

man, partly because this committee has jurisdiction over inter-
national trade and you talked in your comments about the Euro-
pean Union and the value added tax. I do no want to preclude any-
body else from maybe answering subsequently to Mr. Friedman’s
answer.

But this whole issue is very troubling to me. I think it means
that if a small company in my State of Iowa would set up a web
site for a digital product, then the EU would try to impose a value
added tax on those sales, even if the company and its owners have
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never stepped foot in the European Union, if I have described that
right.

Two questions. How can a U.S. company know where their cus-
tomers are located when they download a digital product? Two,
does the European Union intend to enforce this scheme, and what
can they do to our U.S. businesses if they do that?

Mr. FRIEDMAN. Regarding the first question, many business rep-
resentatives have complained to the European Commission that
they do not, in fact, either know or cannot verify where their cus-
tomers are located in the sale of a digitized good, such as music,
movies, or something like that. So that is a question that, frankly,
the European Commission has not resolved.

The enforcement mechanism, I believe, was your second ques-
tion, Senator. There is no enforcement mechanism. Ironically, what
the European Commission is proposing—it is proposed, not final-
ized—in some ways emulates our current use tax collection prob-
lem here where we have a tax that is just not being enforced.

Senator GRASSLEY. All right. I also saw in your testimony, and
I also heard you speak about it in your summary as well, about the
OECD and cooperation of the United States in the international
business community working on a plan for how the value added tax
should be imposed on digital products.

The EU is a major player, obviously, in the OECD. So since the
OECD has taken such a, it seems to be, ‘‘go slow’’ approach to this,
I guess I am surprised that the EU will not honor these efforts. It
seems to me that EU members have then consequently jumped the
gun and should work on these complex issues within the OECD-
established process.

Two questions. If the EU schemes go through, do you think that
that is a message then for any other countries? Second, does this
mean that every country in the world could be requiring U.S. busi-
nesses to collect taxes just because a citizen of that country visits
a web site and makes a purchase?

Mr. FRIEDMAN. Regarding the first question, you are right, Sen-
ator. The European Commission itself, as well as its 15 member
countries, are participating within the OECD process.

The OECD process is quite broad. Not only does it include the
30 OECD member countries, but they have included non-member
countries in developing nations, as well as representatives from the
business community.

I think it does send a message that if the European Commission
kind of opts out, let us say, of the OECD process or acts unilater-
ally, it sends a message to other nations that they, too, can opt out
and act unilaterally. It could set a bad precedent in that regard.

Senator GRASSLEY. Your testimony also says that this whole ap-
proach would cause U.S. businesses to be at a competitive dis-
advantage to EU businesses, if I understand this right, an EU ven-
dor imposes the value added tax rate of that vendor’s home coun-
try, which can be a country with a low rate value added tax.

Under the EU’s plan, a U.S. business would impose the value
added tax of the EU’s customer’s home country, which could force
the U.S. business to impose a higher value added rate than many
other EU vendors.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 13:26 Jan 28, 2002 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00025 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 76173.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



22

That is just a statement, but it is also a question. It seems to
me to be highly discriminatory and a violation of those trade prac-
tices that would prohibit discriminatory treatment.

Mr. FRIEDMAN. The proposal, as written right now, in fact, would
lead, or could lead, to those results you describe, where a seller, let
us say, based in the U.S. and a seller based in France selling the
identical item would be taxed differently. In fact, the U.S. seller
could be taxed higher.

Senator GRASSLEY. I do not know the EU’s regime about dis-
criminatory taxation. I guess what I have read in the paper is, that
they are trying to establish a great deal of uniformity to break
down barriers to trade. So would this not be completely contrary
to that trend of the European Union within the European Union?

Mr. FRIEDMAN. It could have that effect, yes.
Senator GRASSLEY. Well, you have not read that they see that as

a conflict.
Mr. FRIEDMAN. They do not recognize the conflict. They recognize

it as a simplified system.
Senator GRASSLEY. All right. I am done, Mr. Chairman. I did not

thank you for holding this hearing. I think it is very, very impor-
tant issue, and obviously something that has to be dealt with by
the Congress very shortly. So, it is very timely that you have held
this hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator Breaux?
Senator BREAUX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Again, thanks for

having this hearing. I think it is important that, on this com-
plicated tax matter, that the tax writing committee be involved. I
happen to be on the other committee as well, but I think this is
important in this jurisdiction.

In the interest of full disclosure, let me tell everybody where I
am coming from and make it very clear. I think that States should
have the right to require the collection of sales taxes by remote
sellers to citizens of their State.

At the same time, I think that, on the business activity taxes,
franchise taxes, brick-and-mortar taxes, those type of taxes, that
there should be a nexus or physical connection to the State in order
for the State to collect those type of taxes.

I think the Quill decision, which talks about physical activity, is
the right way to go with regard to business activity taxes.

Mr. Julian, in understanding your testimony, I get that you are
not opposed to allowing States to require remote sellers to collect
sales taxes to sales within a State, as long as the State is simpli-
fying their tax systems and that Congress agrees that they have
achieved sufficient simplification. Would that be correct?

Mr. JULIAN. That is correct, Senator. If Congress establishes the
parameters for substantial simplification, the States go out and do
it, and then there is a mechanism for Congress to review that sim-
plification, if the States meet the simplification, we do not oppose
that.

Senator BREAUX. And Congress would have to affirmatively ap-
prove that submission by the States.

Mr. JULIAN. Yes, Senator.
Senator BREAUX. I agree with that.
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On the other question, I think we may depart. It seems like on
questions, like you are advocating channel neutrality, that you
would have to have the same tax on sales of products regardless
of whether they are remote or not, I am not sure that Congress can
require a State to do that. We cannot pass an act of Congress and
say, you have to have this type of sales tax.

I think that we can encourage them to do things of that nature
and then approve or not approve what they do, but I do not think
that we can affirmatively go forward and design their State sales
taxes for them.

Do you think that affirmative approval would allow us to look at
these things and have a sufficient authority in that frame?

Mr. JULIAN. Well, Senator, we do believe that, from a fairness
standpoint, a sale made from a brick-and-mortar store and a sale
made from a remote seller should be taxed at the same rate.

To the extent that you believe Congress does not have that au-
thority, I do not know that I would necessarily agree with that.
But, as to the bigger picture of Congressional evaluation of sim-
plification, that is one of many things that Congress should look at.

As many witnesses have testified, this is a very detailed and
complicated topic. That is why we think it is important for Con-
gress to evaluate the States’ simplification efforts after they are
completed, before Congress, pursuant to its constitutional duties
under the Commerce Clause, gives them the authority to require
remote sellers to collect their taxes.

Senator BREAUX. Well, I appreciate everybody’s testimony. I
think our colleague, Senator Wyden, had come up with some ideas
on this and some suggestions at one point about leaving the rate
structure up to the States and requiring that the Federal Govern-
ment would have to affirmatively approve those decisions. I think
that is a good way to go. I think it was a good compromise, and
I think that is something that we should be pursuing. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator.
We are, unfortunately, in the middle of a roll call vote. I under-

stand that Senators Lincoln and Thompson are coming back to ask
questions.

I would like to focus a little bit on software and the complexity
issue, the 7,600 different jurisdictions. Dr. Greve kind of makes an
interesting point about, there is one simple way to solve that one
problem, just to not go down that road.

But the momentum seems to be in the direction, at least there
is a lot of discussion, that the software might be available, or we
may get there soon. We may not. One of you testified that it is vir-
tually impossible, with all the different jurisdictions, laws, and so
forth, to put all this together.

So, who would like to talk about how we address the complexity
question, that is, all the different jurisdictions?

Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead. We have not much time.
Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. Very briefly, there are 6,500 jurisdictions

that do sales tax. A couple of things that I would point out. The
biggest single sticking point is States coming together on clear defi-
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nitions so that anyone can recognize what a product is once we get
common definitions.

The question of turning a tax switch on or off can be the States’
and their software system. It is very manageable for States, we be-
lieve, to do a database so that, by a nine-digit zip code, we can
identify the tax rates. There are commercial companies now who
prepare those and sell them.

If States were to prepare their own or commission them to be
prepared and indemnify sellers, that solves the whole question of
rate. If I know the sellers’ nine-digit zip code either from billing ad-
dress or series of defaults, then there is no liability for the seller
if he uses the States-approved table because we indemnify.

So the question of being able to solve the rate question is fairly
simple. The complexity is really trying to get everybody to agree on
common definitions of what is a boot, what is a shoe, what is food,
and what is not food.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Dr. Greve?
Dr. GREVE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just want to say one

brief word. This is not, at bottom, a technical problem. A lot of the
things that are the focus of disagreement are real, genuine, polit-
ical differences. The DMA has, at least over the last 20 years, died
on the ramparts for one rate per State. All right.

Now, what that means, in effect, is that you wipe out the tax au-
tonomy of local governments, school districts, and other local enti-
ties with tax authority. That is a genuine political dispute. That is
not a technical dispute to which there is a technical software solu-
tion, if we can just get the guys at TaxWare to design a slightly
better vehicle somewhere down the road.

The way in which the SSTP has made progress—and bless their
hearts, let them try; I am not for stopping them—is by bracketing
all of those problems. That means, in effect, that the current messy
system remains in place.

Mr. JULIAN. Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN. Very, very briefly. I am going to have to run

here. Go ahead.
Mr. JULIAN. The week before last, I testified before the House Ju-

diciary Committee on this same topic. One of the other witnesses
was a representative of TaxWare, which is one of the two leading
software companies.

The CHAIRMAN. Right.
Mr. JULIAN. That gentleman said, in response to a question from

Ranking Member Watt, we do not have the technology today to
deal with these rates. Simplification has to come first.

So if the software providers are agreeing with me, and we are
a company that uses this stuff every day, we have tremendous
problems and incur tremendous expenses. It does not work, from
a user’s standpoint. The software companies are saying they do not
have the technology today, that simplification has to be a part of
it.

Senator Rauschenberger mentioned nine-digit zip codes. There
are scores of nine-digit zip codes in the country right now in which
there is more than one tax rate. In the Dallas Ft. Worth Airport
alone, there are three different tax rates. Depending upon which

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 13:26 Jan 28, 2002 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00028 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 76173.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



25

terminal you are in, you have a different rate. It should not be that
complicated if you are going to require remote sellers to collect this
tax.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. I am going to have to go vote. The com-
mittee will be in recess until Senator Lincoln returns. She will
chair the committee until I return.

The committee, now, is in temporary recess.
[Whereupon, at 11:20 a.m., the hearing was recessed to recon-

vene at 11:27 a.m.]
Senator LINCOLN. Well, I have the incredible honor of bringing

the committee back into order, and I will do that.
I want to take this great opportunity as well to be able to wel-

come Mr. Bullington, with Wal-Mart Stores. Wal-Mart is a great
corporate citizen of Arkansas. They have grown, and grown, and
grown, and made us all very proud in Arkansas. We are glad that
you are here. Thank you very much.

Mr. BULLINGTON. Thank you.
Senator LINCOLN. I am not sure if any of these questions have

been asked in my absence, but I would like to move forward, if I
can, and see if I can get a response from you all on these.

In terms of evidence that has come about, has there been any
evidence really that citizens in Massachusetts, or perhaps Mon-
tana, the other five States that were grandfathered in under the
moratorium, have they had any trouble relative to other States in
obtaining Internet access due to the taxes on that access?

Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. I would say there is no evidence whatso-
ever that grandfathered States have had any problem with people
being able to afford or access the Internet.

In fact, I think that AOL’s 9 percent price increase is larger than
any States’ levy they impose on Internet access, I think, by a factor
of two. So we do not seem to believe that the grandfather clause
affects Internet access in any way. I am a State legislator.

Mr. JULIAN. Senator, one thing that we think, the current prohi-
bition on States imposing taxes on Internet access helps to bridge
the digital divide. Mr. Bullington made a comment earlier about
lower-income people and their inability to get on the Internet. Well,
removing taxation barriers is a way to help lower-income people to
gain access the Internet.

Senator LINCOLN. Also, those lower-income people tend to live in
rural areas, unfortunately, where they have a great dependence on
sales tax, too. So, there is definitely a trade-off in many of those
areas.

If the moratorium were allowed to expire in October, and we
have talked about that, who is in favor of it and who is not, has
there been any indication that one, or any, of the States would
move to impose Internet access taxes? Has that been indicated?

Mr. SHAFROTH. No indication whatsoever, Senator.
Senator LINCOLN. If the moratorium were allowed to expire,

would there not still be a political calculation that States would
have to make? After all, the tax there is on their citizens, who
clearly want access to the Internet, too. Perhaps our State legis-
lator would like to comment on that.

Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. Yes. I think, if you believe that the pur-
pose of the moratorium was to provide a cooling off period so people
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came to understand Internet access and the Internet better before
they acted precipitously and became dependent on revenue, it has
achieved its purpose already.

Renewing the moratorium is kind of like redeclaring war. It does
not, in my opinion, carry much effect or have much necessity. I
think States understand how important the Internet is, and I think
localities do, as well.

But I would point out that again that the grandfathering is very
important. I think we have nine States in the United States that
do not levy income taxes and are much more dependent, on aver-
age, than States are with sales taxes.

So those States are materially affected by removing the grand-
father clause. Most of that taxation arises under their statutes
from before the moratorium because of the Internet’s intimate con-
nection with the telecommunication tax statutes they have.

So I would really urge the committee to be very cautious about
removing the grandfather clause in the first moratorium as you go
forward.

Senator LINCOLN. Dr. Greve, I had a question. I was here for
your testimony. You said that companies would not flock to Mon-
tana to benefit from their no-income tax environment, perhaps.

I am not a lawyer, but just following what comes in the paper,
mostly, is that not exactly what Toys R Us did when they incor-
porated the portion of their company out of South Carolina?

Dr. GREVE. Senator, some companies undoubtedly will. That is
the sort of intensified competition. At the same time, there are lots
and lots of things that companies depend on, that companies want
from any given location: quality of life for their employees, an edu-
cated workforce, sensible consumer protection and labor laws.

A State that offers an attractive environment along all of those
dimensions, or most of them, will be able to exact a sales tax. A
State that heavily regulates its industries will not be able to com-
pensate for that just by saying we are not going to have any sales
tax, period.

You will have more competition, but the scenario that everybody
will sort themselves into five or six no-tax States, thus forcing the
sales tax everywhere to zero, is not going to happen.

Senator LINCOLN. No, it is not. I do not think the Supreme Court
is going to let that happen either, at least indicative from that
case.

Now, the brick-and-mortar issue, which is obviously a very im-
portant one. Clearly, some businesses who are choosing to operate
both as brick-and-mortar sellers and Internet sellers—Mr. Julian,
you are in that category, I believe—will have a nexus with most,
if not all, taxing jurisdictions, if that be the case as we move for-
ward.

Why is it fair for a company that has an ancillary nexus with a
jurisdiction to remit sales tax to a State, but a company which per-
forms the same operation would not?

Mr. JULIAN. Senator, we believe the issue is the complexities of
the current sales tax system. Federated is a big company. We have
stores in 34 States through different subsidiaries. We do not have
any one subsidiary that is in all 34.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 13:26 Jan 28, 2002 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00030 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 76173.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



27

But, as a company, we collect over $1 billion a year in sales tax
for those 34 States and it costs us tens of millions of dollars out
of our pocket every year to comply with those sales tax laws. That
is why we are strongly advocating substantial simplification of the
sales tax system.

Take definitions. There are 13 States right now that exempt
clothing from sales tax on a temporary or a permanent basis. In
six of those States, a handkerchief is defined as clothing, therefore,
not taxable. In another six, that same handkerchief is defined as
not clothing, therefore, taxable. In one of them, it leaves it to the
retailer’s best guess. It should not be that difficult to define cloth-
ing.

So, we are strongly advocating substantial simplification and, if
the States substantially simplify in a manner set forth by Con-
gress, then we do not oppose collection by remote sellers.

Senator LINCOLN. But in terms of simplification, your opinion is
that it is going to take us a lot longer to come up with that sim-
plification.

Mr. JULIAN. The streamlined sales tax project has been operating
for about a year-and-a-half, maybe a little bit less than that. It
opened up its meetings to the public beginning in June of 2000. So
for 13 months, its meetings have been open to the public.

I have attended each and every one of those meetings, as has a
representative from Wal-Mart and other retailers. It is interesting.
When Mr. Bullington and I testify, oftentimes we are viewed as
being at opposite ends of the spectrum.

But it is interesting, when we go to the SSTP meetings, the Wal-
Mart representative and myself are generally in lock-step in terms
of the types of simplification that we are advocating.

When the SSTP project started, they had 60 or 70 years’ worth
of sales tax complication to try to simplify. It is a very difficult
task. They have made some progress, but there is still a long way
to go.

I am hopeful that they can get their simplification act together
very soon. One thing that happened that I think really derailed the
process, was when the NCSL, in January, basically gutted a lot of
the work that the SSTP did.

In the NCSL’s model legislation, they removed all of the common
definitions. The NCSL proposal does not even advocate one sales
tax base per State. The 7,600 jurisdictions, by the way, is a number
that grows on the average or 200 or 300 per year.

In the State of Colorado, for example, if widgets are exempt from
sales tax, they are saying, well, the City of Denver should still be
able to say, that is fine for the State, but they are still taxable in
the City of Denver, or the City of Aspen, or any other city.

If you are going to export those burdens to remote sellers, par-
ticularly small businesses, it is not going to work. It is going to put
a lot of small businesses out of business and it is going to be very
burdensome.

Senator LINCOLN. Well, in terms of the context of the Dorgan
bill, does it not require the uniform definitions?

Mr. JULIAN. The Dorgan bill requires uniform definitions. Our
problems with the Dorgan bill primarily are the lack of one sales
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tax rate per State, we think that is very important, and also the
difference between the positive trigger and the negative trigger.

That is, under Senator Dorgan’s bill, it says Congress grants the
States authority for the compact and Congress would then have
120 days within which to, in effect, withdraw that authority. I
think, politically, that would never happen, versus Senator Wy-
den’s bill, which we strongly support.

Senator Wyden’s bill calls for one rate per State. Senator Wy-
den’s bill also calls for Congress to evaluate the States’ simplifica-
tion efforts.

Again, if you need evidence as to why there needs to be Congres-
sional oversight, just look at this legislative process. The multicol-
ored exhibit that was attached to my testimony is from the stream-
lined sales tax project’s web site.

This shows the different stages of the State legislation. If you
look at the bills that have been passed right now, two States have
passed the SSTP agreement, which is the piece of the SSTP project
that really has the meat of the simplification. Wyoming and Min-
nesota are the only States that have passed that.

Five States have passed the SSTP act, which just means they are
going to continue to go forward. Six States have passed the NCSL
legislation, which, in our view, is very watered down. Three States
have concocted their own hybrid legislation. So on a topic in which
the goal is tax uniformity, this smacks of chaos.

Senator LINCOLN. So what you are advocating is more uniformity
in the tax. But you do agree that there is some uniform definition
in the Dorgan bill?

Mr. JULIAN. Certainly, there are some uniform definitions right
now, but we just think it needs to be more if you are going to ex-
port it, particularly to small businesses.

Senator LINCOLN. Mr. Bullington, I am interested in the com-
puter software that you all have developed to collect sales and use
tax in many jurisdictions. Can you expand on any of that?

Mr. BULLINGTON. We use software in connection with our
Samsclub.com to collect for all the 6,5000 jurisdictions. It incor-
porates aspects of TaxWare software, a particular vendor. Our
California-based operation, wal-mart.com, uses software, too, for
the four States that it collects for.

So we are well down the road on understanding how you use the
software and what its limitations are. There are limitations and re-
finements to be made yet, but it makes a good, valid effort at col-
lecting for all those jurisdictions.

Senator LINCOLN. This is software that you all have developed
yourself, is that correct?

Mr. BULLINGTON. The TaxWare modules give you the rates and
tie into your system. You have to do integration from there to make
it work well with your web site.

Senator LINCOLN. But obviously, unless we begin the process of
developing it and working with it, it is not going to happen down
the road, probably. Yes?

Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. I hate to be anxious, but I would like to
respond to Mr. Julian on just a couple of points. I serve on the task
force that he accuses of gutting and watering down the hard work
of SSTP.
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But let me say four things fairly quickly. First of all, Mr. Julian
neglects to point out to members of Congress that there is a collec-
tion allowance in many of the States. In fact, in the State of Illinois
we allow his stores in our State to retain 1.75 percent of the sales
tax they collect.

I would argue, Illinois is already a zero-burden State. He should
ask his local retail association whether they believe that they gain
enough in the collection allowance to pay for Illinois’ system.

The second thing, as he talks about the complications of sales tax
he is forgetting to remind members of Congress that the people
who lobby for sales tax holidays, and for exemptions for clothing,
and for 4th of July special legislation are the retailers of the
States.

I think maybe he needs to work harder with his own trade group
and we need to talk about what real simplification is. I just think
we need to be a little bit clear and fair.

When we talk about how much time it is going to take for States,
operating under separate constitutions, in a year when we are
doing redistricting and reapportionment, States went to the table
and have enacted the second set of model acts to move us along a
process that is a process of conversion. There will be no bright
light. This is not about the NASA space rocket going to the moon,
it is about moving States together to a common system with a com-
mon set of definitions, which is achievable.

The last thing I just need to point out as a State legislator, be-
cause members of Congress need to hear it officially, is to ask me,
who has worked 3 years on this process, to go back to my State and
tell my legislative leaders, busy with other things, worried about
education, concerned about the economy, that all we have to do,
Mr. Senate President and Mr. Speaker of the House in Illinois, is
do this politically risky thing, simplify our sales tax, incur a lot of
frustration by different people who have done well with this tax
system over the last 70 years. We simplify this and, as soon as we
are done, we hope 20 other States do it. If those 20 other States
do it, then we go back to Congress and hope we can talk them into
approving.

Now, if people want to talk about reasonable third party scoring
to make sure that States measure up, I think that is a fair thing,
you know, the Congressional Budget Office, the department, if
there are parameters set.

But for people up here to argue that one rate per State is the
only way to proceed when, technologically, we know that is not
true, for people to say that you have to have a proactive Congres-
sional trigger which politically kills it in the State, is just not being
fair about the whole thing.

To talk about the burden of a system that his member stores
have lobbied to create, there are advantages all through this sys-
tem that were lobbied for by stores that are now members of Fed-
erated.

So, it is not like legislators thought up how to make this process
complicated. We had a lot of help in the States. We are going to
need a lot of help to move back to make it a better system.
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It is no more complicated, however, than the Federal Tax Code.
You Congressional members know how complex that is, whether it
is the realtors or other people in that system.

So I just think people should be careful in Washington character-
izing the States as somehow backward or stupid. We do a pretty
good job. We have the balanced budgets in here. We are not the
ones with the complex systems or long-term liabilities that the Fed-
eral Government has.

We just need to be fair and reasonable about what you can ex-
pect State legislatures, under their State constitutions, under their
constraints to do, and in what reasonable amount of time.

Senator LINCOLN. I do not think anyone here, whether in Con-
gress or you as witnesses, would argue that this is not a com-
plicated issue. It is definitely a complicated issue, even for those
who have made great strides in moving the ball down the field. I
think we can all agree on that.

But I think we also, at least in my opinion, have come to a point
where we do need to continue to move the ball down the field, and
there are certain measures that we hope we will be able to move.

Mr. RAUSCHENBERGER. A Congressional appropriation to help us
pay for the process, which clearly would show Congress’ intent,
would make it clear how you guys felt about the process and would
be welcomed by all of us. It is much harder than people realize to
focus and motivate 7,000 State legislators who may be fairly com-
fortable with the system as it exists today.

Senator LINCOLN. Well, far too often people out in our States
think the sky is the limit. As my grandfather used to say when he
would take me to the Dairy Queen when I was little, he said, the
sky is the limit, but you can only spend a nickel. [Laughter.] That
is sometimes our problem here in Washington.

Did any of you other gentlemen have comments that you would
like to make?

Mr. BULLINGTON. Senator Lincoln?
Senator LINCOLN. Yes.
Mr. BULLINGTON. If I could, I would like to speak to the chaos

that Frank referred to in the streamlined sales tax process. Also,
the aspect of asking—Steven, I forgot what you said—7,000 legisla-
tors, or what, to come up with this system. I think this is key to
where we are.

It is that nudging that is needed as far as a sense of direction
where the States need to get to at this point to find the finish line.
The Dorgan bill does not say, tomorrow there is going to be a
broadened collection authority.

It expects the States to go create the system that is necessary,
that will take a period of time, that will take continued dialogue
and effort by the States, but it gives the broad criteria that has to
be met. There may be some policy things that some nudging would
be helpful on, like a single rate is not absolutely necessary.

But we think the remaining things as far as guidance in a bill
like Dorgan, or maybe it is somewhere a bit from there, there is
a lot of common ground to be reached between the Wyden bill and
the Dorgan bill. We think it is really close at this point. We cer-
tainly encourage this committee and the Congress to continue to
nudge that process forward.
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Senator LINCOLN. Yes, Mr. Woodward?
Mr. WOODWARD. Yes. I would like to address a couple of things

that Dr. Greve said, because I think they may leave the wrong im-
pression with respect to some of the economic effects of the current
problem of collection.

It is really not a matter of whether all firms eventually move to
five States with zero taxes. It is really not a matter of whether
there are other considerations that they take into account when
they decide where to locate.

Economic efficiency, productivity, and growth are all things that
occur on the margin. Large shifts do not have to occur for the econ-
omy to incur costs. An origin-based system along the lines of what
Dr. Greve is talking about is a system that moves the sales tax
more in the direction of one in which tax, rather than real resource
costs, motivates the allocation of resources.

You do not have to have every firm move into a State where it
can avoid nexus, you only have to have a few where the transpor-
tation costs are higher, but is offset by the tax saving.

You do not have to have every consumer buying through the
Internet, you only need some who do so and incur a greater cost
in terms of real resource use in order to save taxes.

The inherent inefficiency of taxes comes from the fact that people
engage in behaviors to try to avoid them. When they engage in
those behaviors, they incur real costs. An origin-based system still
has a problem with economic efficiency.

It is a clean system in a lot of ways. It may be a desirable sys-
tem. But the one thing it does not fix is the neutrality problem, the
economic efficiency problem, which is the concern that many people
have when you have a system that adds to the opportunities for tax
avoidance.

Senator LINCOLN. Dr. Greve, did you want to respond?
Dr. GREVE. Thank you, Senator. Just very briefly. It is true that

an origin-based system is not locationally neutral, but that is also
true of the existing system. When I spoke of neutrality, what I
meant was neutrality among different kinds of sales techniques or
channels.

In that regard, an origin-based system is more neutral than the
current system unless a local jurisdiction—that is to say, a State—
decides for some reason or another to tax different sales differently.

Senator LINCOLN. Well, thanks to all of you gentlemen. We ap-
preciate it. This is not a topic that we will be able to solve, prob-
ably, quickly or very easily. We will continue to call upon your ex-
pertise in coming up with a resolution as quickly as we can. Thank
you.

The committee is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m., the hearing was concluded.]+
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A P P E N D I X

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID BULLINGTON

Mr. Chairman, Senator Grassley and members of the Committee, my name is
David Bullington. I am the Vice President of Taxes for Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. Wal-
Mart is a founding member of the e-Fairness Coalition, which includes brick-and-
mortar and online retailers, realtors, retail and real estate associations, publicly-
and privately-owned shopping centers, and several major high-tech-related compa-
nies. Wal-Mart is also a member of the International Mass Retail Association, a
trade association representing the mass retail industry. Each of these organizations
and entities is committed to the establishment of a level playing field for retailing,
in which sales of goods are taxed in the same manner regardless of the medium of
sale. We all agree that it is simply unfair that brick and mortar retailers are re-
quired to collect sales taxes while remote, online competitors are exempt.

Wal-Mart has participated in the Internet economy for some time now and, like
a lot of companies, has modified its approach to on-line selling as it went. A year
and a half ago, we adjusted our corporate structure so that our Wal-Mart.com online
site would reside in a separate subsidiary corporation. One of the reasons for taking
this step was so the site would not have to collect sales taxes for the vast majority
of states and, accordingly, would be more price competitive with other online sellers.
This posturing so as not to have to collect sales tax has become prevalent among
other major retailers as they strive to compete head-on with their pure-play com-
petitors. For example, you see this in the collection policies of the online arms of
Borders, Barnes & Noble, K-Mart, Target and Gateway Computer. The planning
gymnastics being encouraged by today’s environment run counter to sound, consist-
ently applied tax policy. At Wal-Mart, we believe the time has come to put in place
the mechanism whereby a level playing field can be created between companies so
that all large companies participate in across-the-board collection of existing state
and local sales taxes.

I should mention our samsclub.com which collects sales tax on all taxable sales
to our Sam’s Club members. The Sam’s Club online business is structured to more
closely integrate the club member with his or her local Sam’s Club. For shipments
to home and business addresses, sales tax collection occurs at the local rates for the
jurisdictions into which delivery is made. I mention samsclub.com because on a very
tight developmental budget it put in place the underlying infrastructure and soft-
ware necessary to collect taxes for all of the 6,500 jurisdictional possibilities, a feat
that has so often been referred to as an impossibility.

Now back to Wal-Mart.com, it is currently beginning the process of moving its on-
line business to one that is fully integrated with the operations of the Wal-Mart
physical stores. As Walmart.com adds interactive kiosks in our stores or undertakes
other activities within a state, it will start collecting sales taxes within each such
state. We envision that by some time in early 2002, Walmart.com will be collecting
for almost every state. Nevertheless, nothing today prohibits us at a later date from
setting up a new online subsidiary business devoted to delivering certain products
strictly in interstate commerce without sales tax collection. Competitive formats and
price sensitive product lines may demand such a result. The states are committed
to solving the collection issue, but can only go so far. Mr. Chairman, Congress can
provide that needed sense of direction as to what has to be achieved. With this Com-
mittee’s leadership, the sales tax loophole on remote commerce can be eliminated.
The existing loophole discriminates against an important part of our customer base,
the lower-income family. That family pays the sales tax day-in and day-out but like-
ly has neither Internet access nor the banking and credit card relationships nec-
essary to order online. Wal-Mart and most other retailers are only seeking equitable
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tax treatment—where a product is taxed the same regardless of how it is ordered
or delivered.

As a final matter, I would like to respond to an argument that some opponents
of this approach have made in recent months. The argument is that resolution of
the sales tax issue is too controversial and complicated for Congress to address at
this time, and that the only feasible course, therefore, is for Congress to extend the
current Internet Tax Freedom Act moratorium now and resolve the sales tax issue
at a later time. In response, it can fairly be said that most of the interests currently
participating in the debate on this matter have developed a consensus on the major
points involved in that debate. First, there is agreement among most of those who
have testified before Congress—including a number of major e-tailers—that there
should in fact be a level playing field. There is also agreement that substantial sales
tax simplification should precede congressional action to create the level playing
field. And there is agreement on the very large majority of the elements of sim-
plification that have been considered as possible components of an acceptable sales
tax system. The very few elements that remain in dispute we believe can be ad-
dressed quickly and without great difficulty by Congress prior to the expiration of
the moratorium.

Moreover, if the Committee should disagree with that assessment—which we
strongly hope it will not—we have a related recommendation. In that event, the
moratorium should be extended for only so long as it takes for the Congress to re-
solve whatever issues it cannot resolve before October 21st. While we do not believe
the moratorium should be allowed to expire, the only simple extensions that should
be considered are those that are measured in months, not years. Any longer exten-
sion would send precisely the wrong message to states that are now addressing sim-
plification—that is, a message that Congress is less than committed to addressing
the issues identified by the Supreme Court’s decision in Quill, to providing adequate
guidance to the states regarding simplification, and to establishing a level playing
field on an expeditious schedule. It is a message that we hope this Committee would
be reluctant to send.

Mr. Chairman, Wal-Mart appreciates your invitation to provide its views on this
matter and would welcome the opportunity to elaborate further on these comments.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR GRAHAM

Question 1: If Congress chooses to ignore the sales tax problem when extending
the moratorium, will more businesses follow this ‘‘tax shelter’’ method and if so, is
this an economically beneficial policy for the Federal government to follow?

Answer: Several nationwide brick-and-mortar retailers operate their Internet re-
tail businesses as separate subsidiaries in order to avoid having to collect sales or
use taxes (except where the subsidiary has a physical presence). Other nationwide
retailers have not chosen to go this route, based in part on the expectation that Con-
gress will act soon to rectify the existing sales tax collection loophole, and are col-
lecting and remitting taxes everywhere they have stores.
Economic Inefficiency

As the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) testified before the Senate Finance
Committee on August 1, ‘‘most taxes generate economic inefficiency because they
interfere with the choices that producers and consumers would otherwise make. The
more unevenly a tax is applied, the more producers and consumers waste resources
in their efforts to avoid it.’’ At least some consumers make shopping decisions based
on tax avoidance (shopping on the Internet or through a catalogue, rather than in
a physical store). If Congress were to decide to let the ‘‘tax shelter’’ of remote sales
continue, economic inefficiency would be exacerbated.
Economic (Revenue) Loss for States

States, not the Federal government, impose and collect sales (or use) taxes on
sales of tangible personal property. Thus, allowing this ‘‘tax shelter’’ to continue
would be economically detrimental to the states, as the CBO and others testified,
even though it would not necessarily result in lost revenue to the Federal govern-
ment. To the extent that the states might look to the Federal government to take
on more responsibilities—if states are unable, due to sales tax revenue loss, to fund
traditional state operations it could prove to be an unfavorable economic policy for
the Federal government.
Help or Hinder Growth of e-Commerce

There is little evidence that allowing states to require remote sellers to collect
sales and use taxes would have a detrimental effect on the growth of Internet busi-
nesses (assuming the states simplify their systems so that the burden of collecting
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is minimal). Even so, Congress should not be in the business of picking winners and
losers among businesses competing with each other to make retail sales. Just as
pure Internet retailers should not be subject to ‘‘discriminatory’’ taxes, nor should
they be given preferential tax treatment.

Question 2: Are you confident that [the samsclub.com] software provides accurate
information about thesales taxes samsclub.com is required to collect and can serve
as a model for other remote venders?

Answer: Yes, we believe the software to be extremely accurate. The rate and
zipcode module is supplied by TaxWare and is a currently available third party soft-
ware package. The Streamlined Sales Tax Project will, when implemented, make
similar software readily available for use by retailers of all sizes at no or minimal
cost.

Question 3: If simplifications to state sales tax systems as outlined in S. 512 were
adopted, how much simpler would your program become?

Answer: The ability to integrate the tax software with other retail systems is
made easier because product codes can be developed to tie to the common definitions
that would exist for the different categories of products that certain states treat dif-
ferently. Further, the ability to maintain the integrity of the system for the dif-
ferences between states as to what is taxed is greatly simplified. Our sales tax per-
sonnel make these determinations today by way of considerable manual intervention
in assigning the tax characteristics associated with each item we sell online at
samslub.com.

Question 4: Do you believe you are at a competitive disadvantage with remote sell-
ers that don’t collect sales taxes?

Answer: Yes, we have observed consumer behavior favoring online ordering when
the tax is not collected. In particular, we have observed such behavior in the higher
dollar consumer electronics categories, including computers, as well as DVD music
and movie categories.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BREAUX

Question 1: Are you aware of any cases where a court has used a different stand-
ard (i.e., a standard different from the Quill standard of physical presence) allowing
BAT taxes to be imposed on remote businesses that do not have a physical presence
in the state? Can you describe any such rulings for me?

Answer: Geoffrey Inc. v. South Carolina Tax Commission, 437 S.E.2d 13 (S.C.
1993), cert. denied 510 U.S. 992 (1993). The issue in Geoffrey was whether South
Carolina could tax income from royalties paid to Geoffrey, a Delaware corporation
with no physical presence in South Carolina, by Toys R Us stores located in South
Carolina. Geoffrey is a Toys R Us affiliate that acquired various trademarks and
trade names, including Toys R Us, and then licensed their use to Toys R Us in re-
turn for the royalties provided. Delaware does not tax royalty income.

The court concluded that the tax met the two Due Process Clause requirements
outlined in Quill Corp. v. North Dakota, 504 U.S. 298 (1992). Geoffrey consented to
the use of its licensed intangibles in South Carolina, which along with the presence
of its intangibles in the state created the necessary ‘‘minimum connection.’’ The sec-
ond prong of the Due Process test—whether the challenged tax is rationally related
to the benefits conferred upon the business being taxed—was also satisfied. The
court determined that South Carolina maintains a business climate that allowed
Geoffrey to license its intangibles to businesses in the state. The court said that be-
cause the South Carolina statute sought only to tax income attributable to the in-
tangibles used in the state, the tax was rationally related to the benefit to Geoffrey
of being able to take advantage of the state’s business climate.

The court also determined that the tax satisfied the Quill Commerce Clause test.
It restated the four-prong Complete Auto Transit, Inc. v. Brady, 430 U.S. 274 (1977)
test the U.S. Supreme Court used in Quill but did not test each prong, as not all
were raised by Geoffrey. Importantly, the court brushed aside Geoffrey’s assertion
that it has no physical presence in the state as being a misplaced reliance on Na-
tional Bellas Hess v. Department of Revenue of Illinois, 386 U.S. 753 (1967). The
court interpreted the Quill ruling to mean that the physical presence requirement
only applies to sales and use taxes and said that the Quill decision did not extend
the physical presence requirement to other types of taxes. Claiming that it is well
settled law that the presence of intangible property is sufficient to establish nexus
for income to be taxed, the court held that licensing intangibles for use in South
Carolina and earning income from those licenses creates ‘‘substantial nexus.’’ The
court held that Geoffrey was subject to South Carolina’s income tax and the state’s
corporate license fee.
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SYL Inc. v. Comptroller of the Treasury, No. C–96–0154–01, 1999 Md. Tax LEXIS
3 (Md.Tax Apr. 26, 1999). In this case, the Maryland Tax Court found taxation of
a Delaware holding company’s income to be unconstitutional.

The facts in SYL are much like those in Geoffrey. SYL is a Delaware corporation
that owns the trademarks and trade names of Syms (a retailer), which it licenses
to Syms for a fee in various states, including Maryland. Syms is the parent company
of SYL. The Maryland Comptroller of the Treasury assessed taxes on the income
earned by SYL on licenses to Syms in Maryland.

In its ruling, the Maryland Tax Court, like the South Carolina Supreme Court,
reviewed the Quill decision. While the Maryland court refused to read Quill as stat-
ing that physical presence is necessary only for sales and use tax nexus, the court
further noted, ‘‘Absent apparent explicit direction, we hesitate to expand the Quill
physical presence requirement to taxes, other than sales and use.’’ 1999 Md. Tax
LEXIS 3 at *13 (quoting MCIIT v. Comptroller, No. C–96–0028–01 (Md. Tax 1999).
It then reasoned that, notwithstanding that posture of the court, ‘‘substantial nexus’’
with the taxing jurisdiction was still required by the Commerce Clause, and, that
accordingly SYL’s ‘‘lack of in-state activity precludes the imposition of tax.’’ Id. at
*14. The court explained, ‘‘[SYL] is not doing business in Maryland. Its income pro-
ducing activity all occurs outside of Maryland. [SYL] has no offices, employees,
agents or property in Maryland. Its only Maryland contact is an affiliation with an
entity in Maryland. This affiliation is hardly enough to satisfy substantial nexus.’’
Id.

The Maryland Tax Court decision specifically addressed the discrepancy between
its decision in SYL and the South Carolina Supreme Court’s Geoffrey decision. Ac-
cording to the court, Geoffrey concerned South Carolina law, and therefore was not
a precedent Maryland courts were required to follow. Also, the court said that it
simply disagreed with the holding in Geoffrey.

Borden Chemicals and Plastics. L.P. v. Zehnder, 726 N.E.2d 73 (111. App. Ct.
2000). In this case, an out-of-state taxpayer owned a substantial interest in a lim-
ited partnership that conducted business in Illinois. The taxpayer claimed that the
income derived from the Illinois activity was not subject to Illinois income tax be-
cause the taxpayer’s limited partnership interest was a ‘‘passive investment’’ and
the taxpayer had no physical presence in the state. The court found that physical
presence is not a requirement for imposition of an income tax, and that the out-of-
state parent was subject to the tax because it derived income from the benefits and
protections that the state offered the partnership.

Specifically with respect to Quill, the court stated: ‘‘[T]he physical presence re-
quirement of Quill is inapplicable to the instant case. Other jurisdictions have also
declined to extend Quill to cases not involving sales and use taxes. . . . We con-
clude that the requirement of a physical presence does not apply to the present case
and, even if it did, plaintiff has a physical presence in the form of an Operating
Partnership. . . . The Quill court merely carved out anarrow exception in the
area of use tax calculation duties.’’ 726 N.E.2d at 81.

Couchot v. State Lottery Comm’n, 659 N.E.2d 1225 (Ohio 1996). This case relied
on Geoffrey to find that Ohio could tax an out-of-state individual on his Ohio lottery
winnings. The case explicitly stated that the Quill physical presence requirement
does not apply to taxes relating to income derived from the state.

The court observed: ‘‘The Supreme Court in Quill reaffirmed the physical-presence
requirement as to sales and use taxes. The court pointed out that ‘concerning other
types of taxes we have not adopted a similar bright-line, physical-presence require-
ment.’ There is no indication in Quill that the Supreme Court will extend the phys-
ical presence requirement to cases involving taxation measured by income derived
from the state. Thus, the physical presence requirement of Quill is not applicable
to the case sub judice.’’ 659 N.E.2d at 1230 (citations omitted).

As the above discussion indicates, there are a number of cases in which courts
have specifically concluded that the physical presence test of Quill does not apply
outside the sales and use tax area. There is also authority, however, for the contrary
view—in particular, the case of J.C. Penney National Bank v. Johnson, 19 S.W.3d
831 (Tenn. Ct. App. 1999). In that case, Tennessee sought to apply its net income
tax to a corporation domiciled in Delaware that managed a substantial number of
in-state credit card accounts and derived substantial fee income from Tennessee
residents. The court applied Quill’s physical presence requirement to the facts at
hand and concluded that the requisite physical presence was lacking. The court stat-
ed: ‘‘The only real issue is whether there is any reason to distinguish the present
case from Bellas Hess and Quill. The Commissioner argues that those cases are dis-
tinguishable because they involved use taxes, whereas the present case involves
franchise and excise taxes. We must reject the Commissioner’s argument. While it
is true that the Bellas Hess and Quill decisions focused on use taxes, we find no
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basis for concluding that the analysis should be different in the present case.’’ 19
S.W.3d at 839. See also America Online, Inc. v. Johnson, No. 97–3786–III, (Tenn.
Ch. Mar. 13, 2001), reprinted in, 2001 State Tax Today 6143 (Mar. 29, 2001).

Question 2: Should the Congress adopt language that states clearly that for BAT
purposes courts shall use the physical presence standard developed in Quill? This
should leave both sides in the same position—the status quo. Why is this not rea-
sonable?.

Answer: If what is proposed, as the reference to the status quo suggests, is that
Congress would provide that the application of Quill’s physical presence require-
ment to business activity taxes would be governed by current and future case law
determinations, we would not object to the proposal, provided it were drafted to
avoid the endorsement of any particular view of the law. If, on the other hand, what
is proposed is that Congress would specifically legislate that the physical presence
nexus test developed in Quill would apply to business activity taxes in the same
way that it now applies to sales and use taxes, we would have serious objections.
As will be discussed, our objections are based on the view that any such proposal,
if included in legislation now before the Committee to extend the Internet Tax Free-
dom Act moratorium and address the sales and use tax collection issue, would make
that legislation significantly more controversial and complicated and would thereby
diminish its chances for enactment.

The BAT cases discussed above, and particularly the conflicting positions taken
in those cases, lead to two principal conclusions. The first is that the question of
whether Quill’s physical presence requirement currently applies for BAT purposes
is a matter of considerable controversy. Accordingly, any legislation that would ex-
pressly impose that requirement with respect to business activity taxes would also
be viewed as highly controversial. Many of those who support the holding and rea-
soning of J.C. Penney no doubt would welcome such legislation. Those who oppose
the physical presence nexus requirement, however—in particular, many state and
local taxing authorities—would almost certainly regard such legislation as objection-
able and as a major departure from the status quo. Thus, whatever one’s view of
the merits of the legislation, it is fair to conclude that such legislation would precipi-
tate substantial controversy and debate.

The second conclusion that emerges from the cases is that the issue of BAT nexus
is an extremely complex one. The cases consider a substantial number of factors in
determining whether nexus exists in particular fact situations. If Congress legislates
in this area, it will need to involve itself in assessing these various factors in order
to select the best available nexus test. Comparisons between alternative tests would
also be needed. Thus, it would not be reasonable, for example, to adopt a physical
presence test for BAT purposes without first determining that the test is preferable
to others in balancing the competing objectives of free-flowing interstate commerce
and adequately financed state and local governments. Moreover, the cases discussed
above merely scratch the surface of the relevant case law that should be examined
before decisions are made to either codify or supplant existing law. In short, the es-
tablishment of any nexus test through legislation would be a difficult and com-
plicated undertaking.

We urge the Committee not to burden the moratorium and sales tax legislation
it is now considering with this added layer of controversy and complexity.

Question 3: How do you recommend Congress address the BAT issue?
Answer: The answer to this question is closely related to the previous answer. In

light of the difficulties that would be associated with any effort to legislate with re-
spect to BAT nexus, we believe that any such effort should proceed as a separate
legislative matter. It may be appropriate to include in the pending moratorium ex-
tension and sales tax collection proposalslanguage to ensure that no party to the
BAT nexus dispute will be prejudiced by the enactment of those proposals. Beyond
the inclusion of such ‘‘BAT-neutral’’ language, however, the current proposals ought
not to relate in any way to business activity taxes.

Some may argue that the controversy and complexity regarding BAT nexus is no
greater than that associated with sales and use tax collection legislation. We strong-
ly disagree. With respect to the question of controversy, Wal-Mart believes, as dis-
cussed in the testimony I submitted to the Committee on August 1, 2001, that a
consensus has developed on the major issues associated with proposed sales and use
tax collection legislation. As noted in the testimony, there is basic agreement on (i)
the need for a level playing field, (ii) the need for appropriate state and local sales
tax simplification as a precondition to the establishment of a level playing field, and
(iii) the appropriateness of a large majority of the requirements that have been pro-
posed as elements of an acceptable simplified system. By contrast, there is no hint
of a consensus among the parties to the BAT nexus dispute. As for the question of
complexity, the sales and use tax proposals notably do not involve the complicated
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1 Proposal for a Council Directive Amending Directive 77/388/EEC as regards the value added
tax arrangements applicable to certain services supplied by electronic means, COM(2000) 349,
http://europa.eu.int/comm/taxation—customs/proposals/taxation/tax—prop.htm, June 7, 2000.

task of selecting an appropriate nexus test. Rather, they are based on the propo-
sition that nexus should be considered irrelevant to sales and use tax collection re-
sponsibilities.

For these reasons, our strong view is that BAT issues should be excluded from
the Internet/state and local tax package the Committee is now considering. We are
persuaded that the addition of such subject matter to that package will threaten ex-
peditious consideration of proposals that are otherwise ripe for enactment.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JEFFREY A. FRIEDMAN

I. INTRODUCTION

Chairman Max Baucus (D–MT), Ranking Member Charles Grassley (R–IA), and
distinguished members of the Senate Finance Committee, thank you for inviting me
to speak at today’s hearing on Internet taxation. The views I will express today are
my own, and do not necessarily represent the views of KPMG LLP or its clients.

In my remarks today I am going to discuss some of the international tax develop-
ments in Europe and the OECD that could affect U.S.-based businesses conducting
business over the Internet.

International issues are relevant to our domestic discussions for at least three
reasons. First, there are similar tax policy discussions taking place overseas, and
as a result it is helpful to consider and perhaps benefit from those ongoing discus-
sions. Second, as USbased multinational companies are often subject to both foreign
consumption taxes and US sales and use taxes, many business representatives
would like to see governments make similar tax policy decisions in the hope of sim-
plifying today’s taxes. Finally, some of the difficult issues that have prevented an
international compromise on tax reform are also relevant to the domestic sales and
use tax debate.

By way of background, discussions concerning how to adapt consumption taxes to
electronic commerce are taking place at the Organization for Economic Cooperation
and Development (OECD) and the European Commission (EC). These discussions
are focused on how to apply value added taxes (VAT) and similar taxes to sales of
digitized goods and services, such as music, software, and information services.

There are several parallels between what is happening overseas and the domestic
debate. For instance, the OECD and the EU are grappling with issues such as:

• Which jurisdiction will have the right to impose consumption taxes and what
will be the resulting tax rate?

• What are the appropriate enforcement mechanisms if a remote vendor refuses
to collect consumption taxes?

• How can consumption taxes be made simple enough to maximize the changes
to compliance?

II. EUROPEAN VAT IMPOSED ON DIGITIZED GOODS AND SERVICES

In June 2000, the EC released a proposal for a directive to modify the rules for
applying VAT to digitized goods and services.1 The objective of the EC was to create
a level playing field between EU and non-EU vendors selling products and services
delivered electronically (e.g., digitally delivered software, music, information serv-
ices). It is important to note that the EC has broad authority over value added taxes
imposed by its fifteen member nations.

Currently, non-EU vendors do not have to charge VAT on sales of digitized goods
and services to European customers. The EC’s proposal would change this treatment
so that all sellers would have to charge VAT on sales to EU customers.

Specifically, the proposed directive would require non-EU vendors to register for
VAT in a single EU member state, and to collect VAT on all sales within the EU
based on the VAT rate in the chosen state of registration. VAT would be remitted
only to the state of registration and there would be no obligation on the part of the
state of registration to share revenue with other EU member states. Thus, non-EU
sellers would be able to select which European country receives tax revenue for all
of its European sales.

In the fall of 2000, EU member states began expressing concern with the proposed
directive. VAT rates vary substantially in the EU, ranging from 15–25%. EU mem-
ber states with high VAT rates were concerned that because non-EU vendors would
be able to select one country in which to register for all European sales they would
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be tempted to register in the member state with the lowest applicable tax rate, i.e.,
Luxembourg.

Several EU member states suggested changes to this part of the directive. France
suggested that registration for VAT be required in every member state in which
sales were made. The EC reportedly opposed that effort because it would result in
too heavy a compliance burden on non-EU vendors and, as a result, non-EU vendors
would not comply with the directive.2 The EC’s concern is similar to the concern of
certain lawmakers here in the United States that a prerequisite to efforts to expand
sales and use tax collection should be the adoption of a simplified collection system
that does not impose unreasonable burdens on remote vendors.

A revised proposed directive was prepared by EC staff in March of this year. The
revised proposed directive would continue to permit non-EU vendors to register in
only one member state and to pay VAT only to that member state (the ‘‘member
state of identification’’). However, unlike the original proposed directive, non-EU
vendors would be required to charge VAT based on the tax rate in the customer’s
jurisdiction.

The revised proposed directive must be unanimously approved by the EU member
states in order to go into effect. The revised proposal has received the endorsement
of all but one EU member state the United Kingdom. The new EU president has
said that the Commission will press ahead on trying to obtain EU-wide agreement
on the proposal.3

A. Technical Issues Raised by Proposed Directive
Some U.S. businesses have expressed concern that the revised proposed directive

could create new competitive distortions and place U.S. business at a disadvantage
vis-́a-vis EU vendors.

For instance, under current law, an EU vendor located in one member state (e.g.,
Luxembourg) selling digital goods and services to an individual consumer located in
a different EU member state (e.g., France) is permitted to charge VAT based on
where the seller is located as opposed to where the customer is located (assuming
the vendor’s sales do not exceed certain thresholds). By contrast, under the revised
proposed directive, a non-EU vendor would be required to charge and remit VAT
based on where its customers are located. Therefore, an EU vendor located in an
EU member state with a low VAT rate could enjoy a competitive advantage over
non-EU vendors.

The revised proposed directive also would presumably require non-EU sellers to
verify where the customer is located at the time each sale takes place. Many busi-
ness representatives have said that they often do not know or cannot verify where
their customers are located at the time of a sale. Therefore, this part of the proposed
directive is of great concern to non-EU vendors that would be required to collect
VAT.

The revised proposed directive also does not provide a de minimis sale threshold
for collection. Under current law, when goods are sold by U.S. companies to Euro-
pean consumers and shipped by common carrier, individual shipments under a cer-
tain threshold—generally around $25—may be exempt from VAT in certain cir-
cumstances. The revised proposal directive does not provide a similar exemption for
digitized goods and therefore treats them more harshly than traditional sales.

Finally, the revised proposed directive would be applicable even to very small ven-
dors. The original proposed directive would have exempted companies that had less
than 100,000 euros in sales in Europe, but the revised proposed directive includes
no such threshold.
B. U.S. Treasury Response

In July of last year, the prior Administration publicly criticized the EC’s original
proposed directive.4 While acknowledging that the proposed directive seeks to ad-
dress what is perceived to be an uneven playing field between EU and non-EU ven-
dors of digitally-delivered goods, the Administration raised several of the issues dis-
cussed earlier.

Additionally, Treasury expressed the view that the issue of imposing VAT on dig-
ital goods and services should be handled within the OECD and that OECD member
countries or groups of countries should not act unilaterally. The United States, the
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EC, the EU member states and other interested stakeholders (including the private
sector) have been working within the OECD on the very complex substantive and
administrative issues associated with e-commerce taxation.

C. OECD and Consumption Taxes
The OECD—through a subsidiary body of the Committee on Fiscal Affairs called

Working Party No. 9—has also been examining some of the technical issues that
are raised by requiring VAT to be collected on sales of digital goods and services.
In general, the OECD process is comprehensive and solicits the views of member
countries, non-member countries and business representatives. As a result, the
OECD process is broadly supported but is not as far along as the EC process. In
addition, unlike the EC, the OECD’s role in developing solutions is advisory and not
binding on the thirty member countries of the organization. Ultimately, each OECD
member country is free to make its own decisions on VAT collection.

Working Party No. 9 issued a report in February in which it reiterated its support
for requiring VAT collection on sales of digital goods and services, but it also re-
marked on some of the technical problems raised by implementing such a system.5
In particular, the report discussed the issue of collection mechanisms. It rec-
ommended:

• a reverse charge or ‘‘self-assessment’’ mechanism for business-to-business trans-
actions, and

• a simplified registration and remittance system for business-to-consumer trans-
actions.

In the case of business-to-consumer transactions, the recommended system would
oblige non-resident businesses to register for value-added taxes and to charge, col-
lect and remit such taxes based on the VAT rate in the jurisdiction where the con-
sumer has his usual place of residence.

The report goes on to state that current technology does not permit the vendor
to verify accurately the purchaser’s stated place of residence. It further states that
the available options for collecting consumption taxes on business to consumer
transactions present serious difficulties, either because they impose significant bur-
dens on non-resident sellers, or because they are costly for revenue authorities to
administer.

In sum, although the report sets forth certain preliminary conclusions with re-
spect to collection, it appears that the Working Party has a great deal more work
to do in developing administrable recommendations that can be implemented by
OECD member countries.

III. TARIFFS

Turning for just a moment to tariffs, recent developments have been limited. As
part of the Internet Tax Freedom Act enacted in 1998, Congress expressed its view
that the United States should seek to assure that electronic commerce is free from
tariffs.6 Member governments of the World Trade Organization adopted a temporary
moratorium on customs duties on electronic transmissions in May 1998.7 WTO
members may consider an extension of this moratorium at their ministerial con-
ference later this year.

IV. DIRECT TAX ISSUES

A. The OECD
I would like to touch briefly on some of the developments with respect to income

taxes. The OECD has been the primary forum for discussions on how to adapt our
current system of income tax treaties to electronic commerce. Tax professionals from
both member governments and the business community have been working with the
OECD on these difficult issues and have been doing very good work.

In December 2000, the OECD’s Committee on Fiscal Affairs adopted amendments
to the commentary of the OECD Model Tax Convention which clarify what types
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of contacts with a jurisdiction constitute a permanent establishment.8 The amend-
ments provide that an Internet web site alone will not generally constitute a perma-
nent establishment. The amendments further provide that an Internet Service Pro-
vider (ISP) will not, except in very unusual circumstances, constitute an agent of
another enterprise so as to create a permanent establishment.

The OECD Model Tax Convention commentary also discusses whether an enter-
prise that has a server at its disposal has a permanent establishment. In order for
a server or other computer equipment owned or leased by a business to constitute
a permanent establishment, it must be in a fixed location, the business must be
wholly or partly carried on in the jurisdiction where the server or equipment is lo-
cated, and the activities carried out through the server or equipment must be core
functions.

The work of the OECD and their associated technical advisory groups is con-
tinuing. To date, their work has been based on the premise that existing tax prin-
ciples should be adapted to electronic commerce. Whether they will re-examine
foundational income tax principles (such as the taxation of business profits based
on the existence of a permanent establishment) remains to be determined. Mean-
while, however, countries that are not members of the OECD have signaled that
they may follow their own separate path in determining how to tax electronic com-
merce.

B. Non-OECD Countries
According to press reports, tax authorities in India are proposing to amend the

income tax regime so they can tax the activities of foreign companies that lack a
physical presence in India.9 In general, the tax authorities there have expressed
concern that existing concepts of permanent establishment are too narrow and allow
companies that sell their products and services through e-commerce to avoid taxes
even though they conduct substantial business in the country.

If India follows through with its proposal, it could have significant consequences
for the tax treatment of transactions between U.S. businesses and Indian customers,
and, conceivably, could have adverse consequences on US-Indian trade. It could also
set a precedent that could be followed by other developing nations.

In addition to abandoning settled concepts such as permanent establishment, non-
OECD countries may attempt to re-characterize payments that should be treated as
business profits as royalty payments. In general, payments that represent business
profits are often not subject to withholding taxes, but payments that represent roy-
alties are often subject to withholding taxes. In 1999, India’s Authority for Advance
Ruling issued a ruling in a case involving a credit card and travelers’ check proc-
essing business in which it found that payments by the company’s Indian subsidiary
for the use of the U.S. parent’s computer systems located in the United States and
in Hong Kong constituted royalty income, rather than business profits.10 Such a po-
sition has dramatic tax consequences as it leads to taxation of a business that only
has ‘‘electronic’’ contacts with India. The U.S. Treasury will need to continue to
monitor how its existing treaty network is being applied to electronic commerce.

V. CONCLUSION

In conclusion, international tax developments demonstrate that many nations are
grappling with how to adapt their taxation systems to electronic commerce and that
there are many competing concerns. Policymakers here and abroad are correctly
seeking input from various stakeholders including government representatives, the
business community, and tax practitioners. Their work will continue, and answers
to some of the most difficult tax policy issues do not appear imminent. Thank you
for the opportunity to address these issues today.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. MICHAEL S. GREVE

1. INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee: thank you very much for giving me
the opportunity to testify on the vexing question of interstate sales taxation.

The thrust of my testimony is that the Congress can and should harmonize the
contending principles of Federalism, economic efficiency, and tax equity. At first
sight, that may seem impossible. The Governors’ insistence on the states’ rights
seems to run headlong into remote sellers’ strenuous objections to being regulated
by states with which they have no tangible connection. The e-commerce camp’s in-
sistence on that position, in turn, conflicts with the principle of tax equity, cham-
pioned vigorously by mainstreet retailers. And so on. Federalism, equity, and effi-
ciency can be reconciled, however, by providing that interstate sales through what-
ever channel (direct, catalogue, or Internet) are subject to sales taxation at their
point of origin, meaning the seller’s home state—not, as is currently the case, on
the basis of their destination, meaning the customer’s home state. As a practical
matter, that solution requires Federal legislation.

I harbor no illusions about the political viability of adopting an origin-based ap-
proach, at least in the current round of legislation. While the proposal has been
floated in the tax literature,1 in the publications of some think tanks (such as the
Competitive Enterprise Institute, the Heritage Foundation, the Cato Institute,
and—in an international context—the Progressive Policy Institute),2 and in some
versions and applications before the Advisory Commission on Electronic Commerce,3
it has received little, if any, public and legislative debate and consideration, and
time is running out. Alternative proposals under consideration, however, seem unat-
tractive, unworkable, or both. Moreover, the choice between origin and destination
as the basic regulatory principle has broad applications in other arenas—consumer
privacy, for example, and especially the international trade matters under this Com-
mittee’s jurisdiction. In those arenas, the choice of the wrong jurisdictional prin-
ciple—destination—would entail terrible consequences. In that light, I respectfully
urge the Committee, and the Congress, to refrain from hasty e-tax legislation that
might set a bad precedent and preclude a shift to origin-based taxation at a more
opportune time.

2. PRINCIPLES

In light of the intense controversy over e-commerce taxation, it may be helpful
to begin with the principles that are (or at least should be) common ground.

Efficiency. State and local governments, the business community, customers,
and tax economists all agree that sales taxes should be easy and cheap to admin-
ister. All agree, moreover, that the existing sales and use tax regime is absurdly
cumbersome and expensive. Compliance costs are very high, especially for smaller
and medium-sized firms.4 Even with the best intentions (and the best tax software),
companies find it inordinately difficult to determine their tax remittance obligations
in thousands of jurisdictions with different, and constantly changing, tax rates, defi-
nitions, and reporting requirements.

Equity. Happily, ‘‘[v]irtually all concerned parties agree that state taxes on elec-
tronic commerce should be economically neutral.’’5 Less happily, not everyone agrees
on the meaning of ‘‘neutrality’’ and its cousins, such as ‘‘equity’’ or ‘‘fairness.’’ Tax
experts argue that taxes should not divert economic resources from one use to an
alternative use—in this instance, from conventional sales to e-commerce sales. Nat-
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urally, ‘‘mainstreet’’ merchants and state and local government lobbies have made
much of this argument—arguably, too much, since no conceivable state and local
sales tax regime can be entirely neutral.6 Nonetheless, the argument that our sales
tax regime should not artificially favor some sales channels over others possesses
considerable force. The rejoinder that the existing sales and use tax regime is in
fact neutral with respect to all forms of ‘‘remote’’ commerce does not fully meet legiti-
mate concerns over tax neutrality and equity.

Federalism. Governors and state organizations argue with great conviction that
Congress should not interfere with the states’ traditional authority and autonomy
over their traditional sources of revenue. For reasons explained below, I am inclined
to think that the states have in the e-commerce debate pushed that principle beyond
its breaking point. The principle is eminently reasonable, however, in this crucial
respect: over the entire course of American history, the states and the national gov-
ernment have remained very respectful of each other’s revenue sources and taxing
authority.7

Early in the e-commerce debate, proposals surfaced to nationalize sales taxes and
to distribute the proceeds to the states. Those proposals, mercifully, appear to have
died a well-deserved death. Any form of joint state-Federal taxation would eventu-
ally transform the states from autonomous actors into supplicants and administra-
tors of Federal largesse. That result cannot be in anyone’s interest.

3. COMPROMISE?

Current compromise efforts—reflected, for example, in various bills before the
Senate Commerce Committee 8—essentially attempt to reconcile the clashing inter-
ests and principles by granting state and local governments expanded tax authority
over ‘‘remote’’ commerce in exchange for a credible commitment to ‘‘simplify’’ and
‘‘harmonize’’ sales and use taxes. The search for a compromise along these lines is
in my judgment a fool’s errand. Simplification has proven elusive for decades, and
not for lack of trying.9 It will continue to prove elusive. For the sake of brevity, I
mention only two of the many reasons:

• ‘‘Simplification’’ must, at a bare minimum, mean a single tax rate per state.
Even under that regime, sellers would be stuck with 46 different sales tax re-
gimes, but—less is more, in this case—46 state taxing jurisdictions beat 7,500
local jurisdictions any day of the week. A single-rate regime, however, would ef-
fectively wipe out the tax autonomy of local jurisdictions. That should not hap-
pen, and it is not going to happen. For this reason alone, ‘‘simplification’’ is a
chimera.

• From a tax efficiency standpoint, what really needs simplification is not the tax
rate but the tax base.10 Questions as to whether Air Jordans constitute taxable
sportswear or tax-exempt footwear are legendary, as are questions as to wheth-
er potato chips and French fries do or do not constitute food. (The National Gov-
ernors Association has, without a sense of irony, issued a press release on the
complexities of taxing a marshmallow.) For all the easy ridicule, however, most
of the seemingly absurd complexities have plausible reasons. Variations in the
tax base reflect political efforts to favor domestic over foreign industries; at-
tempts to mitigate the regressive effects of sales taxes; differences in local cus-
toms and habits; varying social judgments concerning individual consumption
patterns that ought to be discouraged or encouraged; and many other consider-
ations. Even if all the variations and exemptions were wholly irrational and ille-
gitimate, which they are not, the forces that produced them are not going to
go away. Even if it were possible to harmonize the sales tax base once (an ex-
tremely doubtful proposition), variations would soon re-appear.

Simplification and efficiency, we are being reassured by state officials, are none-
theless achievable through centralized, computerized sales tax data collection and
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administration under the auspices of a ‘‘Streamlined Sales Tax Project’’ (SSTP),
sponsored by the Multistate Tax Commission and the Federation of Tax Administra-
tors. Comparable experiments to centralize the calculation of local taxes in a few
states, however, provide little reason to believe that the proposed project is tech-
nically feasible, and a representative of Taxware, the producer of perhaps the most
sophisticated tax compliance software on the market, has testified that existing
technology simply cannot cope with the maze of definitions, exemptions, and report-
ing and remittance requirements.11 Moreover, the SSTP proposal raises grave pri-
vacy concerns. Considering the pronounced public unease over personal data collec-
tion and use, a governmentally sponsored and administered data collection system
on interstate sales is not an appealing idea.

In addition to these pragmatic considerations, an important point of principle is
at stake. We do not really have a problem with sales taxes. Rather, we have a prob-
lem with use taxes, which are owed by customers to their various home states (and
subordinate jurisdictions) on purchases from ‘‘remote’’ out-of-state sellers. For prac-
tical and political reasons, governments find it inconvenient to collect use taxes—
except on big-ticket, easily traced items, such as boats and cars—from individual,
in-state citizens. Thus, the common practice is to impose the tax collection and re-
mittance obligations on out-of-state sellers.

States are of course free to levy use taxes on their own citizens. The question is
whether they may impose the obligations to calculate, collect, and remit those taxes
on out-of-state sellers. Under existing Supreme Court precedent, the states are for-
bidden from doing so unless the seller has a ‘‘nexus,’’ such as a store, in the taxing
jurisdiction.12 That is why state and local governments are asking the Congress,
under its authority to regulate interstate commerce, to lift that restriction and to
extend the states’ regulatory and tax authority to ‘‘remote’’ sellers.

Even the existing sales and use tax regime, however, poses a serious threat to
our most elementary political principles. Its extension to remote sales, no matter
how ‘‘simplified’’ and ‘‘harmonized,’’ would greatly exacerbate that threat.

First, the imposition of tax collection, reporting, and remittance obligations on
out-of-state parties severs (as the economists say) the political incidence of taxation
from its economic incidence. That is a variation on a theme our ancestors called
‘‘taxation without representation.’’

Second, the genius of American Federalism, as Justice John Paul Stevens has put
it, is that citizens choose their state, not the other way around.13 That principle ap-
plies not only to permanent physical relocations but also to work, tourism, and other
activities—including shopping. Under the existing tax regime and especially under
its proposed extension to remote sales, however, a citizen’s home state tax law tags
after him like a junkyard dog. Such a system negates the citizen choice that is Fed-
eralism’s principal attraction.

It also, and third (and relatedly), constitutes an insult to state sovereignty. States’
rights, like individual rights, must end where another’s rights begin. Federalism
means that states may regulate and regiment their own citizens—but not the citi-
zens of other states. The imposition of use tax obligations by each state on foreign
entities amounts to mutual regulatory aggression on other states’ corporate citizens.
That is not Federalism but very nearly its opposite.

In sum, the sales-tax-expansion-with-simplification agenda will not work. Even if
it could be made to work, it would be a bad idea. In that light, the alternative of
an origin-based sales tax system merits consideration.

4. ORIGIN-BASED TAXATION

The effect of the existing sales-and-use tax regime, as noted, is to tax interstate
sales transactions on the basis of their destination—that is, the customer’s resi-
dence. All the seemingly intractable problems of the internet sales tax debate—in
particular, the differential treatment of ‘‘mainstreet’’ and ‘‘remote’’ sales, the ex-
travagant compliance and administrative costs—stem from the choice of destination
as the regulatory principle, not from the existence of a decentralized sales tax sys-
tem per se.

Under an origin-based system, in contrast, interstate sales of all descriptions,
through all channels, would be based on the seller’s instead of the buyer’s domicile
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for which that data is available. For any number of reasons, the table provides no insight at
all as to whether any given state would gain or lose from any given sales tax regime. (E.g., the
big exporters tend to be producers of agricultural and food stuffs, which are rarely subject to
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to revenue sources that are unavailable to other states. Florida and Utah have the luxury of
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tax ‘‘loser’’ such as Montana can charge severance taxes for raw materials; a ‘‘winner’’ like New

Continued

state—that is, the company’s principal place of business, as defined (for other pur-
poses) by the Uniform Commercial Code.14

That one swift move from destination to origin would solve equity and efficiency
problems. Amazon.com’s sales would be taxed in the same fashion, at the same rate,
by the same entity, as would the sales of the local book store—that is, by the state
of Washington. No discriminatory tax treatment would occur unless a particular
state or local jurisdiction decided, for the sorts of industrial policy reasons that often
induce jurisdictions to favor some industries over others, to extend tax advantages
(or disadvantages) to some sales channel or other. Administrative and compliance
costs would plummet. Regardless of how and where a company’s products are sold,
each company will be subject to reporting and remittance obligations for interstate
sales only in its domicile state (and perhaps its local jurisdiction), and nowhere else.

At the same time, an origin-based system is fully consistent with sound Fed-
eralism principles. Each state would be free to tax and regulate its own businesses
and citizens as it sees fit. Each state’s regulatory autonomy and authority, however,
would stop at the border—which is precisely where they ought to stop.

The origin principle is a perfectly natural choice. We already follow it, in real life,
with respect to local sales, even if the parties are from different states. If I, as a
Virginia resident, buy a Lacrosse stick for my son on a business trip to North Caro-
lina, I will be charged the North Carolina sales tax. The company that sells me the
stick cares not one whit whence I came, where I reside, or where the stick is going
to be used. If my son purchases the next stick from the same company, which has
no store in Virginia, over the Internet or by phone or mail order, he (or more likely
I) will not pay North Carolina’s tax. We will instead owe the Virginia use tax—tech-
nically speaking, since neither of us has ever paid or been asked to pay that tax.
Under the existing and under the proposed, ‘‘simplified’’ system, it matters whether
the stick came to me, or I came to the stick. An origin-based system would har-
monize the tax treatment.

We also follow the origin principle, even in interstate transactions, with respect
to (of all items) flowers 15 and, since last year, mobile telephone calls. One reason
why the origin principle has proven so readily acceptable in those areas is an ex-
pected reciprocity of advantage. A few areas (such a college towns) may experience
a net export of flowers, thus reaping a benefit from origin taxation; a few other
areas (such as those with lots of retirement communities) may experience sizeable
net imports. By and large, though, states are content to ignore the question (Where
have all the flowers gone?) because the flows will average out. So, for that matter,
will telephone calls.16

The expectation that such average reciprocity would not prevail is a central rea-
son for the existing, destination-based sales and use tax system. In the 1930s, when
that system came into being, ‘‘consumer’’ states feared that ‘‘producer’’ states would
reap all the advantages from an origin-based system, thus leaving stranded the
states that were most in need of revenues.17 That concern, however, while under-
standable in an industrializing country with enormous economic heterogeneity
among the various states, seems increasingly incongruous in a far more homo-
geneous, service-oriented and information-based economy.

It is true that a shift from destination-based taxation to origin-based taxation
would tend to benefit the net exporters of taxable retail products and hurt net im-
porters. That objection, however, gains its plausibility chiefly from an unstated
baseline comparison with a destination regime under which all interstate sales will
in fact be taxed. That assumption is manifestly unrealistic. (As noted, use taxes are
rarely collected under the existing system, and even the proposed SSTP tax cartel
would exempt many purchases.) And while producer states might gain from a shift
to origin-based taxation, that advantage is easily swamped by tax advantages that
the ‘‘losing’’ consumer states may possess.18

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 13:26 Jan 28, 2002 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00049 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 76173.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



46

Hampshire cannot. Each state has competitive and comparative advantages—some deserved,
others not. It is a grave mistake to look at one dimension in isolation—or to think that national
policy could or should equalize the conditions among the states.

19 By technical economic criteria of locational efficiency, any form of tax competition is ipso
facto inefficient. The question of whether the gains from competition exceed its efficiency costs
is the subject of a voluminous literature. One’s confidence in the centralized, supposedly effi-
ciency-enhancing approach will stand in direct proportion to one’s confidence in the ability of
centralized political institutions to generate tax regimes that conform to the optimality criteria
on a blackboard at the University of Chicago or MIT. Since my own confidence on that score
is nil, I opt for real competition over theoretical efficiency.

20 That result might in fact obtain if retailers were entirely free to designate their home state,
or to designate their place of incorporation as their home state. The principal-place-of-business
rule, in contrast, disciplines the sellers’ choices.

21 For the sake of brevity, I limit the discussion to a single example. Many other examples
come readily to mind, and some of these overlap substantially with the e-tax debate. The con-
templated extension of state e-tax authority, for instance, has generated controversy as to
whether that extension is to apply only of sales and use taxes or also to the allocation of inter-
state business income and its taxation. For yet another example, economists who otherwise op-
pose origin taxation for tangible products have tentatively endorsed it for the taxation of
digitized products in e-commerce, a closely related problem. See, e.g., Houghton & Hellerstein,
State Taxation of Electronic Commerce at 54 and sources cited ibid.

5. OBJECTIONS

The elegant, origin-based sales tax solution is vulnerable to two objections. The
first of these is based on considerations of efficiency. The second, politically more
potent objection arises from concerns over possibly excessive tax competition.

Efficiency. An origin-based system implies jurisdictional variations with respect to
both the tax base and the tax rate. Those variations will at the margins shape and,
relative to a completely neutral system, ‘‘distort’’ both purchasing decisions and firm
location. That objection, however, applies also to the existing system and, for that
matter, to the SSTP.19

Competition. Under an origin-based sales tax system, every jurisdiction will at-
tempt to match the largest number of sellers and purchasers. All else being equal,
one might think, the sales tax rate will be zero in every jurisdiction.20

The trouble with this ‘‘race-to-the-bottom’’ argument is that all else is not in fact
equal. Sales taxes are merely one stick in a bundle of services and obligations that
are being offered by each jurisdiction. Thus, a jurisdiction that provides an educated
labor force, an excellent infrastructure, a favorable regulatory environment, a sen-
sible and efficient judicial system, or ‘‘quality of life’’ attractions will be able to exact
a sales tax. An unattractive jurisdiction that drives up the cost of doing business,
meanwhile, will be unable to compensate those self-inflicted disadvantages by be-
coming a ‘‘sales tax haven.’’

It is true, of course, that an origin-based tax system would, relative to the existing
sales tax regime, exert downward pressure on sales taxes and, quite probably,
change the mix of the tax burden in many and perhaps most jurisdictions. The mag-
nitude of that effect cannot be forecast with any confidence; its direction, however,
is certain.

The question, though, is not whether we do or not want sales tax competition. We
have that competition in any event: the evidence is visible up and down I–95, from
Delaware’s blaring ‘‘Tax Freedom’’ billboards to the busloads of New York shoppers
at Potomac Mills, VA. The benefits of tax competition, however, are very unevenly
distributed. They are more available to the residents of Philadelphia than to those
in Salt Lake City; more available to prosperous citizens with cars than to less
wealthy and mobile citizens.

I call that phenomenon choice and competition. State and local officials call it tax
‘‘evasion’’ or ‘‘flight’’ and the jurisdictions that offer it, tax ‘‘havens.’’ Under any
name, though, sales tax choice or ‘‘evasion’’ will continue no matter what the United
States Congress, or any individual state, may do. The only legislative choice is to
contain choice and competition within its current, artificial and inequitable bound-
aries or else, to expand and democratize it. Origin-based taxation implies a choice
for expanded competition.

6. ORIGIN VERSUS DESTINATION: IMPLICATIONS

The choice between origin and destination as a regulatory principle reaches far
beyond the e-commerce tax question—substantively, and geographically. As to sub-
stance, consider the intensely contested question of internet privacy and consumer
protection.21 Let the service provider’s home state govern transactions with cus-
tomers, and market participants will, sooner rather than later, sort themselves into
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22 See Bruce H. Kobayashi & Larry E. Ribstein, ‘‘A Recipe for Cookies: State Regulation of
Consumer Marketing Information’’ (American Enterprise Institute, May 2001) (available at
http://www.federalismproject.org.)

23 For a very thoughtful discussion of international jurisdiction and the unworkability of the
destination principle in that context see Ham & Atkinson, A Third Way Framework for Global
E-Commerce.

24 A codified ‘‘nexus’’ standard can in principle generate any jurisdictional regime, from an ex-
tension to remote sales (under an extremely loose nexus test) to a de facto origin system (under
a standard requiring a very tight nexus, such as the actual operation of an in-state store).

jurisdictions that match their privacy preferences.22 Let the customers’ state govern
the transactions, and providers must tailor their product to each jurisdiction’s speci-
fications or, if tailoring proves impossible or excessively expensive, comply with the
most restrictive jurisdiction, which will by definition reflect nobody else’s preference.
Since either result is intolerable to business, customers, and most states, the des-
tination principle will prompt centralized intervention. In the end, then, states do
not really have a choice between regulatory autonomy with or without competition.
They only have a choice between autonomy under the competitive conditions of ori-
gin-based regulation—or else, neither competition nor autonomy.

Domestically, we can always trump the ill effects of decentralized, destination-
based regulation by means of (yet another) preemptive Federal law. While such cen-
tralized interventions are not always wise or well-designed, protecting the national
common market from regulatory obstacles is, in the end, a constitutional mandate,
entrusted to the United States Congress. On an international scale, in contrast, ef-
forts to trump parochial, destination-based regulation through ‘‘harmonization’’ en-
tails the creation of anti-competitive, unaccountable bureaucracies.23

Democratic and Republican administrations alike have, by and large, wisely de-
fended international competition against ‘‘harmonization.’’ We have likewise resisted
the notion that French judges or Brussels bureaucrats have any business regulating
the content and practices of American-based websites solely because those sites are
accessible from European destinations.

We can in some sense afford to suppress regulatory and tax competition here at
home and yet champion it in the international arena—simply by throwing our con-
siderable weight around. We do so, however, at the peril of international resentment
and recriminations. It is much better to practice at home the competition that we
preach abroad—both because we should set an example for a more competitive
world economy, and because our domestic practices are not easily contained. Origin-
based e-commerce taxation, for a pristine example, is easily scaled internationally:
let us tax our companies’ international sales here at home, let foreign countries do
the same to their companies, and let that be the end of the matter. Destination-
based taxation on an international scale, in contrast, means that we have no cause
for complaint when German tax inspectors insist on auditing Apple Computer’s
books, the better to verify the company’s compliance with tax obligations incurred
on sales from Aachen to Aschaffenburg. It means, in the end, some sort of inter-
national SSTP. I take it that we would not consent to such a scheme. The best way
to resist it is to resist it here at home.

7. CONCLUSION

At the present stage of the legislative process, it would be best to refrain from
legislation that would affirmatively foreclose future consideration of an origin-based
sales tax regime. A congressional endorsement of the SSTP would, unfortunately,
likely entail that result. For that reason, I believe that the proposal should be re-
jected.

Alternative courses of action would keep the origin-based option open. An exten-
sion of the existing moratorium is one such option; a codification of ‘‘nexus’’ stand-
ards may be another option, depending on the standards chosen.24 Finally, doing
nothing at all may well be an acceptable course of action. Inaction would mean a
missed opportunity to reform a sales tax system that is uniformly, and rightly,
viewed as an extravagant absurdity. It would, however, preserve the option of re-
forming that system at a more opportune time, after more systematic consideration.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANK G. JULIAN

INTRODUCTION

Good morning. My name is Frank Julian. I am Operating Vice President and Tax
Counsel for Federated Department Stores, Inc. in Cincinnati, Ohio. Federated is one
of the nation’s leading department store retailers. We operate more than 450 depart-
ment stores in 34 states, plus Puerto Rico and Guam, under the names of
Bloomingdale’s, Macy’s, Burdines, Goldsmith’s, Lazarus, Liberty House, Rich’s, and
The Bon March́e. Federated also has a significant direct mail catalog and electronic
commerce business with its Fingerhut, Bloomingdale’s By Mail, bloomingdales.com,
Macy’s By Mail and Macys.com subsidiaries.
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Although Bloomingdale’s By Mail, bloomingdales.com, Macy’s By Mail and
Macys.com are each separate subsidiaries, they collect sales tax on sales into any
state where Bloomingdale’s and Macy’s, respectively, have department stores.

I am here today on behalf of The Direct Marketing Association (‘‘DMA’’). The
DMA is the leading and largest trade association for businesses interested in inter-
active and database marketing, with almost 5,000 members from the United States
and 53 other nations. I chair the DMA’s Use Tax Steering Committee. The DMA
is a member of the Internet Tax Fairness Coalition (‘‘ITFC’’).

SUMMARY OF POSITION

The DMA firmly believes that the moratorium against new and discriminatory
taxes on the Internet should be extended, and the moratorium against taxes on
Internet access should be made permanent.

While there is widespread support for extending these moratoria, many have
urged Congress to make collection of sales tax by remote sellers a sine qua non to
extending the moratoria. We do not believe that these two issues are so intertwined
that the moratoria cannot be extended without addressing the sales tax issue. How-
ever, to the extent Congress is inclined to address the sales tax collection issue, we
believe it is imperative for Congress to require the states to substantially simplify
their sales tax systems, and then to evaluate the states’ simplification efforts, before
granting the states the authority to require remote sellers to collect their sales tax.

The myriad of confusing and inconsistent state and local sales tax systems in ex-
istence today places tremendous burdens interstate commerce and the economy. The
DMA supports the following objectives for reducing the tax burdens imposed on
interstate commerce that thwart the development of a borderless marketplace:

• Establish simple and uniform sales and use tax rules that reduce compliance
burdens for all taxpayers, and provide a reasonable collection allowance to com-
pensate all sellers for the burdens they must incur in collecting the tax.

• Enact nexus standards for business activity taxes that eliminate uncertainty
and the potential for double taxation.

• Promote availability of the Internet to all by prohibiting taxes on access fees.
• Prevent multiple and discriminatory taxation by extending the application of es-

tablished nexus rules to remote commerce.
The DMA supports neutral tax treatment of electronic commerce; it does not sup-

port the creation of a ‘‘tax-free’’ zone for electronic commerce. However, the DMA
believes that Congress should not pass any legislation that would give states ‘‘prior
approval’’ to a simplification compact before the details of the simplification are
known and evaluated by Congress.

DISCUSSION

The burdens that the current sales tax systems place on interstate commerce have
been well documented. The Supreme Court recognized these intolerable burdens on
interstate commerce in its 1967 decision in National Bellas Hess v. Department of
Revenue, and again in 1992 in Quill Corp. v. North Dakota. In National Bellas Hess,
the Court found that the ‘‘many variations in rates of tax, in allowable exemptions,
and in administrative and record keeping requirements could entangle interstate
business in a virtual welter of complicated obligations to local jurisdictions with no
legitimate claim to impose ’a fair share of the cost of the local government.’’’

The hearings conducted by the Advisory Commission on Electronic Commerce
(‘‘ACEC’’) raised an awareness, in an unprecedented manner, of the level of com-
plexity and burdens imposed by the current sales tax systems. By the time the
ACEC completed its work, there was near universal agreement that the disparate
state sales tax systems in place today must be substantially simplified and unified—
as they apply to all sellers—if they are to survive.

Federated collects and remits more than $1 billion per year in sales tax for the
state and local governments where we do business. We incur substantial costs in
collecting and remitting these taxes, and in administering the many audits that fol-
low.

While this is a steep burden for us, it is not one that will put us out of business.
The same may not be said, however, for some smaller companies or those less finan-
cially stable. In those cases, such a burden could put them out of business.

Substantial simplification of the sales tax systems will make it much easier for
the states to administer and enforce the tax, and will make it much easier for sell-
ers to comply with tax collection requirements.
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GUIDELINES FOR SIMPLIFICATION AND UNIFORMITY

DMA believes that simplification and uniformity must be at a level that elimi-
nates undue and discriminatory burdens on interstate commerce. The ITFC has de-
veloped draft Federal legislation that it believes would encourage the states to sim-
plify and unify their sales and use tax systems so as to eliminate undue burdens
on interstate commerce. The DMA is fully supportive of the ITFC’s draft legislation.
Some of the specific items in that draft that we believe are crucial to achieving such
a goal include:

1. A centralized, one-stop, multi-state registration system for sellers.
2. Uniform definitions for goods or services that could be included in the tax base.
3. Uniform and simple rules for attributing transactions to particular taxing juris-

dictions.
4. Uniform rules for the designation and identification of purchasers and trans-

actions exempt from sales and use taxes, including a database of all exempt entities
and a rule ensuring that reliance on such a database shall immunize sellers from
liability for both under-collection and over-collection of tax.

5. Uniform procedures for the certification of software upon which sellers may rely
to determine applicable sales and use tax rates and taxability, and immunity from
liability for under-collection and over-collection of tax for sellers who rely on such
software.

6. Uniform bad debt rules.
7. Uniform tax returns, remittance forms, and filing and remittance dates.
8. Uniform electronic filing and remittance methods.
9. State administration of all sales and use taxes in such state.
10. Uniform audit procedures, including a provision giving a seller the option to

be subject to no more than a single audit per year using those procedures; provided
that if the seller does not comply with the procedures to elect a single audit, any
state can conduct an audit using those procedures. If elected, however, the single
audit binds other states.

11. Reasonable compensation for tax collection by all sellers.
12. Exemption from use tax collection requirements for remote sellers falling

below a specified de minimis threshold of less than $5,000,000 in prior-year gross
annual sales, or less than $100,000 in any state during that prior-year. This exemp-
tion would not, however, operate to exempt a seller with less than $5,000,000 in
prior-year gross annual sales for any obligation to collect and remit sales or use
taxes imposed by the state in which that seller is located.

13. Appropriate protections for consumer privacy.
14. A single, uniform statewide sales and use tax rate and base on all transactions

on which a sales or use tax is imposed.
15. For those states that impose a sales or use tax on digital products, an origin

state default rule, for transactions where the location of the customer is not dis-
closed during the transaction, that permits the seller to rely upon information given
by the customer during the transaction.

16. Appropriate bright-line nexus standards for business activity tax nexus pur-
poses that limit business activity tax nexus to sellers that lease or own substantial
tangible personal property, or have a number of employees or actual agents, in the
taxing jurisdiction for more than 30 days during the taxable year.

17. Uniform dates, not to exceed two (2) in any calendar year, on which changes
to sales and use tax rates may become effective, and a requirement that a state give
at least 120 days’ notice before any change in its sales or use tax rate becomes effec-
tive.

18. Allows the Untied States Court of Federal Claims to resolve conflicts that
arise with regard to interpretation of similar sales and use tax provisions of the dif-
ferent states.

19. Such other features that will achieve a simplified and uniform sales and use
tax system.

Of these 19 principles of simplification, however, two that are among the most im-
portant to the business community are the two that state and local governments
have opposed most vigorously: One sales and use tax rate and base per state, and
nexus standards for business activity taxes. A third very important principle, uni-
form definitions for goods and services, also seems to be a very difficult pill for state
and local governments to swallow.

Two bills have been introduced in the Senate which would establish certain sim-
plification parameters. S. 288, introduced by Sen. Ron Wyden and Sen. Patrick
Leahy, and S. 512, introduced by Sen. Byron Dorgan. We are pleased that S. 288
contains virtually all of the simplification parameters contained in the ITFC’s draft
legislation. DMA fully supports S. 288. The level of simplification called for in S.
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1 Although Texas was used for illustration purposes here, there are several states in which
the burdens imposed by the local taxing jurisdictions are significantly greater than in Texas.

2 Montana is one of five states in the country that does not have a sales tax. The others are
Alaska, Delaware, New Hampshire and Oregon.

3 For example, a remote seller sending merchandise to a customer who lives in the Dripping
Springs Community Library District in Texas would need to know that the customer lives in
Tax Jurisdiction Number 48DLI21424.

512, on the other hand, is inadequate and would result in intolerable burdens being
placed on remote sellers.

ONE RATE AND ONE BASE PER STATE

There are more than 7,600 different sales tax jurisdictions in the United States
today, each with its own tax rate, and many with their own tax base and rules and
regulations. I should also note that in 1967, when the Supreme Court ruled in Na-
tional Bellas Hess that it was an unconstitutional burden on interstate commerce
to require sales tax collection in states where the seller did not have a physical pres-
ence, there were ‘‘only’’ 2,300 jurisdictions to deal with. This proliferation of taxing
jurisdictions is symbolic of the ever-increasing complexity of the existing sales and
use tax systems.

In the State of Texas alone there are 1,109 separate city tax rates and 119 county
tax rates. In addition, there are 67 ‘‘special’’ tax jurisdictions, ranging from crime
control districts to library districts; 27 of these special jurisdictions have geo-
graphical boundaries that do not correspond to any city or county boundary. When
combined with the state rate, this results in 1,296 different taxing jurisdictions in
the State of Texas.1

Is it fair to require a direct marketer with presence only in Montana to know
which combination of these 1,296 rates applies to every item of merchandise it sends
to a customer in Texas, and then to collect and remit the proper amount of tax to
the Texas authorities, when that same direct marketer is not required to collect any
sales tax on behalf of its home state of Montana 2? Add to this the fact that there
is a zero margin of error for the seller: If the seller under-collects the tax from its
customer, the seller must pay the tax out of its pocket and is subject to interest and
penalties by the taxing authorities. If the seller over-collects the tax, it is subject
to class action law suits from its customers, as well as consumer fraud actions from
state attorneys general. This puts the seller in an untenable position.

The states will argue that this problem can be fixed by using software that cal-
culates the applicable sales tax rate by ZIP Code. We submit that this is not an
acceptable solution. There are hundreds of five digit ZIP Codes across the country
in which there are multiple taxing jurisdictions; moreover, there are scores of nine
digit ZIP Codes in which there is more than one taxing jurisdiction. Thus, even if
software existed that could provide an accurate nine digit ZIP Code for every order
placed with a remote seller, the seller still might not be able to accurately collect
the proper amount of sales tax.

It should also be noted that none of the proposed ‘‘software solutions’’ will allevi-
ate the problems faced by sellers whose customers pay by check.

The states have suggested alternatives that would use the Census Bureau’s
‘‘FIPS’’ Code, or would create a unique 10-character coding scheme for each separate
taxing jurisdiction.3 None of this very sophisticated technology exists today. How-
ever, under the best of circumstances, forcing remote sellers to collect tax for 7,600
different taxing jurisdictions will saddle interstate commerce with substantial bur-
dens. The DMA believes that Congress should do everything in its power to elimi-
nate undue burdens on this vital segment of America’s economy.

In 1999, the National Tax Association (‘‘NTA’’) conducted a Communications and
Electronic Commerce Tax Project, the precursor to the ACEC, which included all the
major state and local government organizations and electronic commerce industry
trade associations. The only tax reform measure to receive unanimous agree-
ment from the Project’s participants was ‘‘There should be one rate per
state which would apply to all commerce involving goods or services that
are taxable in that state.’’

S. 512 recommends that there be one statewide ‘‘average’’ tax rate per state for
remote commerce only, and that in-state businesses continue to collect all of the
local jurisdictions’ taxes. The NTA Project participants considered, and rejected, this
proposal. The DMA agrees that such a proposal is ill-advised for the following rea-
sons:

The DMA strongly advocates ‘‘channel neutrality’’ in the treatment of commerce.
To achieve channel neutrality, and to avoid favoring one business medium over an-
other, the sales tax rate applicable to a particular item must be the same regardless
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4 ‘‘Business activity tax’’ refers to tax imposed directly on businesses and not generally passed
directly on to consumers. These include corporate income taxes, franchise taxes, single business
taxes, capital stock taxes, net worth taxes, gross receipts taxes, use taxes and business and occu-
pational taxes.

of whether the purchase was made from an Internet vendor or from an in-state
brick and mortar store.

The ITFC also strongly believes that there should only be one tax base per state.
Allowing local jurisdictions within a state to separately determine the taxability of
items sold in, or shipped to, their jurisdictions adds immeasurable confusion and
complexity. If the State of Colorado exempts widgets from sales tax, the City of Den-
ver should not be allowed to impose a sales or use tax on that same widget.

Congress has a duty under the Commerce Clause to facilitate the flow of com-
merce among the states. Incorporated in this duty is Congress’ responsibility to limit
the imposition of barriers to the free flow of commerce. Insisting that there be no
more than one tax rate and one tax base per state, for all types of commerce, before
requiring remote sellers to collect sales tax in states where they lack a physical
presence is wholly consistent with Congress’ duty under the Commerce Clause.

BUSINESS ACTIVITY TAX NEXUS

The ability of a jurisdiction to impose a tax should be governed by one funda-
mental principle: A government has the right to impose economic and administra-
tive burdens only on taxpayers that receive meaningful benefits or protections from
that government.

In the context of business activity taxes 4, this guiding principle means that busi-
nesses that are not physically present in a jurisdiction, and are therefore not receiv-
ing significant tangible benefits or protections from the jurisdiction, should not be
required to pay a business activity tax to that jurisdiction.

In its Commerce Clause jurisprudence, the Supreme Court has ruled that a busi-
ness must have ‘‘substantial nexus’’ in a state before a state can constitutionally
subject that business to its taxing power. For purposes of requiring a business to
collect a state’s sales and use tax, the Supreme Court has ruled that substantial
nexus requires ‘‘physical presence’’ in the state.

Although the Supreme Court has not had occasion to address the requisite level
of nexus for a state to impose a business activity tax, several state courts have ad-
dressed the issue. Many of these state courts have affirmed that the nexus standard
for business activity taxes can be no less than the ‘‘physical presence’’ standard for
collection of sales and use taxes. For example, one state court has held that the re-
tention of credit cards by an out-of-state credit card issuer was insufficient to give
the issuer physical presence for state income tax purposes. Unfortunately, courts in
some states have reached the opposite conclusion.

Litigation and uncertainty in this area continue to proliferate. If remote sellers
are required to begin collecting and remitting sales tax in every state, then those
states will have a road map by which to aggressively pursue these same sellers for
business activity taxes. Many small and medium-sized sellers lack the resources to
challenge spurious claims for state income taxes.

If Congress is going to exercise its authority under the Commerce Clause to re-
quire remote sellers to collect sales tax in states where they have no physical pres-
ence, then Congress should, at the same time, protect those sellers from being sub-
jected to business activity taxes in those same states. The manner in which to pro-
vide this protection to business, and to put and end to the litigation and uncer-
tainty, is for Congress to enact a bright line nexus standard that requires physical
presence in a state before a company can be subjected to a state’s business activity
tax. Sen. Judd Gregg and Sen. Herb Kohl have introduced a bill, S. 664, that appro-
priately addresses this issue.

ALL SELLERS SHOULD RECEIVE A REASONABLE COLLECTION ALLOWANCE

We believe that all sellers should receive a reasonable collection allowance to com-
pensate them for the costs they incur in collecting sales tax.

Obviously, the more simplification measures that are enacted, the more the collec-
tion costs incurred by sellers will be reduced, thus reducing the amount of collection
allowance that will be required.

Studies have shown that the average cost to collect sales tax exceeds 3% of the
amount of tax collected. Of the 45 states with a sales tax, however, only seven pro-
vide for an uncapped collection allowance of greater than 1%. For a company like
Federated, this amounts to tens of millions of dollars a year in expenses we incur
to serve as a tax collector for the states. This number will clearly grow if we are
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5 On behalf of the DMA, I have attended every SSTP meeting that has been open to the pub-
lic. The DMA plans to continue working with the SSTP, throughout the duration of its existence,
to try to find ways to simplify the existing sales tax systems.

6 The SSTP calls for one tax base per state beginning in 2006.

forced to collect tax on behalf of every state in the country. For smaller businesses,
and for those with tight budgets, the unreimbursed cost of collecting sales tax is yet
one more large straw on the camel’s back. In today’s economic times, it could be the
fatal straw for many companies.

Several members of the business community and representatives from certain
state and local government organizations are in the preliminary stages of jointly
commissioning a new, independent study to determine the cost of collecting sales
tax. Such a study should prove very helpful to Congress in determining the amount
of collection allowance to which sellers are entitled.

We are pleased that both S. 288 and S. 512 recognize the need for such a collec-
tion allowance.

CONGRESS MUST PROVIDE THE FRAMEWORK FOR SIMPLIFICATION

The Commerce Clause vests in Congress the authority to regulate interstate com-
merce, and to guard against interference with interstate commerce. This is a serious
responsibility that Congress should not abdicate to the states.

For this reason, DMA believes it is incumbent upon Congress to (1) establish the
parameters of simplification and uniformity that must be enacted before states are
given the right to require remote sellers to collect their tax, and (2) review and
evaluate the measures which the states enact—before granting them extended tax
collection authority—to ensure that the states actually have met the Congression-
ally mandated standards. The failure of S. 512 to call for affirmative Congressional
review of the states’ simplification efforts prior to approving the compact amounts
to giving the foxes the keys to the hen house.

The states have begun efforts to simplify their sales tax systems. Beginning in
March, 2000, an ever-growing number of state tax administrators has been working
on the Streamlined Sales Tax Project (‘‘SSTP’’)5. The SSTP was formed to develop
measures to design, test and implement a sales and use tax system that radically
simplifies sales and use taxes.

The ultimate goal of the Project is to develop a simplified sales tax system under
which remote sellers without a presence in a state will voluntarily agree to collect
sales tax on their sales into that state. In December, 2000, the SSTP released a
model act and model agreement that it encouraged its member states to adopt.

The various state tax administrators who have been involved in the Project have
worked tirelessly to accomplish their goal. They have included in their work product
some of the important tax simplification standards that we believe are essential.
Moreover, the SSTP proposals include elements of tax simplification that will be
beneficial to brick and mortar sellers in collecting the tax in the states where they
do business. However, many of the tax simplification provisions the SSTP has pro-
posed are not even designed to become effective until 2006.

Before Congress authorizes the states to require remote sellers to collect tax in
states where they lack a physical presence, the sales and use tax laws must be sub-
stantially simplified and made more uniform. The sales tax system developed by
the SSTP, however, falls into the category of ‘‘simplification light.’’ While it allevi-
ates some burdens on all sellers, it would nonetheless result in undue burdens on
interstate commerce if all sellers were required to collect in every state under this
system.

Some of the particular shortfalls of the SSTP proposal include: (1) failure to re-
quire only one tax rate per state 6, (2) failure to call for business activity tax nexus
standards, and (3) failure to provide simple definitions for items like ‘‘clothing.’’
Moreover, many of the simplification provisions in the SSTP model do not even be-
come effective until 2006.

In January, 2001, the National Conference of State Legislatures (‘‘NCSL’’) met to
discuss the legislation proposed by the SSTP. The NCSL was unhappy with several
provisions in the SSTP’s final proposals, so it made several significant modifications
and created its own version of a model act and agreement. In particular, the NCSL
version does not call for one tax base per state, and eliminated virtually all of the
common definitions included in the SSTP model.

If the SSTP’s proposal represented a first step toward the kind of simplification
the business community believes could lead to a reduction in compliance burdens,
the NCSL’s proposal represents a step backwards.
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7 Of these seven, only two, Minnesota and Wyoming, adopted the SSTP Agreement, which is
the piece that contains actual tax simplification. The remaining five only passed the SSTP Act,
which merely manifests an intent to move forward on the project at some point in the future.

The stated purpose for the NCSL’s actions was to be able to have model legisla-
tion that would be likely to pass in many state legislatures this year. In our view,
the goal should not be to propose legislation that will pass just for the sake of pass-
ing. The goal must be to achieve simplification and uniformity that will substan-
tially reduce, not merely maintain, the current undue burdens on interstate com-
merce.

The result is that there are now competing versions of sales tax simplification in
the states. According to the SSTP’s web site, as of July 13, 2001, seven 7 states have
passed some form of the SSTP’s model legislation, six states have passed the NCSL
version, and three states passed some hybrid version of legislation. (A printout of
this portion of the SSTP’s web site is attached as Exhibit A.)

For a topic in which the goal is tax uniformity, this smacks of chaos. The DMA
believes that Congress should establish clear criteria that will enable states to direct
their efforts toward a uniform simplification plan that works for all sellers.

CONGRESS SHOULD EXTEND THE MORATORIUM AND BAN TAXES ON INTERNET ACCESS

The moratorium contained in the Internet Tax Freedom Act on multiple and dis-
criminatory taxes on electronic commerce should be extended, and taxes on Internet
access should be permanently banned.

The purposes of the moratorium were to (1) ensure that the rules that apply to
other forms of remote commerce also applied to electronic commerce, and (2) allow
time for the ACEC to study ways to simplify the current complex state sales and
use tax systems. The Internet Tax Freedom Act has never prevented the states from
collecting sales and use tax otherwise due on goods and services purchased over the
Internet.

Allowing the moratorium to expire would send a signal to the states that it is now
permissible for them to treat electronic commerce differently from transactions
using other channels. Extending the moratorium on discriminatory taxes thus is es-
sential to ensuring neutral tax treatment for electronic commerce going forward. To
the extent that state and local government groups oppose the moratorium suggests
that they are poised to assert that the nexus rules that apply to mail order trans-
actions do not apply to Internet transactions. If this is not the position of the state
and local governments, then they have nothing to fear from an extension of the mor-
atorium.

The DMA also supports a permanent ban on sales tax on Internet access charges.
A majority of the ACEC recommended a similar ban.

The Internet has been a tremendous growth engine for our economy. Access to
this very important medium should not be burdened with taxes. Moreover, imposi-
tion of sales taxes on Internet access will have a deterrent effect on the ability of
lower income families to use the Internet. Elimination of these taxes will help to
close the so-called digital divide.

THE SKY IS NOT FALLING

During the past three years, many of my fellow retailers, as well as representa-
tives from the shopping center industry, state and local government and others, pre-
dicted that there would be an explosive growth of electronic commerce, and that it
would be detrimental to their interests. Remarkably, they argued to the ACEC and
to Congress that if electronic commerce were not saddled with complex tax collection
burdens, it could spell the end of traditional brick and mortar retail as we know
it today.

Although I have a lot of respect and admiration for my fellow retailers, this is
one instance where they were wrong: The sky is not falling on brick and mortar re-
tailers. Many of the once feared ‘‘dot-com’s’’ have become ‘‘dot-bombs.’’ The demise
of E-Toys is just one example of many recent failures in the electronic commerce
world. Our weakening economy is having a profound negative impact on the fledg-
ling electronic commerce sector.

Allowing state and local governments to unleash economic anarchy in the current
environment could have long term, devastating effects on the economy, business and
employment. We believe it is critical for Congress to protect this vital segment of
our economy from potentially fatal tax burdens by extending the moratorium
against discriminatory taxes, and by demanding that the states significantly sim-
plify their sales tax systems before being allowed to require remote sellers to collect
their tax.
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THE ALLEGED KIOSK ‘‘LOOPHOLE’’

Several members of Congress have been told that sales tax collection can be
avoided if an Internet affiliate of a brick and mortar store places a kiosk in the
store, at which customers can place orders for merchandise. This is simply not true.

Under existing law, a seller that has physical presence or ‘‘nexus’’ in a state,
through property, employees, or agents, is required to collect sales tax on all of its
sales made into that state. The presence of a remote seller’s kiosk in a state, wheth-
er located in a store with a similar name or elsewhere, would constitute nexus in
the state for the remote seller, thus legally obligating that remote seller to collect
applicable tax on all its sales to customers in that state. The fact that the kiosk
is located in a retail store is also likely to cause that store to be the agent of the
remote seller, thus providing an additional basis for nexus.

To the extent there are remote sellers trying to take advantage of this perceived
‘‘loophole,’’ the remedy is for the state revenue authorities to enforce existing law.
It does not require an overturning of the Supreme Court’s decision in Quill, or any
act of Congress or the state legislatures.

COMPARISONS TO THE FEDERAL AIRLINE TICKET TAX

Some people have compared collecting sales and use tax on remote sales to col-
lecting the Federal airline ticket tax. There is no legitimate basis for such a com-
parison. The Federal airline ticket tax is a single tax rate on a single commodity
collected for one jurisdiction: the Federal government. Requiring remote sellers to
collect sales tax under the current environment would involve collecting 7,600 tax
rates on behalf of 7,600 different jurisdiction on millions of different products and
services.

CONCLUSION

Congress should act now to extend the moratorium on new and discriminatory
taxes on the Internet and to permanently ban taxes on Internet access charges.
Granting the states the power to require remote sellers to collect sales tax should
not be a condition precedent to extending these moratoria.

However, if Congress is going to address the sales tax issue, it must be cognizant
of its duties under the Commerce Clause of the Constitution. Any grant of authority
to the states to require remote sellers to collect their sales and use tax must insure
that it does not interfere with, or place undue or discriminatory burdens on, inter-
state commerce.

To achieve this result, Congress must establish the parameters under which the
state sales and use tax systems should be substantially simplified and made more
uniform. Congress must then evaluate the states’ efforts to be sure that the req-
uisite level of simplification and uniformity has been attained. Only then should
Congress grant the states the broad tax collection powers they now seek.

I sincerely appreciate the opportunity to testify before you today, and I will be
happy to answer any questions.
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RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BREAUX

Question: Am I aware of any cases where a court has used a different standard
allowing BAT taxes to be imposed on remote businesses who do not have a physical
presence in the state?

Answer: In Geoffrey, Inc. v. South Carolina Tax Commission, 437 S.E.2d 13 (S.C.
Sp. Ct. 1993), the court held that an out-of-state company that granted its parent
company a license to use trademarks and trade names was subject to South Caro-
lina income tax on its royalty income, notwithstanding that the company did not
have any physical presence in South Carolina. The court concluded that the situs
of intangible property in the state alone was sufficient to create nexus for business
activity tax purposes.
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We believe the holding in the Geoffrey case is constitutionally flawed. When faced
with similar issues, numerous courts in other states have refused to apply, and/or
have been critical of, the Geoffrey holding and have instead ruled that a taxpayer
must have a physical presence in the state before it can be subjected to business
activity taxes. (See, e.g., J.C. Penney Nat’l Bank v. Johnson, 19 S.W.3d 831 (Tenn.
Ct. App. 1999), appeal den. (Tenn. 2000), cert. den. 531 U.S. 927, 212 S.Ct. 305
(2000), Rylander v. Bandag Licensing Corp., 18 S.@.3d 296 (Tex. App. 2000), 9.4
Percent Manufactured Housing Service v. Dept. of Revenue, Docket No. Corp. Inc.
95–162 (Ala. Admin. Law Div. Dec. 11, 1995), and MeritCare Hospital v. Comm. of
Revenue, No. C2–94–12818 (D.C. Minn. Sept. 22, 1995).)

While these rulings upheld a physical presence standard, all of these cases illus-
trate the aggressive stance being taken by state revenue departments to undermine
a physical presence standard. This litigation should not have been necessary, and
was very costly to the companies involved. Fortunately, these companies had the re-
sources needed to vindicate their rights.

Question: How do you recommend Congress address this issue?
Answer: Congress should enact legislation that codifies the existing Quill standard

and clarifies that before a state can subject a business to its business activity taxes,
that business must have a substantial physical presence in the state. A state should
not be permitted to impose its business activity taxes on companies that do not have
a substantial physical presence in that state.

Such legislation should contain a bright line standard that would be applied to
determine if a business has substantial physical presence in a state. I note that
‘‘bright line standards’’ are contained in S. 664 and H.R. 2526.

Absent Congressional action, many state revenue departments will continue their
pattern of aggressively trying to impose novel theories of nexus on out-of-state com-
panies. Litigation and uncertainty will abound. In the current environment, many
smaller companies cannot afford the significant legal fees that are required to de-
fend against these spurious tax assessments, and have no choice but to forgo their
constitutional rights and succumb to the whim of the tax collectors.

Question: Why is [the language upon which we were asked to comment] not rea-
sonable?

Answer: We were very encouraged by Senator Breaux’s comments at the hearing,
as well as in posing these questions, that there should be a physical presence stand-
ard applied for business activity taxes. The proposed language, however, does not
achieve this result. It is ambiguous at best, and will lead to continued uncertainly
and litigation in this area.

The proposed language appears aimed at taking a neutral position with regard
to business activity tax nexus. The proposed language would do nothing to prevent
the current attempts by many states and local jurisdictions to expand their taxing
power beyond current constitutional limitations.

Subsection (c) of the proposed language is very troubling. It provides that ‘‘Noth-
ing in this Act shall be construed as . . . affecting the authority of States to im-
pose business activity taxes against a person that lacks physical presence in the
State.’’ This language has an implicit assumption that there currently exists author-
ity for a state to impose business activity taxes against a person that does not have
physical presence in the state. No such authority exists under current law.

Congress must make it clear that substantial physical presence is a prerequisite
to imposition of business activity taxes.

If states are given the authority to require remote sellers to collect their sales tax,
the sales tax returns that the remote sellers will be required to file will give the
states a road map by which they can attempt to impose business activity taxes on
these remote sellers. This is not mere speculation. There have been several in-
stances in recent years where states attempted to impose business activity taxes on
remote sellers that volunteered to collect sales tax for a state in which they do not
have a physical presence. These states claim that the amount of sales reported on
the sales tax returns constitutes gross income attributable to their states. They then
send letters to these out-of-state businesses demanding that they file business activ-
ity tax returns.

We are very concerned that this practice will become commonplace if all remote
sellers are required to collect and remit sales tax for every state. We are also con-
cerned that these claims by multiple jurisdictions increase the likelihood that busi-
nesses will be subjected to double taxation.

The government of India is considering changing its income tax laws to impose
tax on e-commerce income earned by foreign companies that do not have a physical
presence in India. This would be a departure from OECD guidelines, and would
have significant consequences for American businesses that sell products on a web
site that can be accessed in India. If India begins to impose its income tax on foreign
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businesses without a physical presence in India, what will stop other countries from
doing the same?

I have to believe that the United States government will try to discourage India
(and other countries) from adopting such a change in its tax laws. It seems, how-
ever, that our ability to stop other countries from imposing their business activity
taxes on foreign businesses that lack a physical presence in that country will be se-
verely diminished if Congress does not act now to prevent state governments from
imposing their business activity taxes on companies that do not have a substantial
physical presence in the state.

I hope that these answers are helpful to Senator Breaux and the other members
of the Finance Committee. If you have additional questions or if I can be of any fur-
ther assistance to the Committee, please contact me.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEVEN RAUCHENBERGER

Chairman Baucus, Ranking Member Grassley and members of the Finance Com-
mittee, I appreciate the invitation to testify before you today on behalf of the Na-
tional Conference of State Legislatures. The National Conference of State Legisla-
tures is a bi-partisan organization representing every state legislator from all fifty
states and our nation’s commonwealths, territories, possessions and the District of
Columbia.

I am pleased to have the opportunity to speak to you about state and local tax-
ation of electronic commerce, particularly, the ability of state and local governments
to collect the sales and use tax presently owed on transactions which occur on the
Internet through remote sellers. Let me make clear, state legislators are not advo-
cating any new taxes on electronic commerce. We desire, however, to create a
streamlined sales and use tax collection system to more efficiently collect the trans-
actional taxes legally imposed by our states.
Electronic Commerce and the States

Let me first acknowledge that there is much misinformation being disseminated
that state governments view the Internet and Electronic Commerce as a ‘‘cash cow’’
and we, as state officials, are salivating for our prime cut. This is simply not true.

Speaking for my colleagues, we recognize the vital economic force that the Inter-
net and advanced telecommunications services will be for our states and our nation.
We also are as concerned as you are about the unintended consequences of obsolete,
discriminatory or multiple taxes on this vital new technology.

It is important to note for the record that no state has enacted any Internet spe-
cific taxes. In some states where a tax on Internet access was grandfathered by the
Internet Tax Freedom Act of 1998, state legislatures have worked to repeal those
taxes. For example, the state legislatures in Connecticut and Iowa have voted to do
so.

With that said, we need to make clear that state legislatures are equally con-
cerned about the impact that sales tax free electronic commerce transactions will
have on state revenues and the unfair competitive burden it will have on small
main street businesses, the life blood of many of our small towns and communities.
We ask you to consider the words of one of the leading proponents of sales tax re-
form, Senator Richard Finan, President of the Ohio Senate, in a speech he made
to state legislators from across the country, ‘‘I am sure many of you each year are
asked to help sponsor a little league team or take an ad in a high school yearbook
somewhere in your district. Your Main Street retailer does that everyday, every
year.’’ Senator Finan continued, ‘‘Will AOL-Time Warner, Amazon.com, Microsoft, or
Cisco sponsor your son’s or daughter’s little league team or support your local Boy
and Girl Scout troops? I think you know the answer.’’

Furthermore, the general sales and use tax is our primary consumption tax. This
tax provides about one-third of state revenue—over $150 billion in 1998—with most
of the funds used to finance K–12 education. Of every dollar spent on education in
this country, 93 cents come from state and local revenues, and only 7 cents comes
from the Federal government.
Sales Tax Popularity

As we all know, taxes are not very popular. However, if state and local govern-
ments are to provide necessary services, like education and public safety, then we
need to maintain our ability to levy taxes. In surveys of taxpayers as to which tax
of all the major Federal, state and local taxes they dislike the least, the surprising
answer has consistently been the sales tax.
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Voters all over the country have approved local sales taxes to pay for sports sta-
diums, added police protection, land acquisition for open space, and transportation
improvements. The taxpayers of the state of Michigan overwhelmingly voted to use
the sales tax as opposed to property tax as the major source of revenue for education
and then the next year, they voted to increase the sales tax.

As you know, the sales tax is imposed on the customer, not the seller. Sellers col-
lect the tax on behalf of state and local governments and pass this money along to
them. Some have argued that requiring remote sellers to collect the state and local
sales tax amounts to taxation without representation. This is a specious argument
because it is the consumer that pays the sales and use tax to his or her state, not
the seller. Many states pay merchants for this service, typically allowing them to
keep between 1 and 3 percent of what they collect to offset the administrative cost.
Sales Tax and Electronic Commerce

The problem states have with the sales tax is that the base keeps shrinking. In
the 1930s, when the sales tax was first imposed, consumers bought goods from the
local merchant and it was not that difficult for the merchant to collect a few cents
on the dollar. Also, most Americans spent very little on services—they spent most
of their money on taxable goods. And there were very few ‘‘remote sellers.’’

In the 1970s and 1980s, the share of personal consumption expenditures began
to shift from taxable goods to services—things like medical care, health clubs, legal
and accounting services. So the sales tax was applied on a smaller and smaller
share of tangible products. This was compounded on the goods side by mail order
outlets selling goods without collecting sales taxes from their customers—a practice
sanctioned by the U.S. Supreme Court in the National Bellas Hess case in 1967 and
reaffirmed in the Quill decision in 1992.

Today, states face a new threat to sales tax revenue, electronic commerce, with
the potential to dramatically expand the volume of goods sold to customers without
collection of a sales or use tax. The combined weight of the shift to services and the
tax erosion due to electronic commerce threatens the future viability of the sales tax
and essential governmental services such as education and public safety.

According to the Center for Business and Economic Research at the University
of Tennessee, in 2003 alone states will lose $ 11 billion in sales tax revenue due
to the emergence and growth of electronic commerce. This amount will continue to
grow each year. The following is a list of the revenue losses for those states which
have a member serving on this Committee:

State
2003 (Electronic Com-

merce Alone)
(Millions of dollars)

Arizona ........................................................................................................................ $183
Arkansas ..................................................................................................................... $101
Florida ......................................................................................................................... $754
Illinois ......................................................................................................................... $454
Iowa ............................................................................................................................. $88
Louisiana ..................................................................................................................... $244
Maine .......................................................................................................................... $42
Massachusetts ............................................................................................................ $163
Mississippi .................................................................................................................. $111
New Jersey ................................................................................................................... $274
New Mexico ................................................................................................................. $103
North Dakota ............................................................................................................... $21
Oklahoma .................................................................................................................... $160
South Dakota .............................................................................................................. $31
Tennessee .................................................................................................................... $293
Utah ............................................................................................................................ $85
Vermont ....................................................................................................................... $17
West Virginia ............................................................................................................... $56

As state legislators, we recognize that we have been part of this problem. We have
created a confusing, administratively burdensome tax system with very little regard
for the compliance burden placed on multi-state businesses. In 1999, NCSL passed
a resolution, written by NCSL’s Task Force on State and Local Taxation of Tele-
communications and Electronic Commerce, that acknowledged that states need to
simplify their sales and use taxes and telecommunications taxes for the 21st Cen-
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tury. We recognize that we have been a key part of the problem—and we also are
the solution.

In our resolution, we formulated a set of seven principles that we used to develop
a proposal for simplifying and streamlining state and local sales and use tax collec-
tion systems. The overriding theme of those seven principles is competitive neu-
trality. State legislators from across the country unanimously approved this resolu-
tion that declared, ‘‘state and local tax systems should treat transactions involving
goods and services, including telecommunications and electronic commerce, in a
competitively neutral manner.’’ The resolution further stipulated, ‘‘that a simplified
sales and use tax system that treats all transactions in a competitively neutral man-
ner will strengthen and preserve the sales and use tax as vital state and local rev-
enue sources and preserve state fiscal sovereignty.’’

Streamlined Sales Tax Project
In January of 2000, the NCSL Task Force drafted model legislation directing state

revenue departments to join in multistate discussions to develop a simpler, uniform
and fairer system of sales and use taxation, that removes the burden imposed on
retailers, preserves state sovereignty and enhances the ability of U.S. firms to com-
pete in the global economy. In only the second time in NCSL history, the NCSL Ex-
ecutive Committee approved the model legislation and sent it to the states for con-
sideration in the 2000 legislative sessions. While drafting the model legislation, the
Task Force members had felt that between five and ten states joining the multistate
discussions would demonstrate a significant commitment on behalf of the states to
simplify the admittedly complex sales and use tax systems from state to state. By
the end of 2000, 32 states had joined what is now called the Streamlined Sales Tax
Project (SSTP) through either legislative or executive action.

The Streamlined Sales Tax Project has met almost monthly since February of
2000 working on recommendations to implement the key features of the Stream-
lined Sales Tax System. These key features are SIMPLIFICATION of sales and use
tax laws and administration; the USE OF TECHNOLOGY for calculating, collecting,
reporting and or paying the tax; and STATE ASSUMPTION of the COSTS of the
system for remote sellers. Until Congress grants the states the authority to require
collection of sales taxes on remote sales, the system will be voluntary to sellers.

The simplifications of a streamlined sales tax system are:
• Uniform state and local sales tax base;
• Uniform sourcing rule;
• Uniform procedures for exempt transactions;
• Uniform definitions;
• Uniform deduction for bad debts;
• Central, one-stop registration system;
• Limits on the frequency when rate changes may be made;
• Required advanced notice of changes;
• Remittance of tax to state level only, states to remit to the local governments.
Taken as a package, state and local groups believe that such a system will elimi-

nate the undue burden on remote sellers who collect sales and use taxes, while at
the same time providing positive reforms for all sellers.

We are pleased to report that these are the same simplifications that are em-
bodied in S. 512, The Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act, sponsored by Sen-
ator Dorgan along with Senators Bennett, Breaux, Chafee, Cleland, Daschle, Dur-
bin, Enzi, Graham, Hutchinson, Hutchison, Johnson, Lincoln, Nelson (Nebraska),
Rockefeller, Thomas and Voinovich.
Simplification Process Moving Forward

In January of this year the Streamlined Sales Tax Project issued its recommenda-
tions in the form of a model act and an interstate agreement. The NCSL Task Force
modified the SSTP act and agreement to provide an alternate measure for legisla-
tures to consider that would allow for greater participation for elected policymakers
in the next round of negotiations of the final terms of simplification requirements
in the interstate agreement.

Some have portrayed the action by NCSL as a split with the SSTP. However, the
changes made to the SSTP model act and agreement were only made to complement
the decision making process as the simplification requirements are agreed upon. Let
me make perfectly clear, states that acted on either version of the model act will
come back to the same table to finalize the ground breaking work that has been
done so far.

In a letter to state leaders, signed by the Executive Directors of the National Con-
ference of State Legislatures, the National Governors’ Association, the Federation
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of Tax Administrators and the Multistate Tax Commission, the national organiza-
tions made clear the following points:

• ‘‘There is only one state and local sales and use tax simplification effort
underway among the states, and there should continue to be only a sin-
gle simplification effort. That simplification effort should accommodate the
participation of the largest number of states possible. The work of the SSTP and
NCSL are complementary and differ only in the degree of simplification consid-
ered achievable in the short term.’’

• ‘‘Each state that passes legislation this year or next committing to development
and implementation of a streamlined sales tax system should recognize all other
states passing such legislation as equal partners in the continued development
of the streamlined system, regardless of whether the measure enacted is based
on the SSTP or NCSL version or is some hybrid of the two. The important point
is that each state passing such legislation evidences the state’s commitment to
simplification and uniformity in administration of the sales tax.’’

• ‘‘Those states passing simplification legislation should be considered the ‘gov-
erning states’ for the simplification effort and have authority to finalize an
interstate sales and use tax agreement. The governing states should use a one
vote per state rule in their deliberations. The composition of the delegation from
each state should be determined by the state.’’

As of July 26, 2001 sixteen states (Arkansas, Florida, Indiana, Kentucky,
Louisiana, Maryland, Minnesota, Nebraska, Nevada, North Dakota, Okla-
homa, Rhode Island, Tennessee, Texas, Utah and Wyoming) have enacted one
version of the model act establishing intent to simplify based on the above men-
tioned principles of the Streamlined Sales Tax System and securing a vote as a
‘‘governing state’’ to finalize the last terms of the agreement. The legislation also
has passed both Houses of the legislature in Illinois and North Carolina and
awaits the signature of their governors. Action is still pending this year in Michi-
gan, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Massachusetts and Wisconsin.

The NCSL, NGA, MTC and FTA will convene the representatives of the ‘‘gov-
erning states’’ for their inaugural meeting in late September or early October.

Overcoming seventy-five years of modifications to 46 different sales tax systems
will not be an easy task, however, the progress that the states have made collec-
tively over the past two years should make clear my colleagues’ level of commitment
to simplifying the sales and use tax system.

INTERNET TAX MORATORIUM

The current moratorium on Internet access taxes as established in the Internet
Tax Freedom Act of 1998, will expire on October 21, 2001.

Today, we know Internet access generally refers to the $22.95 (+/-) consumers pay
for their monthly access to the ‘‘net’’ through America Online, Mindspring, Microsoft
and so on. However, as we witness the convergence of technologies and industry gi-
ants, what will Internet access mean in three years, or five years and so on? For
example, telephony technology is quickly improving to allow consumers to actually
make telephone calls and speak over the Internet. Thus, consumers may soon be
able to make long distance or local calls through a function of their Internet service
provider at no additional cost, other than the fee paid for Internet access. You can
already download free service from such sites as ‘‘dialpad.com,’’ or ‘‘Net2phone.com.’’
Current state revenues will decline, as states will be unable to tax these long dis-
tance or even local telephone calls. This also would put telephone companies at a
competitive disadvantage to Internet service providers.

As the industry mergers continue, consumers may soon be receiving their tele-
phone, cable television and Internet service from the same vendor. The vendor will
be able to bundle all these services for one price under the banner of Internet ac-
cess, likewise for Internet service providers that merge with content providers of
music or movies. Under the present definition of Internet access as contained in the
Internet Tax Freedom Act of 1998, a permanent moratorium would force states and
localities to find new revenue sources to make up for the loss from not being able
to tax telephone, cable services and/or downloaded movies, music, books, magazines
and so on. Therefore, any extension of the moratorium using the current definition
of Internet access must be short term, no more than three to four years with the
grandfather clause maintained.

The grandfather clause in the original Internet Tax Freedom Act of 1998 allowed
those states presently collecting a tax on Internet access the ability to continue to
do so. Presently, the states of Hawaii, New Hampshire, New Mexico, North Dakota,
Ohio, South Dakota, Tennessee, Texas, Washington and Wisconsin would face a re-
duction in current revenues if the grandfather clause is repealed. Total loss in 2000
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to the listed states would have been over $ 75 million. This loss combined with fu-
ture revenue decreases from the prohibition on Internet access would lead the Con-
gressional Budget Office to score a lengthy or permanent extension of the morato-
rium as an unfunded Federal mandate on state and local governments under the
provisions of the Unfunded Mandates Relief Act of 1995.

S. 512 The Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act
The National Conference of State Legislatures acknowledges that states need con-

gressional approval for the authority to require remote sellers to collect our states’
sales and use taxes, though at the same time, we have serious concerns about con-
gressional interference with state tax policy. Therefore, we support S. 512, the
Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act, as introduced by Senators Dor-
gan, Enzi, and 16 of your colleagues. I am pleased to testify before this Com-
mittee, as five of you are sponsors of this legislation; Senators Graham, Lincoln,
Breaux, Rockefeller, and Daschle.

NCSL supports Federal legislation that ensures that any sales and use tax sim-
plification process would be developed and implemented on the state and local level
and grant to those states the authority to require out of state sellers to collect and
remit sales and use taxes. Preservation of state sovereignty is a cornerstone of our
Federal system; S. 512 as introduced promises an important opportunity to secure
our fiscal sovereignty.

With that said, however, I want to make clear that NCSL will oppose any Federal
mandates that would bring to a halt the simplification process already moving for-
ward in the states. NCSL will oppose any congressional legislation or amendment
that requires one sales tax rate per state for remote commerce, requires states to ad-
dress non-sales tax telecommunications taxes at the same time that states are simpli-
fying sales tax systems and/or restricts state nexus standards for business activity
taxes.

It is our understanding that there are ongoing discussions to try to reach a con-
sensus on a bill that would appear to grant states collection authority but only after
the states met a new list of proposed Federal mandates. Such new Federal man-
dates as one rate per state, restrictions on state business activity taxes and tele-
communications taxes would reduce state revenues substantially more than any off-
set from uncollected sales and use taxes, thus dooming state simplification efforts.

I would briefly like to discuss the impact of a Federal mandate for one rate per
state.
One sales and use tax rate per state.

A single rate—even if it only applies to remote sales—is unattainable in a dozen
or more states and raises a host of problems.

• First, it preserves a dual system for nexus and non-nexus merchants that will
prevent states from simplifying the sales and use tax system for ‘‘clicks and mor-
tar’’ retailers. Sellers with physical stores and remote operations will face two
sets of tax rates, frustrating efforts at simplification for all types of retailers.
We believe that a competitive marketplace should decide business decisions and
not tax policy. The Streamlined System being developed by the states would cre-
ate a single system for all retailers. Businesses and technology companies tell
us that the rate issue is the easiest one to overcome with technology. It is not
necessary to mandate a single rate in a simplified system.

• Second, the dual system will lead to continued litigation over nexus because dif-
ferent rates will be charged based upon the seller’s nexus status. The Stream-
lined Sales Tax System being developed by the states would make nexus irrele-
vant and treat all sellers the same.

• Third, we anticipate that some state legislatures could not support a blended
rate that would increase tax rates for some taxpayers. The alternative choosing
the lowest rate in the state—could cause powerful cities to oppose such a sys-
tem. Businesses located in areas with high tax rates that now ‘‘self-report’’ use
taxes would have incentives to buy from remote vendors.

• Finally, a Federal mandate of one sales tax rate per state would prohibit states
from participating where ‘‘bond covenants’’ exist. As I mentioned earlier, a num-
ber of state and local governments have issued bonds for the construction of
sports stadiums and arenas, land preservation and highway improvements, and
have earmarked sales tax revenues to settle the bonds. Thus the sales tax reve-
nues may be under a bond covenant to pay off a bond, and no action by a state
legislature to alter the rate structure would be allowed under those covenants.

For the Committee’s information, I would like to list some of the recent activity
where bonds were issued for stadiums payable by receipts from the sales tax:
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Ballpark at Arlington (MLB), Dallas/Fort Worth, Texas, $153 Million in bonds;
BankOne Ballpark (MLB), Phoenix, Arizona, $270 Million in bonds; Raymond
James Stadium (NFL), Tampa, Florida, $190 Million in bonds; Paul Brown Sta-
dium (NFL), Cincinnati, Ohio, $452 Million in bonds; Great American Ballpark
(MLB), Cincinnati, Ohio, $224 Million in bonds; Coors Field (MLB), Denver, Colo-
rado, $161 Million in bonds; Invesco Field at Mile High (NFL), Denver, Colorado,
$270 Million in bonds; Excel Energy Center (NHL), Minneapolis, Minnesota, $130
Million in bonds; Safeco Field (MLB), Seattle, Washington, $393 Million in bonds;
New Seahawks stadium (NFL), Seattle, Washington, $323 Million in bonds; New
Lambeau Field (NFL), Green Bay, Wisconsin, $169 Million in bonds; Miller Park,
(MLB), Milwaukee, Wisconsin, $232 Million in bonds;

The National Conference of State Legislatures encourages you and your colleagues
to do no harm this year to your state and local governments’ efforts to streamline
our sales and use tax collection systems. We would urge you to let the states pro-
ceed with the next phase of the Streamlined Sales Tax Project as envisioned in S.
512.

Thank you for this opportunity to discuss the state legislative viewpoint on state
and local taxation of electronic commerce and telecommunications.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANK SHAFROTH

Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to present testimony
to the committee this morning with regard to issues relating to taxation and the
Internet. The nation’s Governors want to ensure the country will be competitive in
a global economy in which the dominant source of social wealth is knowledge and
information. Governors understand that the traditional state local structure of prop-
erty, sales, and income taxes does not reflect the elimination of borders in this new
borderless economy or the knowledge forces driving the national economy. The Gov-
ernors recognize there must be structural changes for a new state-local tax structure
that matches this information age. That will require the cooperation and insight of
our national leaders in the private sector, academia, and public sector. They look
forward to your leadership and support in making this a joint effort.

Governors understand that these changes must address:
• What should be taxed in the future as production and consumption become dis-

connected from the geography;
• How to create a fair, neutral tax system, one that does not discriminate for or

against new technologies that improve productivity and enhance opportunity;
• How to address a growing, long-term structural gap between the investment

needs of state and local governments—especially in education and health care
by states—and current state revenues; and

• How to preserve state and local autonomy at a time when the networked econ-
omy pushes society toward uniform standards and common protocols.

Two years ago, the Governors, at their annual meeting in St. Louis, discussed
whether to initiate work on a new state-local revenue system to replace the sales
tax, or whether to develop a twenty-first century sales tax that can achieve fairness
for all forms of sales: Main Street, mail order, and Internet. The Governors recog-
nized that the current system simply does not function efficiently or fairly in a glob-
al economy. The Governors determined that a streamlined sales tax with simplified
compliance requirements would ensure that states are prepared to support the glob-
al electronic marketplace of the next century.

At the Federal level, the Governors strongly support the proposal by Senators
Dorgan, Voinovich, Graham, Enzi, and others, S. 512, to provide states with the au-
thority to require remote sellers to collect state and local sales taxes combined with
an extension of the Internet Tax Freedom Act. Such changes could provide a far
more efficient economy and significantly reduce the burden on sellers. Florida and
Texas are the 2 most recent of the 16 states that have enacted streamlined sales
tax laws this year. The Governors believe that the 32 participating states in the
Streamlined Sales Tax Project have a unique opportunity to work together with
Congress to enact a twenty-first century sales tax that will ensure states are pre-
pared to support the global electronic marketplace. With estimates that one-third
of the $8 trillion national economy could be conducted electronically over the course
of the decade, we believe that all parties should compete—as they do under the Fed-
eral Internet tax system—on a level playing field, just as Representative Cox, Rob-
ert Comfort of Amazon.com, and Governor Engler recommended in testimony before
the House Judiciary Committee.
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Background
Currently, Internet-based merchants are not required to collect sales and use

taxes, which places them at a significant advantage over traditional retailers. This
inequity could have a profound negative impact on not only retailers but local com-
munities because it risks states’ ability to collect the revenue needed for education,
police, and other essential services, and could lead to increases in state property or
income taxes.

Nearly 40 percent of all state revenues come from the sales tax; it is the single
most critical source of funding for public education in the United States. But, unless
Congress moves to restore a level playing field, current industry and academic stud-
ies project States will lose between $10–20 billion in sales tax revenues by 2003.

Many believe—incorrectly—that the Internet Tax Freedom Act (ITFA) passed by
Congress in 1998 made the Internet tax-free. It did not. Businesses and consumers
are charged taxes on Internet purchases from companies that have nexus in their
state, and they are supposed to pay use taxes on the rest of their online purchases.
The ITFA merely prevents states from adopting new Internet-specific taxes. But ab-
sent Federal action, states may not require remote sellers to collect the taxes owed
on transactions.
What’s the Problem

When the nation was founded and before there was a Federal government, land
in that agrarian society was the dominant source of wealth. Both state and local
governments relied upon the property tax for public revenue. As the industrial econ-
omy matured, the sales tax was created in the 1930s to partly capture the growing
appetite of mass production and consumption. The sales tax fit nicely to a consump-
tion system within easy geographic access. It led to the evolution of today’s 7,500
state and local governments with authority to levy sales taxes. Not surprisingly,
these sales tax systems have evolved over the last 60 years in response to their own
unique political pressures. This combination functioned well in the industrial era
when both production and consumption functions were predominately local ones.
Today, the production of goods, services, and intellectual property can occur any-
where in the world. Knowledge workers are mobile, because their jobs are portable.
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Similarly, consumption has been detached from the traditional Federal, state, and
local concepts of borders. In the last 30 years, the purchase of services has risen
from about 45 percent of personal expenditures to nearly 60 percent, a relative in-
crease of one-third in generally non-taxable expenditures. The sales and use taxes
have become a relic of the depression era, applying almost only to the sale of tan-
gible personal property. This antiquated system faces the following problems:

• The elimination of borders. U.S. Supreme Court rulings prevent states from
requiring sellers that do not have a physical presence in the state from col-
lecting existing and legally owed taxes on sales made into a state. With the ad-
vent of electronic commerce and the drastically increased ability to engage in
remote marketing, the amount of uncollected revenue increases each year. Con-
gress has steadfastly refused to grant states the authority to require remote
sellers to collect these taxes, even though the Court has said it is squarely with-
in their prerogative to do so.

• Inequity and non-neutrality. The status quo means that remote sellers are
not required to collect the state and local sales/use taxes except where they
have a physical presence. The Mom and Pop retailer on Main Street or in the
mall is required to charge, collect, and remit sales taxes to their respective gov-
ernments. National retailers, which have a physical presence in most states,
must collect these taxes in their many stores, and through other ways (catalog,
telephone, or Internet). Wal-Mart, Inc. files 10,000 different forms with various
taxing jurisdictions across the country each year. E-tailers are exploiting this
peculiar tax advantage in an industry with notoriously tight margins.

• Preservation of state and local autonomy. The Internet Tax Freedom Act
applies only to state and local—not Federal—taxes on the Internet. It marks an
extraordinary intrusion by Congress into one of the most fundamental aspects
of Federalism: the responsibility and accountability of elected officials to the
citizens who elected them. Some in Congress now may feel that micromanaging
the state tax system has become part of its policy terrain.

• The current system can no longer bridge a growing gap. While the short-
term fiscal outlook for states is bleak, the long-term outlook is far more serious.
A population surge for the school-age population and the aging of the nation
will create enormous pressures on the largest drivers of state budgets—edu-
cation and Medicaid. The states raised $192 billion from the sales tax in 1998.
But, absent changes, Federal policies will exacerbate these structural, driving
forces of these spending changes. At the same time, the current tax and revenue
structure of states and local governments is becoming increasingly obsolete. It
is inadequate to meet these surging budget demands. Again, Federal actions
threaten to exacerbate this problem rather than provide the states opportunities
to restructure and reform their revenue laws and systems to meet a fundamen-
tally altered economic time and the structural forces that will drive unique de-
mands on state budgets over the next decade.

• Meeting the nation’s competitive needs. The dominant driving force in the
world economy today is knowledge and information. It is a networked economy
with enormous pressure for common standards, definitions, and rules. These
pressures will require both substantial investment by states in public education,
especially post-secondary education, to ensure that young Americans are
equipped to lead. It will require states to achieve tax reform that achieves hori-
zontal equity across industries.

• The erosion of this most important source of revenue will accelerate.
Congressman Cox has wisely acknowledged that exempting domestic and inter-
national airline tickets purchased over the Internet from the Federal taxes
would lead to accelerated transfer from over-the-counter to over-the-Internet
purchases—with consequent repercussions for the Airport and Airway Trust
Fund and the Federal budget. Similarly, the growth and penetration of
broadband and all public and private data demonstrate the increased erosion
of state sales taxes. Not long ago, Bill Gates predicted that within five years
from 25 percent to 30 percent of all U.S. homes will be connected to broadband
services of some sort. That such changes have implications for the viability of
the state sales tax should be apparent to everyone who understands the growth
and potential of electronic commerce. Business analysts with IBM estimate that
as much as one-third of the $8 trillion national economy could be conducted
electronically within the coming decade. The Internet is not a temporary phe-
nomenon. In short, given the nature of continuing economic trends and the ac-
celerated movement to remote selling, the state and local retail sales and use
tax will fail to keep pace with economic activity unless some substantial
changes are made in the near term. Absent that, only rate increases are likely
to enable the tax to play an increasing role in the state-local finance system
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The Federal Role—The Internet Tax Freedom Act
Electronic commerce has been an important component of the national economy

since Marconi invented the telegraph and Alexander Graham Bell invented the tele-
phone. Every credit card use involves the electronic transfer of data; the electronic
transfer of accounts between banks is another form. No one has ever suggested that
there was something so unique about these forms of electronic commerce that the
Federal government should prohibit the states from imposing taxes on transactions
using these forms of electronic commerce.

Nevertheless, Congress enacted the Internet Tax Freedom Act (ITFA) in 1998.
This legislation established a three-year moratorium on the state and local taxation
of Internet access and ‘‘multiple or discriminatory taxes on electronic commerce.’’
The ITFA provided ‘‘grandfather’’ protection for the states that were already apply-
ing these taxes on Internet access at the time of enactment. There were four aspects
of this legislation that are troubling from the states’ perspective:

• The first is that it preempted the states in determining whether Internet access
should be subject to state taxation. The sales tax has been a mainstay of the
state-local revenue structure for 65 years. For most of that period, Congress had
the good sense to not mess with this revenue source. From a Federalist perspec-
tive, the states should be making the decision about taxing Internet access.

• The second is that it has contributed to the myth that Internet transactions are
tax-free. This, of course, is not true. Any seller with a presence in a state must
collect the sales or use tax on transactions—in traditional stores, via mail-order,
or from its website. Staples has a physical presence in 48 states, and it must
collect the sales tax on purchases made by the residents of each of those states.
Its affiliate, Staples.com, uses software to compute location-specific sales taxes.
Only remote vendors that lack a physical presence in a state enjoy the advan-
tages of not collecting the sales tax when residents of that state make remote
purchases.

• Third is the troubling aspect of the vagueness of the definition of Internet ac-
cess. With all the recent news about proposed purchases and mergers between
cable and telecommunications firms, these developments raise the potential for
the new firms to become dominant providers of Internet access. Would this be
Internet access, cable, or telecommunications service? Would the service provide
long distance phone calls, movies on demand, cable TV, movies on demand, and
broadband Internet access? Governors believe that Internet content and services
should not be exempted from state and local taxes. Governors believe it impor-
tant for the committee to carefully evaluate the definition of access and main-
tain the current grandfather for the ten states that have continued their taxes.
As we all know, the industry is moving to both bundle services such as tele-
vision programs, games, books, music, and motion pictures into one fee, as well
as to adapt rapidly changing technology.

• The fourth, and most troubling, aspect of the ITFA is what appears to be exac-
erbating an increasing tendency of Congress to ignore its own house and in-
trude upon the responsibilities of states. There are multiple bills pending in the
House and Senate today to interfere with existing state and local authority, reg-
ulations, and current revenues on Internet transactions. There are no com-
parable bills to limit Federal taxes or authority.

Despite a widespread perception that states are fiscally healthy, the speed with
which states have been spending down their accumulated surpluses has been stun-
ning. This has been especially sobering because of the number of states that have
been forced to tap their reserves in the absence of a recession—especially at a time
when the national economy is still growing. Indeed, there is growing evidence that
an exuberant national economy covered up structural cracks in state economies in
recent years—cracks that are now surfacing. So while the Federal government has
experienced revenue growth that has far exceeded state revenue growth in each of
the last six years, states have, at the same time, been forced to confront structural
problems on both the spending and revenue sides. This disparity has been aggra-
vated by a Federal misperception and a growing tendency to interfere with the abil-
ity of states to restructure their own programs and economies.

Technology convergence and globalization have important implications for the role
of states. States are, and always have served as, critical laboratories for the nation.
But a common response to this emerging global economy from much of government
at the Federal level and industry has been to respond with a one-size-fits-all Federal
fix instead of rethinking how governments can restructure themselves to be flexible,
innovative, and responsive in meeting changing needs and expectations of citizens
and businesses. This response can create Federal authority to set the rules and un-
dercut state and local resources—threatening to erode the flexibility and innovative
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nature of the states, as well as accountability. Those efforts compromise innovation
and reduce responsibility and accountability. They introduce shocks to the system.

Shocks to the system affect state and local economies. They affect the delivery of
Federal and state programs and services. They affect not just state and local econo-
mies, but, inevitably, the national economy and the nation’s competitive capacity.
Health care in America today is so interwoven between Federal and state respon-
sibilities that a shock administered by the Federal government to states, inten-
tionally or not, will have immediate and lasting repercussions for the Federal gov-
ernment. Similarly, inability to comprehend the structural costs of education to the
states over the next decade will have serious impacts in our knowledge-based econ-
omy on the U.S. role in the global economy.
What are the States Doing?

The Governors are committed to work differently and that states must work hard
to achieve tax reform by striving for equity across industries and reforming state
tax systems. Most Governors understand this second task will require more effort
and more cooperation among the leaders of Congress and the private sector than
the incremental reform initiatives of the past. Key steps states are taking include:

• A year ago, President Clinton signed the Mobile Telecommunications Sourcing
Act into law. The effort culminated nearly three years of negotiations between
states, local governments, and industry. The new law preserves state and local
rates, but it sets common definitions, and, importantly for the wireless tele-
communications industry, it sets common rules for state and local taxation in
an era where more and more Americans make wireless calls while passing
through multiple jurisdictions. The new law slightly reduced revenues in some
states and increased it in others. It marked a radically new way for states to
do business. The bill passed Congress without a dissent.

• Now the Governors, state legislators, and other state organizations have worked
hard on a compromise effort to break the stalemate on taxing retail electronic
commerce. At the 2001 NGA Winter Meeting, policy EC–12, Streamlining State
Sales Tax Systems, was reaffirmed. The policy calls for joint industry/govern-
ment development of a simplified sales tax system, including streamlined ad-
ministration and audit requirements, and uniform definitions of the goods and
services that may be taxed. States retain the authority to determine what is
taxed and at what rate. The policy establishes incentives for states to stream-
line and simplify their sales tax systems by calling on the Federal government
to restore fairness in the sales tax by requiring remote sellers to collect sales
taxes for states that simplify their taxes. A minimum level of sales would be
established; companies that made sales in the past year above that de minimus
level would be required to collect and remit the sales tax to qualified states.

• Last January, the participating states in the Streamlined Sales Tax Project
(SSTP) voted unanimously to adopt the multistate streamlined sales and use
tax agreement that set the parameters for states to participate in a joint effort
to simplify and modernize sales and use tax administration to substantially re-
duce the burden of tax compliance. Governors are now working with state legis-
lators to set a meeting for the participating states to reach consensus on the
requirements for states to join, or be ejected, from a multistate system, a sys-
tem that provides for uniformity in state and local tax bases, a central elec-
tronic registration system, simplification of state and local sales tax rates, and
terms for certified service providers. The new system will include a number of
uniform definitions, including for food and clothing, and set forth states’ policy
for the protection of privacy. Since January, 16 Governors have signed stream-
lined enabling legislation into law.

• The project launched a pilot in four states in November to test the capabilities
of tax collection software under current law. The pilot will provide valuable in-
formation about how software programs could be adjusted to conform to a new
tax-collection system. The participating states are North Carolina, Kansas,
Michigan, and Wisconsin.

A Partnership for Tax Equity and Sovereignty for States in the Digital Age
Governors recognize, Mr. Chairman, that the transformation of the patchwork

state and local sales tax system to streamline it for the new economy cannot be ac-
complished by states alone. The Federal government must be a partner in encour-
aging and providing incentives for this unprecedented undertaking—one that will be
far easier to block than enable. For that reason, the Governors strongly support the
proposal by Senators Dorgan, Voinovich, Graham, Enzi, and others, S. 512, to pro-
vide states with the authority to require remote sellers to collect state and local
sales taxes combined with an extension of the Internet Tax Freedom Act. Such
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changes could provide a far more efficient economy and significantly reduce the bur-
den on sellers. The Governors believe that the 32 participating states in the Stream-
lined Sales Tax Project have a unique opportunity to work together with you in Con-
gress to enact a twenty-first century sales tax that will ensure states are prepared
to support the global electronic marketplace. With estimates that one-third of the
$8 trillion national economy could be conducted electronically over the course of the
decade, we believe that all parties should compete—as they do under the Federal
Internet tax system—on a level playing field.

The Governors know that states cannot succeed in this effort on their own, but
rather want to work in a partnership with the private sector and the Federal gov-
ernment to ensure the flexibility for states to structure a 21st century revenue sys-
tem that could be the underpinning of this new, knowledge-based economy.

Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF G. THOMAS WOODWARD

Mr. Chairman, Senator Grassley, and Members of the Committee, I am pleased
to be here today to talk about collecting sales and use taxes on remote purchases
such as those made over the Internet. My remarks are limited to that issue; they
do not address other taxes on Internet use.

I will make three central points in my statement.
• States and localities cannot easily collect sales taxes on out-of-jurisdiction pur-

chases by their residents. The growth of those purchases and the difficulty of
enforcing compliance combine to erode their sales tax bases. Current estimates
suggest that such erosion could be large enough to compel many states to
choose between reducing spending or seeking new revenues through higher tax
rates or new taxes.

• As long as consumers in a state that imposes a sales tax can escape that tax
by buying from an out-of-state vendor, tax considerations rather than economic
costs will in part drive decisions about consumption and production, generating
economic inefficiency by misallocating resources and causing some output to be
lost.

• Requiring out-of-state vendors to collect and remit sales taxes could impose sig-
nificant compliance costs on them because states and localities levy those taxes
at different rates and include different goods and services in their tax bases.
Compliance costs might be significantly reduced by using computer technology
and developing new institutional arrangements for more streamlined tax collec-
tion, or by partially ‘‘harmonizing’’ state sales tax regimes among those states
that impose such taxes.
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THE EROSION OF THE SALES TAX BASE

Forty-five states and the District of Columbia impose sales taxes on purchases
made within their borders, and those taxes account for about 33 percent of their
total tax revenue. Among states with sales taxes, 33 of them also allow localities
to impose such taxes; those receipts make up about 12 percent of total local tax rev-
enue. All of those taxing jurisdictions impose an equivalent ‘‘use’’ tax on their resi-
dents’ purchases of items out of state. Such purchases, called remote sales, include
items that have been ordered over the Internet, by telephone, or by mail. It is the
collecting of taxes on remote sales that is at issue.

States collect sales and use taxes in different ways. For in-state purchases, taxing
jurisdictions require retailers to collect and remit sales taxes, an arrangement that
reduces the state’s administrative costs for collection from what they would be if the
taxes had to be collected directly from consumers. That kind of collection mechanism
is not in place for the identical use tax imposed on remote sales: states must largely
collect that tax from individual purchasers. While states find it relatively easy to
ensure that their residents comply with the sales tax—because it is collected and
remitted by retailers—they find it much more difficult to make individuals remit
use taxes on out-of-state purchases. For the most part, the use taxes that states and
localities collect come from business-to-business purchases that are subject to tax,
since those purchases are easier to monitor and audit.

Most taxing jurisdictions want a mechanism for collecting use taxes that parallels
the one they have for collecting sales taxes. (For the remainder of my statement,
I will use the term ‘‘sales taxes’’ generically to mean both sales and use taxes.)
Under such an arrangement, a firm selling to an out-of-state customer would assess
and collect the tax and remit it to the customer’s home state. However, states are
currently limited in their power to impose such a requirement on out-of-state estab-
lishments. Only if the firm has a physical presence in the taxing jurisdiction—a sit-
uation known as nexus—does that jurisdiction have the legal authority to require
sellers to collect and remit the tax.

The Supreme Court has held that when nexus is absent, states’ efforts to collect
taxes on remote sales run afoul of the Constitution by placing an undue burden on
interstate commerce. The Court found that requiring vendors to collect and remit
sales taxes on out-of-state purchases would subject firms to an intolerable obliga-
tion: that of calculating taxes—for thousands of taxing jurisdictions—that differ in
their rates, in the categories included in their tax bases, and in the definitions of
goods within those categories. Added to the direct costs of complying with remote
collection would be the indirect costs associated with being subject to audit by the
administrative tax authorities of all those jurisdictions. The costs of that compliance
would probably be much greater than those borne by an in-state retailer that must
comply with only a single set of tax laws. Nonetheless, the Court concluded that if
the Congress so wished, it could give states the authority to require vendors to col-
lect and remit sales taxes on remote purchases.

Until recently, concerns about collecting such taxes centered on catalog and tele-
phone sales. Now, the growth of electronic commerce (e-commerce) has shifted that
focus and heightened those concerns. Indeed, remote sales of all kinds have shown
strong growth: the Bureau of the Census estimates that remote retail sales in total
(including catalog, telephone, and e-commerce) rose from $35 billion in 1992 to $92
billion in 1999. Of the latter amount, e-commerce is estimated to account for $15
billion, or 17 percent of the total.

Much of e-commerce is not retail in nature—most of it is business-to-business
transactions that are exempt from sales tax. As a result, the amount of on-line pur-
chases subject to sales taxes is much smaller than the amount of total sales over
the Internet. Data on e-commerce, however, are incomplete. For example, the Fed-
eral government has been publishing statistics on such sales only since 1998. As of
1999, the annual value of e-commerce totaled $660 billion, with more than 90 per-
cent of that amount attributable to nonretail transactions. Private-sector forecasters
expect e-commerce sales to rise to about $2 trillion by 2003.

Because of the paucity of good data and the fact that many remote sales would
not be subject to sales taxes anyway, estimating how much revenue states lose by
being unable to collect sales taxes is difficult. The General Accounting Office has
projected that the revenue loss in 2003 will be between $2.5 billion and $20.4 bil-
lion. The midpoint of that range, $11.5 billion, is about 4 percent of the total rev-
enue that states expect to receive from sales taxes. That estimate is not too different
from other projections made by forecasters in the private sector.

Although imprecise, such estimates of the erosion of the sales tax base are large
enough to generate debate within the states about what should be done to deal with
their lost revenue. Of course, options that are more fundamental than remote collec-
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tion—and that are beyond the scope of this testimony—are open to them, including
reducing spending, raising sales tax rates on transactions that remain in the base,
raising other existing taxes, or imposing new taxes. Generally, states have indicated
that they want the Congress to grant them the authority to require remote sellers
to collect sales taxes, and some observers of state tax policy suggest that in ex-
change for that right, states could change their tax systems to reduce remote sellers’
compliance costs.

ECONOMIC EFFICIENCY AND REMOTE COLLECTION OF TAXES

Most taxes generate economic inefficiency because they interfere with the choices
that producers and consumers would otherwise make. The more unevenly a tax is
applied, the more producers and consumers waste resources in their efforts to avoid
it. Effectively exempting remote purchases from sales taxation is one source of such
4 unevenness. Consumers are willing to purchase a good remotely even if the total
cost of production and delivery exceeds the comparable in-state cost because the
money they save in taxes compensates for the money they pay in shipping costs.
Similarly, producers are willing to construct facilities in locations where production
and shipping costs are high to avoid nexus and the need to charge their customers
sales taxes. And as more sales escape taxation over time, states and localities may
seek to maintain the same level of receipts by increasing tax rates, which exacer-
bates the tax’s inherent inefficiency.

Effectively exempting goods from taxation because they are purchased out of the
taxing jurisdiction thus results in more resources being used to produce and deliver
goods than would otherwise be the case. The economic logic of requiring remote col-
lection by vendors is essentially the same as that underlying most proposals for tax
reform: a broader tax base combined with a lower tax rate tends to result in less
economic inefficiency.

In certain circumstances, a subsidy in the form of special tax treatment for a sec-
tor of the economy may not lead to more inefficiency. That may be the case when
the sector is characterized by positive ‘‘externalities.’’ Externalities are benefits that
accrue to people other than the ones who make the economic decision to purchase
or produce a good. The benefit that is sometimes cited for the Internet is ‘‘network
externalities’’—in which a person joining the network not only benefits him- or her-
self but, by adding to the total number of participants in the network, provides ben-
efits to other Internet users who may interact with the new user. Network
externalities arising from additional users, however, occur primarily in the early
stages of a network’s growth. At this point in the Internet’s development, there ap-
pear to be few external network benefits to be garnered from additional users. More-
over, subsidies that help more people gain access to the Internet already exist. Ef-
fectively exempting remote purchases from sales taxes is an indirect and unevenly
focused means of promoting the Internet’s growth that is unlikely to bring signifi-
cant benefits in terms of additional users or uses.

REDUCING COMPLIANCE COSTS

The compliance costs that retailers would face in collecting and remitting taxes
on their remote sales could be reduced. The process by which merchants calculate
and remit taxes could be streamlined by using computer technologies and by cre-
ating institutional structures that would centralize and simplify the process of di-
recting collections to appropriate jurisdictions. The taxes themselves could be sim-
plified through ‘‘harmonization,’’ in which states with sales taxes adopt common
definitions for categories of goods in their sales tax bases or adopt more-similar
bases for their sales taxes.

Computer technology might reduce the costs that remote sellers incur in assessing
sales taxes on purchasers from a variety of jurisdictions. For example, sellers could
use shipping destinations to help identify the state or locality for which the tax
must be collected and then directly access a database to determine whether the good
being sold is taxed in that jurisdiction. The computer system would automatically
calculate the appropriate rate and the division—if any—of the total tax between
overlapping jurisdictions. Supplementing the software for computing taxes could be
institutional arrangements that would provide a central entity to administer the
system and remit the collected taxes, and legal protocols that would simplify the
process of computing and remitting them. Those protocols might include automated
tax compliance systems, simplified vendor registration, and so-called safe-harbor
mechanisms designed to limit the potential for multiple audits.

Harmonization holds some promise of decreasing the compliance costs of remote
collection because so much of that burden stems from the multiplicity of different
sales tax regimes. The categories of purchases subject to taxation vary among juris-
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dictions since many kinds of products are exempt. In addition, the definitions of ex-
empt categories—such as food, medicine, and clothing—vary from one jurisdiction
to the next. Harmonization could range from agreed-upon definitions of categories
of purchases, to more similar bases, to uniform rates among states that impose sales
taxes. It could also limit how often rates and bases might be changed and provide
uniform procedures by which purchasers might obtain tax exemptions.

A number of states that levy sales taxes have already begun to explore ways to
lessen the costs of remote collection through an endeavor known as the Streamlined
Sales Tax Project. Their efforts could result in a voluntary agreement to simplify
the cost of collecting and remitting taxes through changes in the collection process
and the tax structures themselves. Simplification or harmonization, or both, could
also be a condition of conferring on states the right to require remote collection.

OTHER ISSUES

There are three additional issues relevant to the debate about remote sales tax
collection that economic analysis can illuminate but not fully address. First, both
proponents and opponents of remote collection argue that effectively exempting re-
mote purchases from sales taxes raises issues of fairness. Second, opponents argue
that states’ inability to force their residents to comply with such taxes works as a
desirable brake on the size of the public sector and that requiring remote collection
would eliminate that restraint. Third, both sides raise concerns about state and
local fiscal autonomy.

Fairness
One aspect of the issue of fairness relates to consumers. By effectively exempting

remote sales from taxation, a jurisdiction’s tax system violates the standard expecta-
tion that taxpayers in similar situations will be treated in the same way. A violation
of that kind occurs when two people with equivalent purchases of goods can pay dif-
ferent taxes because one person buys remotely without paying the sales tax. In addi-
tion, because access to the Internet—as well as the use of credit cards and other
instruments necessary to buy something on-line—tends to rise with income, effec-
tively exempting e-purchases from taxation causes the states’ sales tax systems to
be more regressive than they would be without such an exemption.

The other issues related to fairness involve businesses. Proponents of collecting
taxes on remote sales argue that in-state vendors are at a competitive disadvantage
relative to out-of-state firms that do not collect the tax. That contention is really
about whether the price of a good being sold reflects the cost of the resources used
in producing it—which is essentially the argument about efficiency that I discussed
earlier. Opponents of remote collection maintain that businesses that receive no
benefits or services from a state or locality by virtue of being located elsewhere
should not have to pay taxes to support those benefits and services. Sales taxes,
however, are taxes on consumers that are collected by firms. Ending the effective
exemption for remote sales would help ensure that they were borne by consumers
in a jurisdiction and not by businesses or others involved in producing a good.

Constraining the Size of the Public Sector
Some opponents of remote collection regard the public sector as too large or as

subject to an inherent bias toward a larger-than-optimal size. From their point of
view, the difficulties that states face in collecting taxes on remote sales act as a
brake on the growth of government. For example, a jurisdiction might find it dif-
ficult to raise sales tax rates or enact other taxes to compensate for the revenue lost
on remote sales. Remote collection of sales taxes might mean collecting more taxes.
Thus, lower collection costs might tip the balance toward more taxes and bigger gov-
ernment. If jurisdictions decided to reduce compliance costs by harmonizing their
state sales taxes, interstate tax competition another potential brake on the public
sector’s size might also decline.

State and Local Fiscal Autonomy
The remaining issue looming over the debate about remote collection of sales

taxes is that of state and local fiscal autonomy. Granting states the authority to re-
quire vendors to carry out those collections in exchange for harmonizing the various
sales tax regimes would constrain the states’ options for tailoring their sales taxes
to their citizens’ preferences. As a result, harmonization in some forms could reduce
differences in sales taxes among jurisdictions. At the same time, formally exempting
purchases over the Internet from sales taxes or weakening the nexus standard—pro-
posals that have been advanced by some opponents of remote collection—would also
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undermine state and local fiscal autonomy by imposing new limitations on states’
and localities’ ability to collect taxes on some sales.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BREAUX

Question: Another serious disagreement between the two sides in this debate is
the issue of defining nexus for Business Activity Tax (BAT) purposes. The Supreme
Court has never ruled on the issue of what nexus standard should be applied for
BAT purposes, but lower courts have adopted the Quill standard of physical pres-
ence.

Are you aware of any cases where a court has used a different standard allowing
BAT taxes to be imposed on remote businesses who do not have a physical presence
in the state? Can you please describe any such ruling for me?

Answer: Decisions by state courts conflict regarding whether the physical presence
standard for substantial nexus are enunciated in Quill is applicable to taxes other
than sales and use taxes. Some state courts have invalidated business activity taxes
imposed on firms on the basis of the lack of physical presence in the taxing state.
[See J.C. Penney, 19 S.W.3d 831 (Tenn. 1999), cert. denied, 531 U.S. 927 (2000)
(franchise tax) and Marx. v. Truck Renting and Leasing Association, Inc., 520 So.
2d 1333 (Miss. 1987) (income tax).] Other courts have upheld such taxes after con-
cluding that the Supreme Court did not extend Quill’s physical presence test to
taxes other than sales and use taxes. [See Truck Renting and Leasing Association,
Inc. v. Commissioner of Revenue, 746 N.E.2d 143 (Mass. 2001) (corporate minimum
excise tax); Couchot v. State Lottery Commission, 659 N.E.2d 1225 (Ohio 1995), cert.
denied, 519 U.S. 810 (1996) (income tax); and General Motors Corporation, v. City
of Seattle, 25 P.3d 1022 (Wash. 2001) (business and occupation tax).] Even in these
latter cases, however, the courts focused on the tangible property or level of activity
of the remote taxpayer in the taxing state.

In one case—Geoffrey, Inc. v. South Carolina, 437 S.E.2d 13 (S.C. 1993), cert. de-
nied, 510 U.S. 992 (1993)—the court rejected the physical presence standard for
nexus and upheld the imposition of income tax on a remote business with no phys-
ical presence in the taxing state. Geoffrey, Inc., a Delaware corporation with no em-
ployees, offices, or tangible property in the state of South Carolina, appealed the
state’s imposition of income tax on royalty payments made to it by Toys-R-Us as
a licensee of trademarks and trade names owned by Geoffrey. The Supreme Court
of South Carolina upheld the tax, stating that ‘‘the taxpayer need not have a tan-
gible, physical presence in a state for income to be taxable . . . the presence of
intangible property alone is sufficient to establish nexus.’’ The court found Geoffrey’s
‘‘reliance on the physical presence requirement . . . misplaced,’’ stating (in a foot-
note) that the Supreme Court affirmed the vitality of physical presence for sales and
use taxes but ‘‘noted that the physical presence requirement had not been extended
to other types of taxes.’’ [For a contrary decision see Syl, Inc. v. Comptroller, 1999
Md. Tax LEXIS 3, M.T.C. No. C–96–0154–01 (1999), in which the Maryland Tax
Court reversed an income tax assessment on income derived from trademark licens-
ing fees, explicitly rejecting the Geoffrey analysis.]

Question: How do you recommend Congress address this issue?
I have always said that addressing this sale and use tax issue is a separate issue

because sales and use taxes are really paid by the resident of a state. They are not
paid by the business—they just collect the taxes. It is the residents who must pay
for the services that their state provides them by paying sales taxes. I have not sup-
ported changing the standard for BAT purposes.

I have some language there that I’d like all of the panelists to comment upon,
because again I think this is a reasonable solution to this issue. It states clearly
that for BAT purposes, courts shall use the physical presence standard developed
in Quill. This should leave both sides in the same position—the status quo. Why
is this not reasonable?

Answer: The Congress should distinguish between the standard used for sales and
use taxes on the one hand and the standard used for business activity taxes on the
other. If the objective is to leave both the states and businesses in the same legal
position that they currently occupy with regard to business activity taxes, then the
Congress could alter only the Commerce Clause nexus standard with respect to
sales and use taxes or otherwise confer collection authority only for sales and use
taxes.
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At the same time, it could, as you suggest, legislate the Quill standard for deter-
mining ‘‘substantial nexus’’ for business activity taxes. While that standardization
would largely preserve the status quo, it would change the standard for courts such
as those discussed above that have not applied the Quill approach to business activ-
ity taxes.
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1 The Omnibus Consolidated and Emergency Supplemental Appropriations Act of 1999, Pub.
L. No. 105–277, Title XI, 112 Stat. 2681 (1998).

2 The state law must also provide: (1) one-stop, multi-state registration, (2)uniform definitions
for goods and services included in the tax base, (3) uniform and simple rules for attributing
transactions to particular taxing jurisdictions, (4) uniform rules with respect to sales and use
tax exemption, (5) uniform procedures to certify use tax software, (6) uniform bad-debt rules,
(7) uniform tax returns and forms, (8) uniform electronic filing methods, (9) State administration
of all State and local sales taxes and a single rate and filing for all states, (10) uniform audit
procedures for out-of-State sellers and an option to limit compliant sellers to one audit per year,
(11) reasonable compensation to sellers for collection of taxes, (12) use tax exemption for sellers
whose gross annual sales are less than $5,000,000, (13) consumer privacy, (14) a single uniform
Statewide sale and use tax rate, (15) ‘‘an origin State default rule’’ with respect to goods or serv-
ices delivered via the Internet when the customer’s location is not disclosed, and must permit
the seller to rely on customer-provided information.

COMMUNICATIONS

STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN BANKERS ASSOCIATION

The American Bankers Association (ABA) is pleased to have an opportunity to
submit this statement for the record on ‘‘Cybershopping and Sales Tax: Finding the
Right Mix.’’

The American Bankers Association brings together all categories of banking insti-
tutions to best represent the interests of this rapidly changing industry. Its mem-
bership—which includes community, regional and money center banks and holding
companies, as well as savings associations, trust companies and savings banks—
makes ABA the largest banking trade association in the country.

BACKGROUND

The Internet Tax Freedom Act (ITFA)1 imposed a three year moratorium on ‘‘mul-
tiple or discriminatory taxes on electronic commerce’’. The moratorium is scheduled
to expire on October 21, 2001. Legislation to extend the moratorium, but under cer-
tain circumstances, allow states to tax Internet transactions, has been introduced
by Senators Ron Wyden (D–OR) (S. 288, the ‘‘Internet Tax Nondiscrimination Act)
and Byron Dorgan (D–ND) (S. 512, the ‘‘Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act’’).

Briefly, the U.S. Constitution requires that a state have sufficient contacts or
‘‘nexus’’ with a corporation in order for the state to assert its tax jurisdiction over
the corporation. It is generally believed that the corporation must be ‘‘physically
present’’ in a state to be subject to that state’s tax. If the physical presence require-
ment is eliminated, state and local tax commissioners could be expected to tax out-
of-state lending companies, subjecting them to multiple taxes in various jurisdic-
tions.

The Wyden bill (S. 288) would extend the Internet tax moratorium through De-
cember 31, 2006 and provide that authorized nexus with respect to compulsory use
tax compliance should not affect other state taxes, such as business activity tax or
income tax. S. 288 requires that the taxing state’s law contain certain ‘‘necessary
elements’’, one of which is ‘‘a clear business activity nexus standard that limits
nexus to sellers that have continuous and systematic contacts with the state.’’2

The bill would protect sellers that lack nexus, or other tax obligation to a state,
from compulsory use tax compliance until authorized by Congressional Resolution.

By contrast, the Dorgan bill, S. 512, would extend the moratorium through De-
cember 31, 2005 and would authorize states that ‘‘adequately simplify their tax sys-
tems’’ to compel use tax compliance. It provides that states ‘‘should take the lead. .
.and should work with localities to develop a streamlined sales and use tax system’’
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3 Under S. 512, the reasonable compensation element would be determined by a comprehen-
sive study to be conducted by State and local governments along with the business community.

4 Quill prohibits compulsory use tax compliance in the absence of physical presence of the sell-
er within the state. In that case, the U.S. Supreme Court said that a vendor whose only contacts
with the taxing state were by mail or common carrier lacked the ‘‘substantial nexus’’ required
by the Commerce Clause. The Court bifurcated the Due Process and Commerce Clause physical
presence nexus standard suggested by National Bellas Hess, Inc. v. Dept. of Revenue, 386 U.S.
753 (1967), overruled the Due Process standard but upheld the Commerce Clause standard.
However, since Congress has broad power to regulate under the Commerce Clause, it may over-
rule by legislation Quill’s requirement of physical presence.

that addresses concerns that the Wyden bill sets out as ‘‘essential elements’’.3 S. 512
would help states develop a tax system and authorize states that adopt such system
to impose collection responsibilities ‘‘not withstanding any other provision of law.’’
Thus, S. 512 would effectively repeal the longstanding nexus principle set out in
Quill Corp. v. North Dakota, 504 U.S. 298 (1992).4

CONGRESS SHOULD CODIFY THE quill bright-line physical presence test for business
activity taxes

Congress is currently considering extension of the moratorium on internet taxes
and whether, and under what conditions, the states should be authorized to collect
sales and use taxes on interstate sales of goods and services arranged over the
Internet. The ABA strongly supports further extension of the internet tax morato-
rium. However, we are concerned about internet tax simplification legislation that
would relax existing restrictions for sales/use tax collection by allowing states to im-
pose collection responsibility on remote sellers under certain circumstances.

If Congress remains silent or adopts ‘‘neutrality language’’ as to state imposition
of direct taxes on out-of-state corporations, it will have effectively eroded Quill with
respect to business activity taxes (BAT). Rather, Congress should codify the Quill
bright-line physical presence test for BAT by prohibiting state imposition of BAT on
an out-of-state corporation that lacks substantial physical presence. In this connec-
tion, the legislation could set forth clear examples of the types of activities not meet-
ing the threshold for imposition of BAT. Alternatively, Congress may express clearly
that the legislation preserves the status quo for BAT by retaining the Quill physical
presence standard for BAT purposes. A ‘‘neutral’’ or ‘‘no inference’’ position by Con-
gress will leave much room for controversy and confusion, and will inevitably lead
to protracted litigation.

By way of example, the Quill bright-line test has recently been applied to prevent
imposition of business activity tax by the Tennessee Court of Appeals in J.C. Penny
National Bank v. Johnson, 19 S.W.3d 831 (Tenn. Ct. App. 1999) cert. denied, 121
S. Ct. 305 (2000) and by the Tennessee Chancery Court in America Online, Inc. v.
Johnson, (Docket no. 92–3786–III, 3/13/2001).

In J.C. Penny, Tennessee’s Commissioner of Revenue attempted to impose fran-
chise and excise taxes on and out-of-state bank that had no office, no employees,
and no tangible property (other than credit cards) in the state. J.C. Penny had eco-
nomic presence through its in-state credit cardholders. The Court of Appeals held
that although J.C. Penny had sufficient minimum contacts to satisfy the due process
nexus requirements, it lacked the physical presence required by the Commerce
Clause. The Court rejected the Commissioner’s argument that Quill’s physical pres-
ence standard does not extend to business activity taxes. The court found no reason
why the application of the Commerce Clause analysis should be different for sales/
use tax and business activity tax.

In the America Online case, the Commissioner sought to extend the meaning of
‘‘physical presence’’ to include economic presence. The court rejected this argument,
holding that Quill requires ‘‘literal physical presence’’ before business activity taxes
can be imposed. Literal physical presence means that the company must have of-
fices, employees, or a place of business. AOL did not have such presence even
though it had economic presence (in-state customers). The court also rejected the as-
sertion of nexus based on AOL’s computer-Internet services that originated and ter-
minated in the state; its software copyright and license used in Tennessee; and pro-
viding in-state telephone access numbers to the Tennessee customers. The court ex-
plained that Quill established a ‘‘clear rule’’ that physical presence is required in
order to satisfy the first prong of the Complete Auto Transit ‘‘substantial nexus’’ pro-
vision. It further explained that the u.S. Supreme Court expressly rejected the eco-
nomic presence standard in determining ‘‘substantial nexus’’. The AOL court con-
cluded that this ‘‘substantial nexus’’ standard applies for sales/use tax as well as
business activity taxes.
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5 Congress has previously exercised its Commerce Clause power to prevent state taxation of
interstate commerce from burdening the national economy when it enacted Public Law 86–272.
This law prohibits states from imposing income tax on out-of-state businesses that solicit orders
for sale of tangible personal property in a state where the orders are sent outside the state for
approval and the orders are filled by shipment of property from outside of the state. P.L. 86–
272 does not apply to sales of intangible property or services. Congress should expand this law
so that its applies to solicitation of orders for sale of all types of property or services.

6 Arkansas, Florida Indiana, Iowa, Kentucky, Massachusetts, Minnesota, New Jersey, New
Mexico, North Carolina, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas, West Virginia, Wisconsin.

7 The Federation of Tax Administrators (FTA) is an organization that represents the interests
of state tax administrators before Federal policymakers. It provides services to state tax authori-
ties and administrators, including research and information exchange, training, intergovern-
mental and interstate coordination. The organization’s membership consists of tax collection
agencies of the 50 states, the District of Columbia, and New York City.

In AOL, the Tennessee Commissioner relied, in part, on National Geographic So-
ciety v. California Bd. of Equalization, 430 U.S. 551 (1977), a use tax collection case,
contending that the requisite presence can be shown for BAT either by the in-state
presence of the taxpayer’s property or the conduct of economic activities. The Ten-
nessee Chancery Court rejected this argument on grounds that the U.S. Supreme
Court in National Geographic found that physical presence (two offices) and the ac-
tivities of the offices were sufficient to support the tax. The U.S. Supreme Court did
not dilute the substantial nexus standard to mere economic presence. It is instruc-
tive that National Geographic supports a greater nexus standard for imposing BAT
against a corporation than that which would be required for merely imposing a col-
lection responsibility. Thus, Congress by taking a ‘‘neutral’’ position on BAT would
have weakened the nexus standard for BAT contrary to National Geographic.

STATES WILL INTERPRET CONGRESS’ SILENCE OR A NEUTRAL POSITION AS AUTHORITY
TO IMPOSE BAT ON CORPORATIONS NOT PHYSICALLY PRESENT IN THE STATE

The U.S. Supreme Court, in Complete Auto Transit, Quill, and National Bellas
Hess, made it clear that taxation of a corporation that is not physically present in
a state violates the Commerce Clause of the United States Constitution. Despite the
Court’s strong support for a physical presence standard, state tax administrators
continue to argue that physical presence is not a prerequisite to the imposition of
BAT. A number of state tax administrators have taken the position that general
interstate business activities involving intangibles and economic presence constitute
sufficient nexus to impose BAT. The Supreme Court decisions requiring physical
presence recognize that plenary power over interstate commerce rests with Con-
gress.5 If in exercising its power under the Commerce Clause, Congress fails to ex-
pressly support the physical presence standard for BAT, state tax administrators
will continue to establish lower commerce clause standards by imposing taxes on
out-of-state corporations that are engaged in general interstate commerce.

A prime example of the states’ efforts to establish lower commerce clause stand-
ards for BAT is the case of Geoffrey, Inc. v. South Carolina Tax Commission, 313
S.C. 15, 437 S.E.2d 13 (South Carolina 1993). The Geoffrey corporation received roy-
alties from licensing the use of Toys ‘‘R’’ Us trademarks throughout the United
States. Geoffrey did not have physical presence in South Carolina. It had no employ-
ees, no offices, and no tangible property in the state. Geoffrey had economic pres-
ence in South Carolina, to wit, the use of trademarks from which it received royal-
ties measured by South Carolina sales. Based on this economic presence, the South
Carolina Supreme Court ruled that Geoffrey had sufficient nexus for the state to
impose BAT. The court reasoned that even though Geoffrey did not have physical
presence, the company’s purposeful direction of its activities into South Carolina
coupled with its ownership of intangible rights located in the state were sufficient
to meet the due process nexus standard. Moreover, the South Carolina Supreme
Court limited Quill’s physical presence requirement as being applicable only to
sales/use tax cases. The court concluded that Geoffrey’s economic presence con-
stituted substantial nexus under the Commerce Clause.

Following the Geoffrey decision, a number of state tax administrators have taken
the position that intangibles and economic presence within a state constitute suffi-
cient nexus to impose business activity taxes.6 The Federation of Tax Administra-
tors 7 advised member-states that:

‘‘The case could become a basis for other state courts to hold companies sub-
ject to income and franchise taxes on the basis of economic presence. Companies
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8 ‘‘South Carolina High Court Applies Quill Decision,’’ Federation of Tax Administrators, Tax
Amin. News (1993).

particularly at risk would be those who provide services, such as financial insti-
tutions, and brokers.’’8

Geoffrey’s weakening of Quill’s bright-line physical presence standard signifies the
states’ intention to expand their taxing authority in areas of interstate commerce
if that authority is left unchecked by Congress. Such unchecked authority will bur-
den and obstruct the development of interstate business over the Internet and in
other areas of electronic commerce.

S. 512 includes language that some have referred to as remaining ‘‘neutral’’ on
the BAT issue. The language states that no provision of the legislation shall be con-
sidered in determining the application of any other taxes, including franchise taxes.
However, this language is not neutral. Rather, it erodes the Quill protection because
such a position indicates that Congress is indifferent as to whether or not an out-
of-state corporation, without physical presence, should be subject to BAT.

States have inherent power to tax. However, taxpayers need protection from the
unconstitutional exercise of the states’ taxing power. Such protection was provided
by the U.S. Supreme Court in Quill when it prohibited states from taxing out-of-
state corporations that do not have ‘‘substantial nexus’’ (physical presence). This
prohibition has been applied against imposition of sales/use tax as well as BAT. The
Quill prohibition can only be removed or altered by Congress. Silence or neutral lan-
guage in the case of BAT would indicate that Congress did not endorse or nec-
essarily agree with the prohibition. It would also send the message that Quill only
applies in sales/use tax cases, and that the sales/use tax impediment had been fixed
through simplification.

If Congress adopts a ‘‘neutral’’ position on BAT, as S. 512 would provide, the phys-
ical presence standard would be seriously jeopardized. Services businesses like fi-
nancial institutions, which have no physical presence in a state, could become sub-
ject to BAT. The Quill bright-line physical presence Commerce Clause standard
should apply for sales/use tax as well as for BAT. Congress’ removal of the bright-
line test for sales/use tax in simplification legislation and the expression of a ‘‘neu-
tral’’ position on nexus for BAT, as contained in S. 512, would provide states with
the momentum for further erosion of the physical presence standard for BAT. States
will contend that Congress has overruled Quill or limited its application to sales/
use tax, and that economic presence by virtue of customers, intangibles, or business
relationships within a state is sufficient for BAT.

Simplification in the sales/use tax arena focuses on the practicality of the admin-
istrative function of collecting tax on a remote seller, while relaxing the standard
for imposition of BAT will result in a tax increase and potential double taxation.
Congress should preserve the judicial safeguards that have developed since Quill re-
garding BAT.

CONCLUSION

The ABA appreciates having this opportunity to present our views on internet
taxation. We look forward to working with you in the future on these most impor-
tant matters.

STATEMENT OF THE CENTER FOR INDIVIDUAL FREEDOM

The United States has long been considered the leader of the free-world and free-
market. Over the past decade, the Internet has been a driving force in our pros-
pering economy, despite temporary setbacks. Our country’s relative economic
strength in technology areas is due, in part, to the political establishment’s recogni-
tion that the Internet and electronic commerce should be free from legislative and
regulatory roadblocks that could impede its evolution.

Congress, in recognizing the Internet’s susceptibility to creative tax schemes and
the need to protect this new engine of prosperity, adopted the Internet Tax Freedom
Act (ITFA) in October of 1998. It imposed a three-year moratorium on multiple, dis-
criminatory and access taxes on the Internet.

The moratorium is set to expire in October, and the debate over its extension is
being clouded by a coalition of states that fear an eroded tax base, as more con-
sumers shop online. Some of these states are in the process of enacting model legis-
lation that includes a ‘‘simplified and streamlined’’ sales tax system with the hopes
of getting congressional approval to force remote merchants to collect and remit
sales taxes on purchases made by their citizens.
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In 1992, the Supreme Court ruled in Quill Corp. v. North Dakota that states,
without permission from Congress, cannot require out-of-state retailers to collect
and remit sales taxes unless the retailer has a substantial physical presence or
‘‘nexus’’ in the state.

This coalition of states, together with traditional brick-and-mortar retailers who
oppose the online competition, are lobbying Congress to accept the states’ ‘‘sim-
plification’’ plan known as the Streamlined Sales Tax Project. In exchange, the
states want permission to reach outside of their taxing jurisdictions, shifting the
states’ tax collection burden to remote vendors. But the ‘‘simplifications’’ as rec-
ommended by the Streamlined Sales Tax Project, which include a minimum of ten
categories addressing, for example, uniform rules, definitions, formats and audit
procedures, are anything but simple.

First, the proposed ‘‘simplification’’ scheme contradicts the economic structure
that has made our nation a global leader. Contrary to the view of one of our Found-
ing Fathers, Alexander Hamilton, who noted in the Federalist No. 32 that the Con-
stitution did not grant Congress the authority to regulate state tax policies except
with regard to exports and imports, it has long been recognized that Congress has
the authority, under the Commerce Clause, to regulate state taxation of interstate
activities. But the primary evil that the Commerce Clause sought to remedy was
attempts by states to export their tax burdens to residents of other states. Because
local residents and brick-and-mortar entities benefit from state and local services
and infrastructure such as police and fire protection, roads and waste collection, it
is appropriate for them, and only them, to bear the tax burdens that finance such
services. Based on this premise, out-of state entities should not be forced to take
on the states’ responsibility and collect their taxes for them.

If current state tax systems are not adequate for the new economy, or if such sys-
tems disadvantage local retailers, states already have it within their power to collect
taxes from their citizens for remote online purchases. The failure of the states to
collect sales and use taxes from their citizens on such purchases is simply that—
the failure of the states. But it should not be the role of Congress to provide a mech-
anism for states to shift their tax collection burden to out-of-state retailers. Con-
trarily, Congress’ role should be to ensure the states do not unfairly export this bur-
den, thereby obstructing interstate commerce.

Second, the financial burden on remote businesses to collect and remit states’
sales and use taxes would ultimately result in a de facto tax increase on the con-
sumer. As with any government mandate, especially when dealing with tax
schemes, the added costs of doing business is ultimately passed on to consumers by
way of increased prices.

There currently are more than 7,500 taxing jurisdictions in this country—all with
different, complicated rules and structures. The proposed ‘‘simplification’’ does not
go far enough in significantly reducing or simplifying these rules and structures to
the point where businesses would not have to endure a considerable financial hard-
ship.

Third, ironically the states’ proposed method of ‘‘simplification’’ could reasonably
be considered a violation of state sovereignty. Our country’s historical framework of
‘‘no taxation without representation’’ led to a system of taxation that has tradition-
ally required state legislatures to develop tax policies within their own borders. As
a result, states’ tax and regulatory policies employ fiscal incentives such as tax
abatements and subsidies in attempting to induce non-resident firms and businesses
to locate within their jurisdictions or to keep resident businesses from moving else-
where. Congressionally approved collusion between rival states would essentially
eliminate such competition, thereby threatening our system of state sovereignty.
Such lack of fiscal competition between the states would ultimately have a negative
impact on consumers and our nation’s businesses. Each state needs to be able to
deal with its financial needs as it best sees fit.

Any simplification plan no doubt will come with conditions, such as those sug-
gested in the 106th Congress, that allow only those states signing a compact to col-
lect taxes on Internet commerce. This infringement on state sovereignty does not
allow states or localities to give preferences to certain industries or goods or to
adapt to their own particular circumstances. Congress should be cautioned against
unfettered tampering with state and local fiscal schemes.

Additionally, any ‘‘simplification’’ program or tax collection compact between the
states could conceivably require maintenance and oversight by a third party, poten-
tially even the Federal government through one of its agencies. The formation of
any new bureaucracy overseen by the Federal government would further threaten
state sovereignty.

Even if one assumes that legislation calling for simplification would be constitu-
tional, this approach has other pitfalls. Through growth of the Internet, expansion
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of e-commerce results in greater consumer options through interstate and foreign
trade. Excessive regulation and taxation that may result from simplification could
threaten the United States’ superior fiscal position, as it could send more people to
overseas vendors, ultimately exacerbating trade imbalances, as consumers in signifi-
cant numbers learn to exploit currency fluctuations and direct purchase of gray
market goods.

Over-regulation of the Internet will be fatal to its continued growth. As evidenced
by recent court rulings in France, Germany and Italy banning content from their
borders, attempts to regulate the Internet can cause national and international con-
flict and criticism. Individual attempts by states and countries to place burdensome
restrictions on the free flow of trade over the Internet should be avoided in favor
of unfettered growth of the many borderless opportunities and advantages that e-
commerce provides.

Finally, the implication ‘‘simplification’’ would have on consumer privacy is an
open question. Apart from any records that an Internet vendor may keep and use
in accordance with the privacy policy that it has adopted, electronic commerce per-
mits an Internet purchaser to maintain a level of anonymity from ‘‘big-brother’’
watching his or her purchasing practices. With few exceptions, the government can-
not obtain vendor records without following appropriate search warrant procedures
designed to protect the purchaser’s fundamental right to privacy. With simplifica-
tion, however, the audit procedures proffered threaten consumer privacy. The access
to personal data that may result through audit procedures leaves consumers vulner-
able to misuses of sensitive information and potentially violates consumers’ constitu-
tional rights of privacy and due process. Although some proposals, such as the Inter-
net Tax Moratorium and Equity Act (S. 512), sponsored by Senator Byron Dorgan
(D-North Dakota), make passing reference to the need for appropriate protections
for consumer privacy, no simplification proposal significantly addresses the issue.
Simplification should not be included in any bill unless and until all potential
threats to privacy and constitutional rights have been addressed.

One final and significant point is that Congress simply should reaffirm the Su-
preme Court Quill ruling governing states’ collection of sales taxes by adopting a
national, uniform nexus standard, as outlined in the New Economy Tax Fairness
Act or NET FAIR (S. 664), sponsored by Senator Judd Gregg (R-New Hampshire).
NET FAIR establishes a bright-line uniform jurisdictional standard for taxing elec-
tronic commerce based on the substantial physical presence or ‘‘nexus’’ test that
would secure traditional principles of tax fairness, reinforce rate competition among
the states and preserve the states’ authority to set their own tax policies on com-
merce within their jurisdictions.

Congress can, and should, pass legislation that extends the current moratorium
on multiple and discriminatory taxation on electronic commerce and make perma-
nent the Internet access moratorium. As language often defines political battles, and
in some cases wins them, the term ‘‘simplification’’ is anything but ‘‘simple.’’ Con-
gress should not include simplification provisions in the law.

The Center for Individual Freedom is a non-partisan, non-profit organization with
the mission to focus attention on individual freedoms and individual rights guaran-
teed by the U.S. Constitution. As free-market advocates, we oppose over-burdensome
state and Federal regulations and taxing regimes that will impede the evolution of
electronic commerce.

STATEMENT OF THE E-FAIRNESS COALITION

INTRODUCTION

Thank you for providing us this opportunity to discuss the issues surrounding
Internet taxation and specifically whether Congress should extend the Internet Tax
Freedom Act, and if so, what changes may be needed. We commend your efforts to
include diverse views in the Senate’s consideration of these important issues.

The e-Fairness Coalition includes brick-and-mortar and online retailers, realtors,
retail and real estate associations, as well as publicly and privately owned shopping
centers. The e-Fairness Coalition also includes the American Newspaper Association
and high tech related companies such as Gateway and Vertical Net. Through these
companies and associations our Coalition represents 1 in 4 American workers on
this issue.

The e-Fairness Coalition advocates a level playing field for sales and use tax col-
lection for all retailers. However, we also support the continued growth of the Inter-
net and firmly oppose any form of discriminatory taxes and taxes on Internet access.
But, we also believe the government should not provide preferential sales tax treat-
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ment based solely upon the distribution system used to sell goods. Equitable collec-
tion of the sales tax needs to be addressed concurrently with an extension of a mora-
torium on discriminatory taxes and taxes on Internet access.

Requiring brick and mortar retailers to collect sales taxes while exempting their
online competitors is fundamentally unfair, and presents a glaring national problem
that requires Congressional action. We urge Congress to use its Commerce Clause
authority, to which the Supreme Court emphatically deferred in its 1992 Quill deci-
sion, to assist states by enacting Federal legislation to ensure a level playing field.

By way of background, in 1992, the Supreme Court ruled in Quill v. North Dakota
(504 U.S. 298) that the Due Process Clause of the United States Constitution did
not bar enforcement of the State’s use tax if the vendor purposefully directed its ac-
tivity toward the State, even if the vendor had no physical presence in the State.
At the same time, however, the Court reaffirmed the Commerce Clause rule of Na-
tional Bellas Hess that an out-of-state vendor must have a physical presence in the
State in order to be required to collect use taxes on sales into the State. In the deci-
sion, the Court reasoned, ‘‘the underlying issue is not only one that Congress may
be better qualified to resolve, but also one that Congress has the ultimate power
to resolve.’’ To date, the Quill decision’s invitation for Congressional action has been
unanswered.

Under Quill, the Court indicated that any further refinements of the Commerce
Clause rule of physical presence must emanate from Congress in light of its author-
ity to ‘‘regulate Commerce with foreign Nations, and among the several States.’’ Jus-
tice Stevens addressed this in his opinion in Quill:

‘‘No matter how we evaluate the burdens that use taxes impose on interstate
commerce, Congress remains free to disagree with our conclusions. See Pruden-
tial Insurance Co. v. Benjamin, 328 U.S. 408 (1946). Indeed, in recent years
Congress has considered legislation that would ‘‘overrule’’ the Bellas Hess rule.
Its decision not to take action in this direction may, of course, have been dic-
tated by respect for our holding in Bellas Hess that the Due Process Clause pro-
hibits States from imposing such taxes, but today we have put that problem to
rest. Accordingly, Congress is now free to decide whether, when, and to what
extent the States may burden interstate mail-order concerns with a duty to col-
lect use taxes.’’

We must have a level playing field for three reasons: (1) the current sales tax sys-
tem is broken—it simply does not work in the ‘‘clicks and bricks’’ environment; (2)
equity or ‘‘fairness;’’ and (3) states rights—that is the rights of states to set their
own tax policy.

CLOSING THE LOOPHOLE: THE CURRENT CONSUMPTION TAX SYSTEM IS BROKEN

The most urgent issue facing the Senate is the viability of the current consump-
tion tax system. No longer are we looking at catalog sellers who owned a small per-
centage of the marketplace. We are discussing the ability of States to maintain their
revenues and to provide a level of services needed within the current system. The
General Accounting Office (GAO) estimated in June 2000 that state and local rev-
enue losses from remote sales would be as much as $20 billion by 2003.

The current sales tax system does not work in today’s competitive business envi-
ronment. Due to market realities, brick-and-mortar retailers are forced to respond
to their online tax-free competitors, by setting up their online stores as separate
subsidiaries. They then avoid physical nexus rules and corresponding sales tax col-
lection responsibilities, and only collect sales taxes in states where they have a
warehouse or a headquarters. For example, K-Mart’s online store, bluelight.com,
only collects sales taxes in California and Ohio; Barnes and Noble.com only collects
in New Jersey, Nevada, New York, Tennessee and Virginia; Wal-Mart.com only col-
lects in Arkansas, California, Ohio and Utah. As long as this system is in place,
more and more retailers will do the same. I have attached here two items, which
discuss this very subject. The first, an E-Commerce Tax Alert article from March
2000, describes how to set up such a system, and the second is drawn from the
www.thewebstoreguide.com. That piece outlines for consumers how to avoid paying
sales tax and also refers to the growing practice of setting up separate Internet enti-
ties ‘‘just to avoid having to charge customers sales tax.’’

A number of retailers are currently installing kiosks with Internet terminals in
their physical stores. A customer can today enter the store, sample or try on the
merchandise, have the sales person order the merchandise over the Internet, and
have it delivered the next day to the consumer and avoid charging and collecting
the sales tax. While the law is still unclear on this issue, it is possible that a con-
sumer may purchase goods on the Internet off of a personal computer and then
choose to return those items to a physical store. Those retailers may well argue that
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this would not establish nexus as the Internet business has contracted with the
physical store to accept returns. States then have to rely on the consumer volun-
tarily paying the use tax owed, devise a system to track the sale or delivery, or fore-
go the sales tax. This is the major risk that Internet retailing presents for state and
local revenues.

However, we would like to note that most of the country’s largest retailers, who—
in order to compete in the Internet economy—are forming these subsidiaries under
the current law, would rather not be forced to do so. In fact, many are members
of the e-Fairness Coalition and strongly advocate a level playing field. They recog-
nize that the current consumption tax system is inadequate and that the responsible
path begins with steps to a more equitable collection structure. The nation’s largest
on-line retailers, such as Wal-Mart, are also the nation’s largest physical retailers—
and they are willing for forsake short-term advantages for a collection system that
is fair for all.

Since even in-store sales can now be set-up to avoid sales tax collection, the ques-
tion is no longer whether pure internet sellers should collect sales taxes; the ques-
tion is where will states go to make up for the loss of revenue due to the explosion
of the dot.com subsidiary. Will it be increased personal or commercial property
taxes—or will states cut funds for education, police, and roads?

FAIRNESS IN THE CONSUMPTION TAX SYSTEM

The issue of equity—or ‘‘fairness’’ is not a question of whether there should be
a consumption tax on goods and services, but rather, if a state chooses to have a
consumption tax, should it be implemented equally. Simply put, there is no logical
argument that supports taxing the same retail transaction differently depending on
the delivery system. The market place should determine sales decisions, not dis-
criminatory tax policies.

It is bad policy and bad economics to have a tax policy that favors one group of
businesses over another when both groups are selling the same products to the
same consumers into the same localities. Tax policy should not distort the free en-
terprise system by picking winners and losers in the marketplace. Consumers
should make their buying decisions based on price, availability, service and conven-
ience. They should not be influenced by discriminatory tax policy.

STATES RIGHTS

The States, and not the Federal government, should have the right to impose, or
not impose, consumption taxes as they see fit. The reality is that education and
other essential services are funded largely by the States, especially through sales
taxes. Passing an extension of the moratorium without taking steps toward a com-
prehensive solution would send a clear signal to the states that Congress is willing
to ignore a major, national inequity in order to provide some businesses with pref-
erential tax treatment. This would halt the substantial progress the states have
made in simplifying and unifying their sales tax systems, and may force states to
consider raising property or income taxes to make up for the revenues lost to remote
sales that are made with no sales tax collection.

We firmly believe that Congress should allow states to require all remote sellers
to collect and remit sales taxes on deliveries in that state provided that states and
localities dramatically simplify their sales and use tax systems. Simply put, remote
retailers—that is Internet and catalog retailers—should be subject to the same sales
tax collection responsibilities as traditional or Main Street retailers, if the states are
successful in simplifying their sales tax systems. Once the states simplify, thereby
lifting administrative burdens off of retailers, there is no reason to provide remote
sellers with an exemption from collecting sales taxes.

The e-Fairness Coalition believes that states should have the right to either opt
in—or not opt in—to a compact that would require simplification and decide for
themselves whether or not to require collection. If a Governor of a state believes
that remote sellers should be exempt from having to collect use taxes—they will
maintain their right to not collect taxes. However, if another state chooses to re-
quire collection and meets simplification criteria set out by the Congress, similarly,
that state should be given the mandate to require collection. Pure and simple, this
is an issue of Federalism and of states’ rights.

SUPPORT FOR THE ‘‘INTERNET TAX MORATORIUM AND EQUITY ACT’’

That is why the e-Fairness Coalition supports a comprehensive solution to this
issue. We support the ‘‘Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act,’’ which is co-spon-
sored by Senators Dorgan, Enzi, Daschle, Breaux, Chafee, Durbin, Hutchison,
Graham, Lincoln, Rockefeller, Thomas, and Voinovich. This legislation will (1) pro-
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mote the continued growth of the Internet and (2) will allow states to ultimately
require that remote sellers collect and transmit sales and use taxes just as tradi-
tional retailers do today.

The ‘‘Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act’’ promotes the growth of Internet
related entities through such provisions as an exemption from use tax collection re-
quirements for remote sellers falling below a de minimus threshold of $5 million in
gross annual sales; reasonable compensation for tax collection by sellers; and uni-
form audit procedures.

OPPOSITION TO S. 288

In addition to suggestions that the current moratorium should merely be extended
without resolving the larger issue, the e-Fairness Coalition also opposes the lan-
guage found in S. 288—a bill pending before the Senate Commerce Committee. We
take issue with a number of aspects of this bill. Simply put the Wyden-Leahy bill
would impose unreasonable burdens on the states during the simplification process
without ultimately providing them with the mandate to require that remote sellers
collect.

Our opposition to S. 288 is based on a number of specific factors. First, in regard
to uniformity requirements, Section 4(b)(1)(B) of the Wyden bill requires uniformity
among all states ‘‘in which a seller is located or does business.’’ In other words,
under the Wyden bill, no state could require a seller to collect use taxes if any single
state in which that seller ‘‘is located or does business’’ had a dissimilar ‘‘tax, proce-
dure, standard, or system.’’ Thus, for any state to institute a comprehensive collec-
tion system, uniformity would be required in all 50 states.

Second, unlike the Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act, S. 288 requires as
any ‘‘simplified sales and use tax system for remote sales’’ a single statewide rate
for all sales subject to use tax. While the Coalition may ultimately agree to support
legislation (such as S. 2775 introduced in the 106th Congress) that includes one use
tax rate per state, we do not believe that one rate is integral to simplification.

Third, the e-Fairness Coalition believes Federal legislation must include language
that would state that it is the ‘‘Sense of the Congress’’ that any simplified system
that is determined by the Congressional Budget Office to meet the statutory criteria
should be approved by the Congress. There is no such assurance in the Wyden bill.
This means that under the Wyden bill, states would have less incentive to enact
controversial simplification measures. Proponents of simplification may have dif-
ficulty getting such measures passed by state legislatures when critics would com-
plain that simplification and conformity with Federal guidelines might well go en-
tirely unrewarded.

Fourth, the Wyden bill would expressly preclude the overruling of Quill corp. v.
North Dakota. Section 5(a) reserves to the Congress the exclusive authority to
change existing nexus law for the collection of sales and use taxes. This provision
would be effective even if Congress did not grant any collection authority over re-
mote sales. It would therefore freeze current nexus law with no chance of redress
in the Supreme Court, even if the states simplified their sales and use tax systems
to the point that the Court might otherwise find that they did not burden interstate
commerce.

Finally, we oppose S. 288 because the Wyden bill includes a provision regarding
business activity taxes an issue that is not addressed in the current Dorgan, Enzi
et al bill. The e-Fairness Coalition does not believe that restrictions on the applica-
tion of business activity taxes should be imposed as a precondition to a grant of
broader collection authority for sales and use taxes. These two issues are unrelated
and should not be linked together. S. 288 would require as part of any ‘‘simplified
sales and use tax system for remote sales’’ a restriction that is not related to sales
and use taxes: a nexus standard for corporate income taxes and similar levies that
is significantly narrower than the existing standard. The Wyden bill would exempt
businesses from any business activity taxes in states where they do not own or lease
property or have employees or agents more than 30 days a year. If this provision
were applicable, it would almost certainly force many states to choose between con-
tinuing to lose use tax revenues and giving up a portion of the business activity
taxes that they are currently collecting. It would be extremely unfortunate to create
a situation where states that are willing to simplify their sales and use taxes are
discouraged from doing so because of the possible curtailment of their ability to col-
lect corporate income and franchise taxes.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide input on these important policy ques-
tions. We look forward to continuing to work with you to provide an equitable and
streamlined sales tax collection system.
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E-Commerce Tax Alert Vol 1 Issue 1 (March 2000)

Separate incorporation for e-commerce boosts tax planning strategies
As more established companies move on to the Internet, competitiveness with

smaller dot-com operations creates questions over how to avoid sales and use tax
nexus and keep the playing field level. While most large companies have nexus na-
tionwide, small web-based upstarts often carefully choose where they locate with
avoiding nexus in mind.

How can your company meet this challenge? Some experts advocate having an af-
filiate conduct your e-commerce operations. It sounds radical, but it represents solid
tax-planning advice for some companies selling goods on the web. Internet tax head-
aches and the accompanying competitive disadvantages may be avoided by setting
up a nexus-breaking subsidiary to shield transactions from sales tax collection du-
ties in all but a few instances.

Perhaps the next memo you write should be addressed to those in charge of your
company’s electronic sales operation. Before they start selling, explore the possibility
of creating a new subsidiary or affiliate to handle Internet sales and separate those
sales from the nexus-creating activity your company already conducts.

Learn by example
Traditional businesses can learn from upstart cyberspace operations, which offer

the convenience of shopping online and not collecting sales tax, suggests Jeremiah
Lynch, a partner with Ernst & Young LLP in New York. Just as mail-order sellers
avoid collecting sales or use taxes in most states, companies that rely on the Inter-
net instead of a sales staff establish nexus only in states where they have offices,
staff or property.

While brick and mortar businesses race to set up electronic commerce operations,
many don’t realize that a traditional structure establishes nexus for online trans-
actions as well. Lynch says they miss an opportunity to reduce the number of states
in which they must collect tax.

Just as companies once limited nexus through mail-order affiliates (Saks Holdings
Inc., for example, set up Folio to handle its mail-order sales), they can establish af-
filiates to handle electronic sales. Lynch says the tactic limits nexus-creating activi-
ties to traditional transactions and offers customers a lower overall price—a neces-
sity in a world where smaller competitors are selling the same goods with no sales
taxes applied.

Amazon.com founder Jeff Bezos has said many times that he chose Washington
state because it would not account for a large number of sales, thus allowing the
bookseller to avoid nexus in major markets nationwide. When Amazon built an East
Coast distribution center, it chose Delaware because that state has no sales tax.

Though Amazon’s competitor, barnesandnoble.com, was not created solely with
tax considerations in mind, the online bookstore has nexus only in New Jersey, New
York and Virginia, where it has a distribution center, its headquarters and its on-
line site, respectively, explains Ben Boyd, vice president of communications for the
online bookseller.

A competitive issue
Traditional companies must consider such factors because upstart competitors

that sell exclusively on the Internet offer the same products without charging tax.
Though consumers who purchase goods free of sales tax are supposed to remit use
tax, most never do, and states rarely press the issue unless it involves business-to-
business transactions.

If sales tax is a competitive issue for booksellers, imagine the implications of pur-
chasing large-ticket items tax-free. When an online customer faces the choice of pur-
chasing a $2,000 computer from a vendor who charges sales tax or one who doesn’t,
the decision is obvious, Lynch says.

Internet sales continue to climb, and whenever sales tax is a competitive issue,
traditional retailers should at least consider setting up a separate affiliate for online
transactions. ‘‘Too many businesses are not taking advantage of this,’’ Lynch says.
‘‘There would be no reason not to form a separate company for electronic commerce.’’
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Members of the e-Fairness Coalition include:
Alabama Retail Association
American Booksellers Association
American Jewelers Association
Ames Department Stores
Atlantic Independent Booksellers Association
CBL & Associates Properties, Inc.
Circuit City Stores, Inc.
Electronic Commerce Association
First Washington Realty Trust, Inc.
Florida Retail Federation
Gateway Companies, Inc.
General Growth Properties, Inc.
Georgia Retail Association
Great Lakes Booksellers Association
Home Depot
Illinois Retail Merchants Association
International Council of Shopping Centers (ICSC)
International Mass Retail Association (IMRA)
Kentucky Retail Association
Kimco Realty Corporation
K-Mart Corporation
Lowe’s Corporation, Inc.
The Macerich Company
Michigan Retailers Association
Mid-South Booksellers Association
Missouri Retailers Association
Mountains & Plains Booksellers Association
National Association of College Stores
National Association of Convenience Stores
National Association of Industrial and Office Properties (NAIOP)
National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts (NAREIT)
National Association of Realtors (NAR)
National Community Pharmacists Association
National Retail Federation
New England Booksellers Association
Newspaper Association of America
North American Retail Dealers Association
Northern California Independent Booksellers
Pacific Northwest Booksellers Association
Performance Warehouse Association
RadioShack Corporation
Regency Realty Corporation
Retailers Association of Massachusetts (RAM)
ShopKo
Simon Property Group
Southeast Booksellers Association
Southern California Booksellers Association
South Carolina Merchants Association (SCMA)
Target, Inc.
Taubman Centers, Inc.
The Gap, Inc.
The Macerich Company
The Musicland Group, Inc.
The Real Estate Roundtable
The Rouse Company
Variety Wholesalers
VerticalNet, Inc.
Virginia Retail Merchants Association
Wal-Mart
Weingarten Realty Investors
Westfield America, Inc.
(As of July 30, 2001)
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STATEMENT OF DR. LAWRENCE HUNTER AND GEORGE PIELER, J.D.

We congratulate the Committee on Finance for holding these hearings. The issue
of possible state-level taxation of sales made over the Internet is one of the most
critical controversies the nation faces in the field of taxation. It raises important
questions for the critical interface between the states, the Federal Commerce
Clause, and the New Economy. Equally important is the assertion by this Com-
mittee of jurisdiction over the issue of Internet sales. With its plenary authority
over revenue matters, and its long history of involvement with issues of intergovern-
mental relations in our Federal system, the Committee on Finance will be a decisive
force in shaping any congressional response to the issue of Internet sales.

With that preface, and with the understanding that the Committee is not review-
ing specific legislation on this occasion, we want to make clear our belief that the
best avenue for Congress to pursue is to extend the current moratorium on Internet
taxation, which includes, inter alia, a bar against ‘‘multiple and discriminatory’’
Internet taxation. Legislation such as S. 777, by Senators Allen and Burns, does
precisely that, heading off any threat that states will jump into the field of Internet
taxation in new, exciting, and economically destructive ways. Maintaining a strict
ban on innovative Internet taxes, such as access fees, while acknowledging Supreme
Court jurisprudence setting prudential limits on the power of states to collect sales-
type taxes outside their geographic borders, strikes the right balance among eco-
nomic, constitutional, and Federal-state considerations.

For this reason also, we urge the Committee to reject any legislative attempts to
build momentum for an interstate tax agreement, understanding, or compact that
would broaden the states’ power to tax sales (whether over the Internet or not) be-
yond their borders. However meritorious the claims of states to a ‘‘fair share’’ of rev-
enue in an increasingly complex retail system driven by the explosion of tele-
communications technologies, there is no justification for rewriting the Constitution
or creating a de facto national sales tax regime to help rid states (and in some cases
businesses) of the burden of adjusting their tax policies to an increasingly integrated
national and global economy. For this reason alone, efforts such as the Streamlined
Sales Tax do not represent acceptable public policy choices for the 21st century
economy.

This may strike the Committee as too harsh. After all, what could be wrong with
simplifying and revising state and local sales and use taxes, adopting more uniform
rules and compliance procedures from state to state, and making compliance much
simpler for a wide array of businesses that operate in many different jurisdictions?

A lot, actually. Ever since the National Governors Association began promoting
the notion of an ’integrated’ sales tax system to be adopted by a consortium of
states, concerns about protecting both consumer privacy and constitutional prin-
ciples have proved a formidable obstacle. The NGA’s own ‘‘trusted third party’’
scheme (proposing the use of private-sector agents to collect centralized data on con-
sumer purchases) exposed the impossibility of protecting consumer privacy from
massive new government intrusions under such a regime. The Streamlined Sales
Tax approach is an attempt to move in the same direction, but in a series of steps,
presumably so that taxpayers and consumers won’t figure out what’s happening
until it is too late.

This just won’t do. States can’t enhance their powers over taxing interstate com-
merce without trampling on consumer privacy, raising the overall tax burden, and
violating important constitutional principles. And many states who don’t want to
join a sales tax consortium might be pressured into doing so by businesses inter-
ested in having a uniform compliance regime. Even if a sales-tax consortium re-
mained limited to a voluntary association of states, that association would of neces-
sity have to make collective decisions about taxation, and could only do so by cre-
ating a coordinating body of some sort: a de facto third tier of government between
the states and the national government, with no constitutional standing whatsoever.

If states are concerned about a ‘‘level playing field’’ between bricks-and-mortar re-
tailers, mail order companies, and Internet sellers, all they need to do is reduce
sales taxes across the board. The fact is that local retailers increasingly do e-tailing
as well, at least for promotional purposes, and more and more large retailers (i.e.
WalMart) are seeking e-commerce partners to diversify their marketing and sales
efforts. The Internet is just another way of doing business, at least where retailing
is concerned, and the collapsing barriers between e-commerce and traditional retail-
ing will solve most ‘‘problems’’ of sales tax collection as time goes by, because a larg-
er and larger volume of e-tail transactions will be done by companies with constitu-
tional nexus in the state seeking to levy sales tax.

The growth of the New Economy and its generation of unprecedented budget sur-
pluses for all levels of government should prove, once and for all, that increasing
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taxes or broadening the reach of tax collectors is not the way to build economic
strength, or even to generate revenues for the legitimate purposes of government.
As the Institute for Policy Innovation reminds us, state and local sales tax collec-
tions grew from $132 billion in 1995 to nearly $166 billion in 1999: all at a time
when the growth of Internet sales supposedly was ‘‘hollowing out’’ the sales tax
base. It just isn’t true.

One decisive change since the Internet sales tax debate began is the collapse of
the high-tech sector in terms of venture capital, job creation, and even share of com-
mercial transactions. Estimates of Internet sales growth from just a year ago have
proved wildly optimistic. The last thing our economy needs now is new burdens on
the New Economy, which still holds the keys to our economic future but is strug-
gling through an inevitable period of transition. This Committee’s watchword must
be, no new taxes; no new multistate taxing cartels; and no new Federal, state, and
local collusion in favor of new taxes.

Dr. Hunter is Chief Economist at Empower America and in the early 1980’s staffed
the Subcommittee on Intergovernmental Affairs of the Committee on Finance. Mr.
Pieler is Washington Representative for the National Tax Limitation Committee and
served as Tax Counsel to the Committee on Finance from 1981 to 1985.

STATEMENT OF THE INDUSTRY COUNCIL FOR TANGIBLE ASSETS

The Industry Council for Tangible Assets (ICTA) appreciates this opportunity to
submit our comments to the Committee. We are the national trade association for
the precious metals and rare coin industry. The organization speaks for more than
5,000 businesses nationwide, 84% of which are small (1–5 employees) ‘‘mom and
pop’’ shops. Even our largest dealers would be considered small businesses by na-
tional standards.

For reasons unique to our industry, we oppose taxing interstate e-commerce in
precious metals and rare coins. In addition, we support the views of many com-
mentators that the evolving e-commerce market should continue to be left unham-
pered to develop. Should some form of taxation be imposed, despite the sound argu-
ments of these commentators, precious metals and rare coins should be exempted
due to their unique nature and as low-profit investment items.

INDUSTRY BACKGROUND

• When compared to consumer goods (the usual target of sales and use taxes),
precious metals and rare coins have fairly large gross sales prices, with unusu-
ally low profit margins. For example, a common ‘‘small’’ investment transaction
of just 10 ounces of gold currently has a gross sales value of about $3,000. The
gross profit margin on these commodity/investment products is usually less
than 2%. Consumer products, of course, have much higher profitability—often
from 50% to over 100%.

• Precious metals and rare coins are currently exempt from sales taxes in 26
states, and 5 more states have pending exemption legislation. These states have
rightly recognized that it is not appropriate to tax precious metals and rare
coins as though they were consumer goods; precious metals and rare coins are
exempt from sales/use tax for the same reasons that commodity transactions on
exchanges and stocks and bonds are exempt. Precious metals and rare coins are
usually purchased as investments to balance portfolios and provide long-term
investment stability. Many of these products are accepted as tax-advantaged in-
vestments in IRA’s and other pension and profit-sharing plans. Industry Council
for Tangible Assets

• Historically, low gross profit margins have made national collection of out-of-
state sales/use tax prohibitively expensive for even larger precious metals and
rare coin dealers. Pre-Internet, dealers managed their out-of-state tax liabilities
by observing the bright line rulings of Quill v. North Dakota (1991) and Na-
tional Bellas Hess, Inc. v. Department of Revenue of Illinois (1967).

• Unlike consumer goods, rare coins are unique. They cannot be ordered in the
same way as fungible (interchangeable) consumer merchandise. In fact, for the
most part, these products are only available on a secondary market because
they are no longer being manufactured. Often investors and dealers must
search nationwide for a particular item. Dealers and investors regularly contact
one another to buy and sell via advertisements in national publications.

• Rare coins are not consumed (used) at all in the same sense as intended for
sales and use taxes. Most rare coins will be bought and resold every few years,
which would result in more taxes being paid on a single rare coin over time
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than the actual value of the coin. Such multiple taxation would clearly be an
unintended result.

• The Internet is starting to augment other means of nationally searching and
networking for precious metals and rare coins but, like the telephone/mail order
business, Internet commerce is hampered by ever-increasing shipping costs
that, of course, are not applicable to brick and mortar merchants. In fact, ship-
ping costs are often higher than the local sales taxes would have been. In 2001
alone, the US Postal Service has implemented two significant increases in its
Priority Mail rates, which is the most popular method for delivering merchan-
dise.

• Our small businesses are experimenting with Internet commerce. Over time,
the Internet should help foster a truly national market in precious metals and
rare coins but near term, like many other merchants, our dealers who use the
Internet mostly report that they are struggling for profitability.

• We are aware that a number of states are working cooperatively on a sales tax
simplification plan. In our view, it is not likely that any state simplification
plan will be as ‘‘simple’’ as state regulators would believe and would ultimately
place a complex burden on merchants, including our industry’s small busi-
nesses.

INDUSTRY CONCERNS

• We would hope that the existing exemptions would be honored in any Internet
taxing plan. Otherwise, if interstate/Internet commerce is taxed, we could see
two sets of rules—one for within the state and one for interstate transactions
via the Internet. Industry Council for Tangible Assets

• We understand that a de minimis exemption might be under consideration.
However, the high dollar value of precious metals and rare coin sales will quick-
ly propel sales figures of even mom and pop shops past any ‘‘normal’’ de mini-
mis that might be established for consumer products.

• Applying sales/use taxes to interstate e-commerce in precious metals and rare
coins would discriminate against residents of rural and smaller population
states that do not have access to brick and mortar facilities.

• Low gross profit margins make national collection of out-of-state sales/use taxes
prohibitively expensive for even larger dealers. Certainly the additional burden
placed on small dealers inhibits their ability to compete in our national market.

On a more general note, we believe that expanding taxation to any interstate com-
merce will be especially harmful to senior citizens living on fixed incomes, especially
the infirm. This includes those who can no longer shop at brick and mortar stores
and, therefore, must rely on mail and phone orders for many of their needs. They
are already forced to pay more for the items they purchase due to shipping and han-
dling charges, and they can no longer shop for discounts. We feel that making
changes in the application of sales taxes is punitive, if not discriminatory, for older
Americans.

Our small businesses wish to compete in Internet commerce, and we support the
comments submitted by others concerning premature burdens on e-commerce. We
urge the Committee to allow Internet commerce to operate unimpeded so it can
reach its potential of a viable marketplace and, thereby, become a major provider
of tax revenue that results from successful, profitable trade.

Specifically, for the precious metals and rare coin industry, imposition of Internet/
interstate sales taxes will have a major disruptive impact on the marketplace for
these low profit margin investment items and our small businesses that deal in
these products.

STATEMENT OF THE INTERNATIONAL COUNCIL OF SHOPPING CENTERS

ICSC is the global trade association of the shopping center industry. Its 39,000
members in the United States, Canada and more than 75 other countries around
the world include shopping center owners, developers, managers, investors, lenders,
retailers and other professionals. The shopping center industry contributes signifi-
cantly to the U.S. economy. In 2000, shopping centers in the U.S. accounted for
$1.14 trillion in retail sales, collected $46.6 billion in state sales taxes and employed
10.7 million people. ICSC is a founding member of the e-Fairness Coalition, a di-
verse group of brick-and-mortar and on-line retailers and trade associations that
support a level playing field with regard to sales and use tax collection.

Today, your Committee is holding a hearing on (1) whether (and how long) to ex-
tend the moratorium on Internet access taxes and on new, multiple and discrimina-
tory taxes on electronic commerce, and (2) whether (and under what conditions)
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states should be authorized to require the collection of remote sales taxes. ICSC
would like to present its views on this very important issue and the need to enact
legislation that would allow states that simplify their sales tax systems to require
remote merchants to collect sales and use taxes on their behalf.

Simply stated, we believe that all goods, regardless if they are purchased over the
Internet, via catalog or in traditional retail stores, should be subject to the same
state and local tax collection requirements. One form of commerce should not receive
preferential tax treatment over another. Unfortunately, existing tax law is struc-
tured to favor electronic commerce over sales made in local retail stores.

Contrary to what some may say, it is not the current moratorium on Internet
taxes that precludes states from requiring out-of-state retailers to collect sales and
use taxes. Instead, it is a 1992 Supreme Court case, Quill v. North Dakota, that
held that remote merchants are not required to collect sales and use taxes for states
in which they do not have a physical presence or ‘‘nexus.’’ The moratorium—which
expires in October—applies only to taxes on access charges and to new, multiple and
discriminatory taxes on electronic commerce.

ICSC does not support the enactment or implementation of Internet access taxes
or new, multiple or discriminatory taxes on electronic commerce. Instead, we believe
that existing sales and use taxes should be collected uniformly on all types of retail
sales. The taxes which states should be able to require remote sellers to collect are
not new taxes. Instead, they are existing use taxes which buyers are currently obli-
gated to remit to their state and local governments. However, as a practical matter,
most individuals are either unaware of their tax obligations, or simply do not bother
to comply.

We support electronic commerce and believe it should be fostered. In fact, many
traditional brick-and-mortar retailers have incorporated e-commerce into their busi-
nesses in order to obtain new customers and better serve existing ones. However,
as a matter of fairness and sound tax policy, Internet-based retailers should not re-
ceive a competitive tax advantage over traditional brick-and-mortar merchants sim-
ply because electronic commerce is a new and growing form of transacting business.

The inequitable situation that traditional retailers find themselves in is very clear
to most Americans. In fact, ICSC commissioned Wirthlin Worldwide last year to sur-
vey Americans on this issue and found that two-thirds of them believe it is unfair
to require brick-and-mortar retailers to collect state and local sales tax without re-
quiring Internet-based retailers to do the same.

The reality is, as more and more Americans go online to purchase goods, the com-
petitive tax advantage that Internet-based retailers currently enjoy will negatively
affect many local brick-and-mortar retailers, shopping centers and their commu-
nities in the near future. Not only will traditional retailers sell fewer goods, but
their employees will suffer from reduced working hours, wages or layoffs.

In addition, many state and local governments are beginning to experience slower
growth in sales tax revenues—revenues that provide essential public services such
as education, police and fire protection, and road repairs. Governments that rely
heavily on sales tax revenues to fund key programs, are beginning to, or will soon,
face severe budget shortfalls. When Wirthlin Worldwide surveyed Americans about
this scenario, they found that a majority (55%) believes that reduced sales tax reve-
nues would cause state and local governments to either raise other taxes, such as
property or income taxes, or cut state and local programs.

Furthermore, if governments decide to increase sales tax rates to make up for lost
revenues, lower-income individuals would wind up paying an even higher share of
their income on sales taxes since they are less likely to own computers and purchase
products on-line. The survey found that Americans overwhelmingly agree (62%) that
this situation would be unfair.

Our critics assert that electronic commerce is a new and growing industry and,
therefore, should not be saddled with ‘‘old world’’ sales tax collection requirements.
They say we should not kill the goose that lays the golden egg. Our response is that,
while electronic commerce is a growing and important part of our economy, sub-
jecting it to the same sales tax collection requirements that traditional merchants
have been subject to for decades would not harm its growth or vitality. Electronic
commerce will continue to flourish, regardless of whether or not sales and use taxes
are collected by on-line retailers.

These critics also claim that forcing Internet retailers to collect sales and use
taxes for the thousands of state and local taxing jurisdictions across the country
would be too burdensome on electronic commerce and cannot be done. We agree that
all businesses, especially small businesses, should not be overburdened by sales tax
collection requirements and that state and local governments should continue to
work to simplify their sales tax systems. However, software is currently available
that can assist Internet retailers in computing, collecting, filing and remitting sales
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and use taxes on their out-of-state sales. Furthermore, ICSC supports efforts being
made by the Streamlined Sales Tax Project (SSTP), the National Conference of
State Legislatures (NCSL) and participating state governments to simplify and
streamline our nation’s state and local sales and use tax systems.

Another argument often made by our critics is that states and localities are flush
with cash and do not need to tax electronic commerce. While many state and local
governments are currently enjoying budget surpluses, a growing number of states
and municipalities are beginning to feel the effect of our slowing economy. Some
states, such as Kentucky and Tennessee, are currently experiencing budget difficul-
ties and will soon have to cut back on government services or raise taxes.

It is important to reiterate that the shopping center industry does not oppose the
actual substance of the current moratorium or bills that would extend it. However,
we strongly believe that any extension of the moratorium must also level the playing
field with regard to sales and use tax collection.

ICSC strongly supports the Internet Tax Moratorium and Equity Act (S. 512) in-
troduced by Senators Byron Dorgan, Michael Enzi and others. In addition to extend-
ing the moratorium for several years, S. 512 would allow those states that simplify
their sales tax systems to require remote sellers to collect sales and use taxes on
their behalf.

In closing, we would like to point out that the U.S. Supreme Court has clearly
recognized Congress’ authority to enact legislation that would allow state and local
governments to require out-of-state retailers to collect sales and use taxes. There-
fore, ICSC urges Congress to enact S. 512, or a reasonable compromise, that would
level the playing field among Internet-based and traditional retailers.

Thank you for this opportunity to express our views on this very important mat-
ter.

STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL RETAIL FEDERATION

[SUBMITTED BY SCOTT CAHILL]

The National Retail Federation (NRF) appreciates the opportunity to provide com-
ments regarding a possible extension of the Internet Tax Freedom Act (ITFA), and
more importantly, how state sales taxes should apply to remote commerce.

By way of background, the National Retail Federation is the world’s largest retail
trade association with membership that comprises all retail formats and channels
of distribution including department, specialty, discount, catalog, Internet and inde-
pendent stores. NRF members represent an industry that encompasses more than
1.4 million U.S. retail establishments, employs more than 22 million people—about
1 in 5 American workers—and registered 2000 sales of $3.1 trillion. In its role as
the retail industry’s umbrella group, NRF also represents 32 national and 50 state
retail associations.

ELIMINATE THE SALES TAX LOOPHOLE NOW

Retailers oppose any new taxes on the Internet, including any new ‘‘access’’ or
‘‘bit’ taxes. Legislation to prohibit states from imposing these new taxes on the
Internet itself is not objectionable as a substantive matter. What is objectionable is
that proposals to extend this moratorium do not eliminate the existing inequity in
state sales tax law that unfairly exempts some remote sellers from collecting a
states’ sales tax. Refusing to address this ‘‘sales tax loophole’’ in the same context
as other Internet tax issues ensures that an ‘‘unlevel tax playing field’’ will continue
to exist for retailers and low-income consumers.

If the ITFA is extended this year without eliminating the sales and use tax in-
equity, resolution of this inequity, as a practical matter, will be deferred for many
years—perhaps forever. This will lead to a continued erosion of state sales tax rev-
enue, continued discriminatory tax treatment that disadvantages storefront retail-
ers, and intensification of the digital divide. Projected shifts of commerce to the
Internet, already evidenced today, will only exacerbate this dilemma and enhance
this discrepancy over time.

EXISTING SALES TAX LAW IS UNFAIR

Under current law, retailers are required to collect sales taxes from a customer
and immediately remit this tax to the state. However, based on two Supreme Court
rulings, some out-of-state retailers (those without a physical presence in the pur-
chaser’s state) are not required to collect and remit a state’s sales and use tax. Since
many Internet sites and remote sellers aren’t located in a purchaser’s state, they
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are not required to collect these taxes. Allowing some out-of-state sellers freedom
from having to collect sales taxes while requiring their in-state counterparts to do
so creates an ‘‘unlevel playing field’’ among retailers. Current sales and use tax
law creates an ‘‘unlevel playing field’’ among retailers.

In an industry where a 1–2 percent profit margin is standard, a 6–8 percent tax
differential (the average state’s sales and use tax rate) is a significant price advan-
tage. Consumers should pick winners and losers based on factors which they decide
are important such as selection, service, and convenience. Tax policy should not pro-
vide one retailer a pricing advantage over another. The government should not
be in the business of picking winner and losers.

On average, sales and use taxes account for approximately 40 percent of a state’s
total tax revenue (more than $150 billion in 1998). With on-line sales continuing to
increase, state and local governments could lose as much as $20 billion in uncol-
lected sales taxes. Sales tax revenue is used to fund basic state and local govern-
mental services including police and fire protection, school funding, etc. State and
local government services will suffer as their revenue base decreases.

According to a Commerce Department study, wealthy individuals are 20 times
more likely to have Internet access. Unfortunately, single parents, Hispanics and
Blacks lag behind in computer ownership. With an average Internet household in-
come of $70,000, an ‘‘unlevel playing field’’ would benefit those with higher levels
of income and shift the tax burden to lower income individuals who can only buy
locally (and thus pay sales tax at the sales counter). An ‘‘unlevel playing field’’
disproportionately hurts the poor.

THE THREAT STILL EXISTS

According to the Commerce Department, U.S. e-commerce sales for the first quar-
ter of 2001 were up 33.5 percent from the first quarter of 2000. Despite a slowdown
in retail sales in 2000 and 2001, e-commerce sales increased almost 70 percent over
4th quarter 1999 to 2000 (the holiday shopping season). Ninety-six million Ameri-
cans have browsed a website, 68 million have made on-line purchases. Thirty-six
million Americans shopped on-line in December of last year, spending an average
of $304.

Despite varying figures, remote sales account for between 3.5 and 6.0 percent of
total retail sales. Close to $50 billion in consumer purchases were made on-line in
2000, while more than $110 billion were spent on catalog purchases. Books, music,
and videos purchased from remote sellers account for more than 10 percent of all
retail sales.

Though some high-profile Internet retailers have failed in recent months, remote
sales (Internet and catalog) continue to increase. Many of these fledgling companies
never adopted a sound retail business strategy, and suffered from that mistake. Re-
tailing is a very competitive business. On average, 15,000–18,000 retailers go out
of business every year. The retail industry in general has fallen on hard times, not
just Internet retail companies. For example, after more than 125 years in business,
Montgomery Wards went out of business in 2001, closing 252 stores and laying off
more than 35,000 employees in one day.

No sector of the economy or an industry should be provided with preferential
treatment. Retailers only seek equitable tax treatment, regardless of where or how
they sell their goods.

THE SOLUTION—A FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE ROADMAP

Federal legislation must encourage States to simplify their sales and use tax sys-
tems in order to minimize the collection burden for all sellers. It is essential that
any Federal legislation provide States the authority to collect from all remote sellers
once this simplification and unification is achieved. More important, this legislation
must also provide for tax simplification and expanded state authority to collect in
an expedited and detailed manner to ensure that the existing inequity is eliminated.

NRF and interested parties have worked closely with Members of the House and
Senate to find an acceptable solution to this problem. Negotiations have included
representatives from state and local governments, the high-tech community, and the
retail industry. S. 512, introduced by Senator Byron Dorgan (ND), and H.R.
1410, introduced by Rep. Ernest Istook (OK), both provide the level of sales
tax simplification and uniformity needed by both in-state and out-of-state
retailers. Furthermore, these proposals would allow interested states to opt-in to
this new system, and ultimately expand their collection authority to remote sellers.
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1 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, Taxation Principles and Electronic
Commerce (1998).

EQUITABLE TAX COLLECTION OBLIGATIONS FOR ALL RETAILERS

While NRF opposes the imposition of any new taxes on the use of the Internet
or any other channel of distribution, NRF believes all retailers, regardless of the sin-
gle or multi-channels in which a retailer does business, should be treated equally
with respect to collection obligations required by existing state sales and use tax
laws. Equity should be ensured regardless of whether the transaction is made in a
traditional store, through a traditional store’s own website, by a strictly e-commerce
retailer or through any other type of remote seller. Tax policy should be channel
neutral.

In order to achieve parity, goods purchased from remote sellers should be taxed
at the same rate as goods purchased through traditional stores. Congressional ac-
tion is necessary to allow businesses to operate in an equitable environment that
ensures fair competition, protects all consumers, sustains our communities, and ad-
dresses simplification of state sales and use tax systems.

SALES TAX UNIFORMITY AND SIMPLIFICATION

NRF believes it is important to set forth principles that should guide the effort
to create a fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system. NRF recognizes
that general principles do not always provide answers to specific problems, in part
because there is sometimes tension between the implications of such principles. In
building a simplified tax system, there will be occasion when one or another of the
guiding principles will take precedent over another, at least for a time. Neverthe-
less, NRF believes that it is important to articulate guiding principles if for no other
reason than to have a standard against which to measure the soundness of any pro-
posed simplified sales and use tax regime.

To that end, NRF endorses the following guiding principles, which have been en-
dorsed by the United States government and most other developed nations under
the auspices of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development
(OECD):

Neutrality—taxation should seek to be neutral and equitable between forms
of e-commerce and between conventional and electronic commerce, so avoiding
double taxation or unintentional non-taxation.

Efficiency—compliance costs to business and administration costs to govern-
ments should be minimized as far as practical.

Certainty and simplicity—tax rules should be clear and simple so that both
taxpayers and tax collectors understand them.

Effectiveness and fairness—taxation systems should be designed to minimize
the possibility of evasion or avoidance.

Flexibility—taxation systems should be flexible and dynamic to ensure that
they keep pace with technological and commercial developments.1

NRF is committed to creating a fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax
system for the twenty-first century. NRF believes the creation of such a system is
critical to the future of a vibrant retail sector in which vigorous competition occurs
without regard to artificial tax advantages or barriers. Uniform definitions, a cen-
tralized system of registration and tax administration, a limited number of state tax
rates, uniform sourcing rules, and vendor compensation are important components
addressed in a paper which details NRF’s view of the essential elements of a viable
sales and use tax system in depth. This detailed list of retail industry prerequisites
for sales and use tax simplification is attached in the industry white paper entitled,
The Level Playing Field and Beyond, A Framework for a Fair, Workable, and Sus-
tainable Sales and Use Tax System (March 2001).
The Single-Tax-Rate-Per-State Issue

Some in the business community have argued that a single sales tax rate per
state is necessary for simplification to remove any future collection and compliance
burden from retailers. NRF, representing a significant majority of the U.S. re-
tail industry, the very people that will use this new simplified sales tax sys-
tem, does not believe a single-rate per state is mandatory. Rather, NRF be-
lieves that simplification can still be achieved with a limited number of rates per
state, assuming the states and locals can agree to adopt uniform definitions for
goods and services, limit the frequency of rate changes, and that software is made
available to vendors that is capable of synthesizing this information quickly and ac-
curately. It is worth repeating that retailers believe that uniform definitions (uni-
form base) is the most critical element of any simplification process.
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New Business Activity Tax (BAT) Standards
There are concerns by some in the business community that if Federal legislation

either directly, or indirectly, overturns Quill’s physical presence precedent, a busi-
nesses’ exposure to income tax or other BAT taxes could be increased. To address
this concern, most legislative proposals (S. 512 and H.R. 1410) detailing simplifica-
tion criteria, as well as state and local simplification projects, include provisions
stating that any sales and use tax collection obligation will not be a factor in deter-
mining whether a seller has nexus with a state for any other tax purpose.

Others in the business community, however, see an extension of the ITFA and a
possible resolution to the sales tax inequity as an opportunity to provide new bright-
line BAT nexus standards in other areas. While the retail industry recognizes some
of their concerns, retail does not believe additional BAT provisions should be incor-
porated into this debate at this time. Reaching a consensus on any new BAT stand-
ards at this time will be difficult, and will shift focus away from the primary goal
of sales tax simplification and uniformity of state sales tax structures.
Offsetting and Measuring Compliance Burdens Under a New Tax System

Due to the complexity of existing sales and use tax systems, the state and local
governments that impose these taxes require an outside third party (i.e. retailers)
to collect them at the point of sale from consumers. Retailers must then remit these
taxes back to the state or local governments immediately. Retailers expend signifi-
cant time and resources collecting and remitting the taxes to the appropriate taxing
authority and documenting their compliance. The costs of collecting these consump-
tion-based taxes does not fall on the states or locals, but rather on retailers who
are required by law to act as the taxing jurisdiction’s collection agent.

Retailers do not oppose acting as a states’ collection agent, however, it is only fair
that states provide these mandated vendors with some sort of compensation for the
compliance costs associated with collecting and remitting sales taxes. One simple so-
lution to determine what, if any, compliance burden actually exists on vendors would
be to undertake a joint state/vendor study to determine the actual costs of collection
and remittance of sales and use taxes under the old versus a new sales tax system.

Not only would this study measure compliance burdens under existing state sales
tax systems, but it could also quantify the level of simplification achieved when com-
pared to the sales tax simplification provisions which are ultimately adopted. The
results of this study would provide legitimate data for the states and vendors as to
the actual costs of compliance, and consequently, what compensation should be pro-
vided to vendors as the state sales tax simplification process moves forward. The
study would be continually updated.

The National Retail Federation, and the U.S. retail industry, looks forward to
working with the Senate Finance Committee to address these issues and to find a
resolution that eliminates the existing state sales tax inequity.

THE LEVEL-PLAYING FIELD AND BEYOND: THE NATIONAL RETAIL FEDERATION’S POSI-
TION PAPER ON THE FRAMEWORK FOR A FAIR, WORKABLE, AND SIMPLIFIED SALES
AND USE TAX SYSTEM

INTRODUCTION

The National Retail Federation (NRF) is the world’s largest retail trade associa-
tion with membership that comprises all retail formats and channels of distribution
including department, specialty, discount, catalog, Internet and independent stores.
NRF members represent an industry that encompasses more than 1.4 million U.S.
retail establishments, employs more than 20 million people—about 1 in 5 American
workers—and registered 1999 sales of $3 trillion. NRF is strongly committed to ef-
forts to create a fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system for the
twenty-first century and beyond. NRF believes the creation of such a system is crit-
ical to the future of a vibrant retail sector in which vigorous competition occurs
without regard to artificial tax advantages or barriers as well as the continued fiscal
health of our nation’s state and local governments. With these goals in mind, NRF
has set forth below its view of the essential elements of a viable sales and use tax
system for the future.

I. GUIDING PRINCIPLES

NRF believes it is important at the outset to set forth the principles that should
guide the effort to create a fair, workable, and simplified sales tax and use tax sys-
tem. NRF recognizes that general principles do not always provide answers to spe-
cific problems, in part because there is sometimes tension between the implications
of such principles. This can happen because the specific steps necessary to imple-
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1 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, Taxation Principles and Electronic
Commerce (1998).

2 This does not mean that the list of identifiable goods and services must be long. Indeed, NRF
strongly believes that the number of identifiable categories of goods and services should be kept
as short as possible. To account for goods and services that do not clearly fall within one of the
identifiable categories, there would be a catchall or default category, and a state would have
to determine whether goods or services falling into the residual category were taxable or non-
taxable.

3 It has been suggested that no menu of taxable and exempt goods and services, unless it just
contains a handful of items, can address the problem of those who make catalog purchases and
wish to pay by check, so that there will be no interaction with any tax administration software,
that ordinarily would facilitate the tax determination and collection process. While this is jut
one of many details that will have to be ironed out in developing a final proposal for a fair,
workable, and simplified sales and use tax system, such transactions could be addressed
through a general default principle (e.g., fully exempt, or fully taxable at the purchaser’s state
rate) or by making tax remittance information readily available at a toll-free number and, in
any event, by holding vendors harmless from any tax liabilities in underpayment circumstances.

ment the general principles can sometimes conflict with each other. For example the
goal of economic neutrality (treating all similar forms of commerce similarly) may
conflict with the goal of administrative simplicity if one form of commerce is not
amenable to the same rules appropriate for another form of commerce. NRF never-
theless believes that it is important to articulate the guiding principles if for no
other reason than to have a standard against which to measure the soundness of
any proposed sales and use tax regime.

NRF endorses the following guiding principles, which have been endorsed by the
United States Government and most other developed nations under the auspices of
the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD):

• Neutrality—taxation should seek to be neutral and equitable between forms of
e-commerce and between conventional and electronic commerce, so avoiding
double taxation or unintentional nontaxation.

• Efficiency—compliance costs to business and administration costs to govern-
ments should be minimized as far as practical.

• Certainty and simplicity—tax rules should be clear and simple so that both tax-
payers and tax collectors understand them.

• Effectiveness and fairness—taxation systems should be designed to minimize
the possibility of evasion or avoidance.

• Flexibility—taxation systems should be flexible and dynamic to ensure that
they keep pace with technological and commercial developments.1

II. THE ESSENTIAL ELEMENTS OF A FAIR, WORKABLE, AND SIMPLIFIED SALES AND USE
TAX SYSTEM

A. Uniform Tax Base Definitions
A fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system must have a uniform

set of tax base definitions across state lines. A uniform set of tax base definitions
does not mean identical tax bases. States would retain the authority, within the lim-
its of the uniform set of definitions of goods and services, to determine which goods
and services they wish to tax. However, the definitions themselves must be identical
and comprehensive, i.e., there can be no variation from state to state in the identi-
fication of particular goods and services, and classification of goods and services
must leave no good or service unidentified.2

Other elements of the uniform set of tax base definitions must assure that there
are no local variations from the state approach (i.e., if a good or service is taxable
or exempt at the state level it must likewise be taxable or exempt at the local level);
that changes in the base (taxable or nontaxable) be made only annually, effective
January 1 of the succeeding year, and communicated at least six months prior to
the effective date; that ‘‘bundled’’ transactions (involving more than one identifiable
category of goods and/or services for a single price) be either fully taxable or fully
exempt based on whether more or less than 50% of the charge is for the taxable
items; that the taxability of the goods or service not depend on the price of the item,
the age of the buyer, or whether the item upon which services are performed is new
or used; that taxes, finance charges, and shipping and handling charges be treated
uniformly (e.g., always excluded, always included, or excluded if separately stated);
that coupons be treated uniformly (e.g., vendor coupons reduce price, manufacturer’s
coupons do not); that taxes be refunded on returns without limitation and that a
clear rule for trade-ins (taxable on net or gross) be stated. The foregoing list is in-
tended to be illustrative rather than exhaustive and may be subject to modification
as the process of refining the tax base progresses.3
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B. Uniform Exemption Rules
Closely related to—and equally important as—a uniform set of tax base defini-

tions to the creation of a fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system
is the adoption of uniform exemption rules and procedures. In other words, wholly
apart from the initial determination of whether the good or service sold is taxable
or exempt, see Section A above, there must be a uniform methodology for deter-
mining whether a particular purchase is exempt because of the status of the pur-
chaser (e.g., a church) or the purchase (e.g., a sale for resale). The uniform exemp-
tion certificate or certificates must be available in electronic as well as tangible form
and there must be standard procedures under which a seller, by complying with
such procedures, will be protected from any liability arising out of the transaction.

In this connection, NRF believes that the Streamlined Sales Tax Project appears
to have properly identified the salient features of a redesigned exemption adminis-
tration process. Specifically, the Project is currently developing a process under
which (1) a buyer will claim exemption by completion of a standard set of informa-
tion (on paper or electronically) indicating the identity of the purchaser and the rea-
son for the exemption and (2) a seller will not be held liable or responsible for
verifying the validity of the claimed exemption or the ‘‘good faith’’ of the purchaser.
The obligation will be on the state to police any potential exemption abuse through
the information provided when the exemption is claimed. A procedure as that out-
lined above will be essential if the Streamlined Sales Tax is to receive NRF endorse-
ment.
C. Uniform and Centralized Administration

An indispensable feature of a fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax sys-
tem is the replacement of the existing system of multiple and inconsistent adminis-
trative requirements with a uniform and, to a certain extent, centralized adminis-
trative structure. Specifically, this system must include a centralized, one-stop
multistate registration system for vendors; uniform tax returns and remittance
forms (electronic as well as paper); uniform audit procedures; and state administra-
tion of all state and local taxes.
D. Limited Number of State Rates

One of the most nettlesome sources of complexity and uncertainty in the existing
system of state and local sales and use taxes is the multiplicity of tax rates in the
more than 7600 state and local jurisdictions across the country that impose sales
and use taxes. It is often difficult for a multi-state vendor to determine the appro-
priate rate for the appropriate jurisdiction when the tax equation is further com-
plicated by multiple, sometime conflicting, definitions for goods and services. Indeed,
it was this very problem that led the U.S. Supreme Court in Bellas Hess and Quill
to hold that requiring remote sellers to collect use taxes would impose a significant
and impermissible burden on interstate commerce.

In order to create a fair, workable tax system in which all sellers can be required
to collect sales taxes, any compliance burden must be minimized by limiting the
number of state sales tax rates per state. NRF recognizes the legitimate needs of
local governments for tax revenues and believes that some flexibility on the number
of rates within a state must be made to ensure local needs are met. This ‘‘limited
number’’ of rates is, however, a problem that is most appropriately left for the states
and localities to resolve on an individual basis in light of their particular cir-
cumstances. While one-rate-per-state may be the preferred solution to existing tax
simplification problems, NRF believes that simplification can still be achieved with
a limited number of rates per state, assuming the states and locals can agree to
adopt uniform definitions for goods and services, limit the frequency of rate changes,
and that software is made available to vendors that is capable of synthesizing this
information quickly and accurately.
E. Uniform Sourcing Rules

A fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system must have uniform (and
simple) rules for attributing transactions to particular jurisdictions. NRF believes
that the governing rule for sourcing transactions in this new system, which is de-
signed to be a tax on consumption, is and should continue to be the destination prin-
ciple. NRF also believes, consistent with its view that there should only be one rate
per state, see Section D above, that goods and services should be sourced only to
the state level. With respect to sales of tangible personal property, the ‘‘ship to’’ ad-
dress, where known or readily available, should be used to determine the destina-
tion state. With respect to sales of digital products or services, there should be a
hierarchy of rules depending on the nature of the transaction and the information
readily available to the vendor. Where the seller, at the time and in the ordinary
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course of the transaction, has knowledge of the actual state of destination or use,
the sale would be sourced to that state. Where the actual state of destination or use
is not known or readily available, the buyer’s billing address, where readily avail-
able, would be employed as a proxy for the actual state of destination. Where nei-
ther actual state of destination nor the buyer’s billing address is known, or readily
available, a default rule would apply which would subject the transaction to a single
tax rate that is the same for all sellers in all states.

NRF recognizes that the foregoing sourcing principles provide no more than the
framework within which more precise corollaries of these principles must be spelled
out. Among other issues that must be addressed are the treatment of the sale of
digital products or services for use in multiple destinations and the treatment of
gifts. With regard to the former, which largely involves business-to-business trans-
actions, NRF strongly believes that the increased use of the direct-pay mechanism,
which must be an integral part of a redesigned sales and use tax system, will pro-
vide considerable assistance in resolving this issue. Under a direct-pay procedure,
in which registered businesses self-assess sales and use tax, business purchasers of
digital products or services would assign a portion the tax to the state or states in
which it used the digital products or services. With respect to gifts, they should be
treated as any other transaction and taxed based on destination.
F. Uniform Collection Obligations: The Level Playing Field

A fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system requires that all ven-
dors, except those making de minimis sales into a state, collect sales and use tax
on all sales into the state regardless of their physical presence in a state. There is
no sound tax policy reason for exempting goods or services from sales tax in a state
merely because they have been purchased from a remote vendor. Indeed, as a mat-
ter of law such goods or services currently are fully subject to use tax. The only rea-
son such goods or services have enjoyed a de facto exemption is because the U.S.
Supreme Court has held that the existing system of sales and use taxation is so
complex that it would be a burden on interstate commerce to require the remote
seller to comply with varying and often inconsistent rules of thousands of state and
local taxing jurisdiction, and states not have successfully induced consumers to
remit use taxes voluntarily. With the adoption of the uniform rules and procedures
outlined above, those burdens will be eliminated, and states can reasonably require
remote vendors to collect tax on sales into their state imposed on a uniform base
and at a single rate. Any other rule would create an artificial and unfair tax advan-
tage for those selling from remote locations to the detriment of local retailers and
their customers.
G. De Minimis Rule for Small Vendors

Recognizing that small enterprises may have difficulty in complying with even a
radically simplified sales and use tax regime, there should be a principle that re-
lieves small vendors from the obligation to collect sales or use taxes on sale into
multiple jurisdictions. NRF believes that vendors with less than $2–$5 million in
gross annual sales should be relieved of any requirement to collect use taxes into
jurisdictions in which they have no physical presence. The $2–$5 million cap should
apply to total sales of all entities in a Federal Consolidated Group.
H. Vendor Allowances

A fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system must provide for reason-
able compensation for all vendors, designed to compensate vendors for their actual
costs. To determine those costs, NRF recommends undertaking a joint state/vendor
study to determine the actual costs of collection and remittance of sales and use
taxes. The study would review costs under the current sales and use tax structure,
and what compliance costs would be under a new ‘‘simplified’’ sales and use tax sys-
tem ultimately adopted by the States. Upon completion, the study would provide
data to determine for the States and vendors what compliance costs are, and con-
sequently, what compensation should be provided to vendors.
I. Uniform Procedures for Certifying Software
A fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system must provide uniform pro-

cedures for certification of software that sellers may rely upon to determine their
state sales and use tax obligations and, if they rely upon such software, be held
harmless from any additional liability.

J. Interstate Sales Tax Uniformity Commission
A fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system must provide for the

creation of an Interstate Sales Tax Uniformity Commission to assure that the fair,
workable, and simplified system that we create today will continue to be a fair,
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* Professor of Economics and Public Policy, H. John Heinz III School of Management and Pub-
lic Policy, Carnegie-Mellon University, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, 15213–3890. Email:
RS9F@Andrew.CMU.Edu; Home page: http://www.heinz.cmu.edu/rs9f. The views and opinions in
this testimony are solely those of the author, and do not represent those of Carnegie-Mellon Uni-
versity or its Board of Trustees.

1 See Robert P. Strauss, ‘‘Federal Tax Mechanisms to Enable State Taxation of Final Con-
sumption,’’ Tax Notes, 87, 12 (June 19, 2000), 1657–64.

2 The original 1913 Federal personal income tax recognized such interdependencies by requir-
ing all taxpayers to deduct state and local taxes in arriving at Federal taxable income. At that
time, Federal ability to pay was thought to occur after taxpayers took care of their state and
local tax responsibilities.

workable, and simplified system tomorrow. No matter how prescient the designers
of a reformed sales and use tax system may be, controversies will inevitably arise
in construing those provisions and there will no doubt be need for further refine-
ment of the system in light of experience. For these reasons, NRF believes that it
is absolutely essential to create a centralized administrative body empowered to ad-
dress these questions in an authoritative manner. States must be fully answerable
to this body and must therefore waive their Eleventh Amendment immunity if they
wish to participate in the redesigned sales and use tax regime that will permit them
to require remote vendors to collect sales and use taxes. The body should have rep-
resentatives from the states and from the business community, including a fair and
equitable representation of main street retailers.
K. No Effect on Nexus

No use tax collection obligation imposed on remote sellers in conjunction with the
creation of the fair, workable, and simplified sales and use tax system described in
this position paper shall be considered in determining whether a seller has nexus
with a state for any other tax purpose. Specifically, except as provided above, noth-
ing in this position paper should be read to permit a state:

(1) to license or regulate any business;
(2) to require any business to transact intrastate business; or
(3) to subject any business to any other nexus-based state taxes not specifi-

cally or exclusively related the sale of goods or services.

III. CONCLUSION

NRF is strongly committed to helping craft a fair, workable, and simplified sales
and use tax system for the twenty-first century and beyond. NRF believes the cre-
ation of such a system is critical to the future of a vibrant retail sector in which
vigorous competition occurs without regard to artificial tax advantages or barriers
as well as the continued fiscal health of our nation’s state and local governments.
NRF believes the creation of a simplified system should be guided by the principles
of: Neutrality, Efficiency, Certainty, Effectiveness, Fairness and Flexibility. The
eleven essential elements outlined in Sections A through K above are not a conclu-
sive list, but NRF views each of these elements as critical components of a viable
sales and use tax system for the future.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT P. STRAUSS *

1. INTRODUCTION

This prepared testimony builds on earlier testimony before the Oversight Sub-
committee of the House Committee on Ways and Means on May 16, 2000.1

It has not been fashionable in recent years to view Federal, state, and local taxes
as intertwined. However, growing world economic interdependencies due to the
spread of market economies and technological change obviously imply greater finan-
cial interdependencies for our governments.2 It is my judgment that the states can
not resolve such issues themselves; the very slow progress of the Streamlined Sales
Tax Project warrants this conclusion.

Federal legislation is necessary for the states to have a sensible structure of rev-
enue instruments which will allow them to decide the rate of consumption tax nec-
essary to finance the level of public services they agree on. As an alumnus of the
US Treasury and Staff of the Joint Committee on Internal Revenue Taxation. I have
some preference that such Federal legislation be the responsibility of the tax writing
committees of Congress. You and your staffs have the expertise to deal with the
complexities of design and fiscal implications of such design. It is quite puzzling to
me that the tax committees of Congress repeatedly have allowed the clear usurpa-
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3 Arguably, the disappointing growth of retail electronic commerce (B2C) can be explained by
the absence of legal safeguards to consumers for seller fraud. See Karen Clay and Robert P.
Strauss, ‘‘Trust, Risk and Electronic Commerce: 19th Century Lessons for the 21st Century, Pro-
ceedings of the 93rd Annual Conference of the National Tax Association, Santa Fe, New Mexico,
November 9, 2000 (in press).

4 See, Due, John and John L. Mikesell (1994). Sales Taxation: State and Local Structure and
Administration. Second Edition. (Washington, D.C.: Urban Institute Press, 1994).

5 The lack of political transparency of sales and use taxes is likely viewed positively by state
and local elected officials.

6 In Arizona, there is local control over the definition of what is taxable and exempt.

tion of their legislative prerogatives in this area by several of the non-tax writing
committees of Congress.

There is a need in my view for a steadying Federal hand in both the areas of elec-
tronic commerce and its taxation. In the case of especially retail electronic com-
merce. it will not flourish until there are in place, counterpart to existing paper in-
stitutions, electronic institutions that establish trust, customer-merchant and mer-
chant-customer protections.3 It is difficult to envision Americans parting with large
fractions of their incomes across the net for goods and services unless they are cer-
tain they are as protected as when they engage in face to face commerce. Since
much of the appeal for electronic commerce is its increased speed across jurisdic-
tional boundaries, only the Federal government can effectively devise systems of
standards that will make the appeal a reality. Related to the establishment of var-
ious standards for authentication, electronic record-keeping, and electronic notary
services, is the supervision of such trusted third parties. For example, as the IRS
and tax committees of Congress should have learned, simply enabling but not close-
ly supervising private agencies to transmit tax returns does not always work as
planned.

Below in Section 2, I address alternative ways the tax committees of Congress
can, through Federal legislation, enable the states to deal constructively with their
various consumption taxes, and in Section 3 suggest, as a precursor to any Federal
legislation dealing with state taxation of sales over the Internet, that you strength-
en the Jenkins Act. Recall that the Jenkins Act, passed by the tax committees of
the Congress, has since 1949 obligated remote sellers of cigarettes to inform month-
ly destination state tax authorities the name and address of the person to whom
shipment was made, the brand of cigarettes and the quantity purchased.

2. THE PROBLEMS OF STATE SALES AND USE TAXES AND POSSIBLE FEDERAL ROLES

2.1 PROBLEMS OF STATE SALES AND USE TAXES

Over time, state personal and corporate income taxes have become increasingly
similar to their Federal counterparts. Because there is no Federal retail sales tax,
there has been no comparable Federal template for the states to choose to gravitate
to. As you know, state sales and use taxes are extremely important to state budgets,
and in some states, the same is true for local sales and use taxes. Among the states,
the structure of state sales and use taxes vary considerably. Whether the seller or
customer is liable for the tax, the precise nature of whether a good or service is tax-
able, the rate, and a myriad of other administrative provisions vary. As a result,
it is very difficult for a customer or vendor new to a state, let alone a local area,
to be confident about what their duty to collect and remit is.4

Also, the fact that current sales and use taxes are substantially imposed on busi-
ness input purchases is troubling from both economic and political perspectives.
Such hidden taxes encourage purely tax motivated changes in business form
(vertical integration), location of activity (through drop shipments and warehousing),
and hide from voters true tax burdens.5

Table 1 displays the design decisions each state makes with regard to its sales
tax.6 The Constitution and Supreme Court decisions require that consumption taxes
in classes A and C, and E and G be the same. From an economic perspective, state
sales and use taxes would likely be much better were activities in classes E–G in
Table 1 not taxed. Similarly, state sales and use taxes would be much better (and
easier to administer) if the exemptions in the final consumption tax base, B and D,
were as small as possible. The stricture ‘‘broad base, low rate’’ is as applicable to
household or final consumption taxes as it is to income taxes.
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7 The non-household share, Column [3] in Table 2, can be thought of as the ratio of (E+G)
to (A+C+E+G) in Table 1.

8 Much testimony in the Committee’s August 1, 2001 hearing was devoted to supporting origin
based taxation rather than the current sate and local (and international) standard of destination
based taxation. Dividing geographic principles is easily a recipe for tax planning that would re-
sult in the claim that all sales originated in sales tax free states such as Oregon, and create
ambiguity and confusion over which kinds of transactions would be subject to origin vs. destina-
tion sourcing rules. Perhaps the most obvious argument in favor of destination as a sourcing
rule involves the simple admission that the purpose of taxation is to pay for public services
which residents enjoy. Given the obvious incidence of final consumption based taxes (on final
consumers of the goods and services), placing taxation where the public services are enjoyed
makes the most sense and avoids the most confusion and tax planning opportunities.

How much are business inputs taxed by current state sales and use taxes? Table
2 displays recent estimates by state of the extent to which households (Column 3)
and non-households or essentially business (Column 4) pay sales and use taxes. On
average about 40% of sales and use taxes are paid by business; the range is from
11% (West Virginia to 72% (Hawaii)).7 (We shall return to Table 2 when I discuss
what a reformed state sales and use tax system might entail.) Current state and
local sales and use taxes are thus far from transparent, and, in my view, nothing
citizens in each state should be particularly proud of as a way to finance their public
services.8
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9 Robert P. Strauss, ‘‘Administrative and Revenue Implications of Federal Consumption Taxes
for the State and Local Sector,’’ State Tax Notes, 15, 5 (February 1, 1999), 327–338.

The other emerging problem of state sales and use taxes is the likely erosion of
states sales and use tax bases as retail electronic commerce grows. As you know,
under Bella Hess and Quill, the states are not able to obligate remote sellers with-
out a physical presence to collect and remit use taxes, although their residents re-
main legally obligated to pay them. Traditional merchants find themselves increas-
ingly at a disadvantage as remote electronic vendors join remote mail and phone
catalog vendors in arbitraging on price differentials that reflect use taxes not being
collected. Business equity issues are thus becoming more pronounced. Both prob-
lems become exacerbated when the economy slows and state and local tax receipts
decelerate.

Vendor collection and remittance at the time of sale makes far more sense and
eliminates customer record keeping. How might the Federal government assist the
states in obtaining better compliance with its use taxes?

2.1 ALTERNATIVE NEW FEDERAL ROLES

State Piggybacking onto New Federal Retail Sales Tax
Periodically, there has been discussion about the desirability of moving to a Fed-

eral consumption tax—either a value added tax or retail sales tax. In conjunction
with such a redesign of Federal revenues, it has been suggested that the states
could piggyback onto Federal administration. Time and space limitations do not per-
mit an extensive discussion of whether or not it is a good idea to now consider a
Federal retail sales tax as a mechanism for either fundamental Federal tax reform
or as a way to help the states. However, let me state my conclusion, having looked
at the issue closely several years ago,9 that the economic argument favoring Federal
consumption tax as a cure to lackluster economic performance is not as persuasive
today as it was a decade ago. Even if the Federal government were to enact its own
national retail sales tax, it is unclear whether or not the states would be drawn to
such a template, especially if they did not retain control of their own rate of tax.

Federal Revenue Sharing to States of New Federal Retail Sales Tax
Were the Federal government to enact a national retail sales tax and then share

back some or all of the revenues to the states, the states would still likely want to
maintain their own sales and use taxes, although they might reduce reliance on
their own. Issues of sovereignty would undoubtedly arise while the method or for-
mula for Federal revenue sharing would likely be a difficult issue for Congress to
resolve. Moreover, this approach might not readily deal with the above mentioned
use tax problems should the states retain their own sales and use taxes, nor would
it deal with cascading or complexity issues either.

Federal Assistance/Insistence but not Federal Collection of State Use Taxes
If state piggybacking onto a new Federal sales tax is not in the offing and revenue

sharing is also not a plausible solution to state use tax issues, then what? What
follows involves a solution based on the following tax policy pieces:

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 13:26 Jan 28, 2002 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00108 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 76173.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



105

10 Periodically the states have said they would engage in revenue sharing intra-state to keep
those local governments now dependent on local sales and use taxes whole.

a) agreement to dramatically simplify state sales and use taxes though state ab-
sorption of local sales and use taxes and the keeping whole of local governments
which give up their local sales and uses taxes,

and
b) Federal assistance/insistence to ensure that remote vendors collect and remit

use taxes.
To these I would add the elimination of sales and use taxes currently imposed

on business inputs. However, the ideas which follow can be put together without
this. What is essential is one definition across all states imposing a consumption tax
of what constitutes taxable consumption so that intra and inter-state vendors can
readily determine if the purchase is taxable or not.

2.2 A GRAND POLITICAL TRADE

In good measure the growing complexities which traditional multi-state vendors
were experiencing with local sales taxes as well as growing concerns states were
having about use tax collections from catalog and Internet vendors precipitated in-
dustry-government discussions at the NTA Project and then ACEC. The basic idea
still being discussed is to:

legislatively overturn Bella Hess and Quill through an expanded duty on re-
mote sellers to collect and remit use taxes to the jurisdiction of destination or
use currently without such obligation

in return for
a vastly simplified sub-Federal sales and use tax system that would eliminate

intra-state diversity in sales and use taxation, and standardize administration
across the states 10.

Under this grand trade, states would agree to move to one tax rate per state that
was revenue neutral, and business would join with state and local governments to
find suitable legislative vehicles to make it a reality. Some of the participants in
the NTA Project also hoped that sales and use tax simplification would also lead
to reform, e.g. agreement on a uniform final consumption tax base.

Much of the impetus for extending the moratorium for a long period of time (say
5 years) is to give the states sufficient time to work out among themselves just what
a simplified system might be. However, I am doubtful that such a voluntary or coop-
erative approach can work, and suggest that with some Federal assistance or insist-
ence, the states can readily adopt a model statute, with many simplifications, that
will make the above grand political trade a reality. Below, I sketch out the essential
pieces to this.

2.3 SIMPLIFYING AND REFORMING STATE SALES AND USE TAXES

There are two ingredients to devising a new system of state sales and use taxes:
1) creating a definition of final taxable consumption for all states with sales and
use taxes that is workable, and 2) finding a credible mechanism to enforce the ex-
panded duty to collect on remote vendors (e.g., catalog and Internet).

2.3.1 DEFINING FINAL TAXABLE CONSUMPTION

There are several reasons to favor the states moving to the same definition of
household consumption. First, it makes administration much more simple, espe-
cially for remote vendors, since one need not keep track of the extraordinary fine
distinctions among goods and services which the states have made over the years
for public policy and other reasons. Second, a broader base means that the rate of
tax can be lower, and thus have a smaller impact on consumption choices made by
households. Third, by just taxing final consumption, the states will inform their citi-
zens about what the tax costs of government are.

Historically there have been a variety of approaches to define what is taxable
under state sales and use taxes, and how to exempt certain items, either in terms
of the nature of the customer, or in terms of the nature of the good or service. A
rather simple way to move a household final consumption sales and use tax base
is to reverse the way sales and use tax laws are typically drafted, and to introduce
a new construct for sales and use tax purposes, the ‘‘taxable person.’’

Under the taxable person approach, sales and use taxation is an exception to a
general prohibition on the taxation of anything. The exception is for anything pur-
chased for or purchased by a ‘‘taxable person’’ for ‘‘non-business use’’. What is a
‘‘taxable person’’? A ‘‘taxable person’’ is any natural person (and thus not a corpora-
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11 Third party payments (e.g. health insurance) are a gray area but would seem to be an ex-
ample of a business pass through to an individual which would thus be taxable to the third
party (regardless if it was tax exempt or not). Anything purchased for personal use would be
covered by the non-business use.

12 Evidently the new Russian Federation’s Regional Sales Tax appears to be structured in a
similar manner. See John L Mikesell, ‘‘Structure of the Russian Federation’s New Regional
Sales Tax,’’ Tax Notes International, 18 (March 15, 1999).

13 Robert P. Strauss, ‘‘Further Thoughts on State and Local Taxation of Telecommunications
and Electronic Commerce,’’ State Tax Notes, 17, 17 (October 25, 1999), 1113–1124.

tion or other recognized legal form of a business or government). ‘‘Purchase’’ would
cover any consumer purchase or rental. This concept is quite broad; for example,
consumer services would be automatically covered under this definition since they
are paid for by a natural person who is not a business.11 The first phase, ‘‘purchased
for’’ is necessary for sole proprietorships, and for closely held businesses, and more
generally to avoiding passthroughs from businesses to persons as a way to cir-
cumvent the sales and use tax.

How might such a system work in the world of web commerce? Unless a pur-
chaser had a registration certificate, any purchase, main street or remote, would be
taxable at a single state rate. Provision of the business registration number by the
agent for the company making the purchase would preferably be in a uniform for-
mat (a single national registration form with a single structure to the registration
number) and provided in a secure (encrypted) form to the seller. Just as a seller
has to confirm the authenticity of a credit card number and any other identifying
information prior to agreeing to the sale, the seller would confirm the business reg-
istration certificate number at a regional or central clearinghouse that would main-
tain this information in a secure fashion. To ascertain whether or not the purchase
is a pass-through for personal use the purchaser would have to be queried about
this, and the proper response noted and recorded. The final issue involves the des-
tination of delivery or use, and the application of the correct state sales and use tax
rate. Again, the purchaser would need to be queried as to this and the seller would
have to record it.12

Table 2 contains some preliminary estimates about what the range of sales and
use tax rates might be if the tax base were final consumption rather than the cur-
rent amalgam of both some household and some business purchases. Moving to
broad-based final consumption from a hybrid base entails first a base narrowing in
order to tax just households, and then a base broadening to include all items of con-
sumer outlay. Column [6] of Table 2 displays by state a rough estimate of what the
equal yield tax rate would have to be if the base were household outlays. The mean
final consumption state sales and use tax rate is 5.6% compared to the current
mean sales and use tax rate of 5.2%. Alabama could cut its current 4% state rate
to 3.1% if it levied it on all final household consumption. Similarly, California could
lower its rate from 6% to 5.6%, and so forth. For states that have heavy tourism,
such as Florida, Hawaii, and Nevada, the estimated final consumption tax rates un-
doubtedly overestimate the extent of change that would have to occur. Of course,
if the model sales and use tax statute were to exempt necessities such as food, cloth-
ing, and medicine, then equal yield rates would have to be higher. I view these first
estimates as generally encouraging.

2.3.2 FOUR FEDERAL APPROACHES TO ASSISTING/INSISTING ON AN EXPANDED DUTY TO
COLLECT AND REMIT USE TAXES

After the issuance of the NTA Final Report in September, 1999, the National Gov-
ernors Association and National Conference of State Legislators began developing
a proposal which they believed would enable the states through bilateral, coopera-
tive agreements to obligate businesses which originated inter-state sales to remit to
the destination state as a consequence of the cooperative agreement being in place.
The states evidently view this approach to eliminating the need to come before the
Congress to ask for Federal legislation. Elsewhere 13 I have characterized this as
‘‘each state permitting the other to fiscally hunt in the dark.’’ I am not alone in such
pessimism, and I have heard that some governors wonder if their bilateral approach
can be timely, practical and effective.

Certainly, there is no impediment to the Congress legislating to assist the states
under its taxing or commerce powers. The general solution to what is usually called
the tax harmonization problem I develop below involves Federal participation to en-
sure compliance of remote vendors to collect and remit, but one that stops a bit
short of actual Federal piggybacking.

One set of Federal solutions lies in constructing a tentative (Federal) tax which
may be offset by a credit for other ‘‘qualified’’ (state) taxes that the seller collects
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and remits directly to the states. Failure to collect and remit means loss of the cred-
it, and the payment of the tentative tax to the Federal government rather than in
effect zeroing it out with the payment of the state tax. Since there is a tentative
Federal tax, there will necessarily be a Federal review of books and records (Federal
audit), and oversight of the remittances so they go to the proper state.

Another set of Federal solutions entails a free-standing Federal penalty tax
should non-compliance to collect and remit occur.

2.3.2.1 HOLLINGS S1433

In July, 1999 Senator Hollings introduced S1433 whose purpose was to impose a
Federal tax on internet or catalog sales at a rate of 5%, but which could be offset
by a credit for collection and remittance of state and local sales and use taxes at
rates of up to 5%. The bill created the construct of sales by a ‘‘local merchant’’ to
which the tentative tax and credit would not apply. The net Federal proceeds of
such an approach would go into a trust fund whose proceeds would be used by the
Secretary of the Treasury to make grants, based on a population and poverty alloca-
tion formula, to each state and the District of Columbia to supplement salaries of
primary and secondary public school teachers.

The Hollings mechanism puts extreme pressure on the states to adopt use tax
rates at 5%. This arguably will have a chilling effect on state sovereignty that might
be far worse than pure piggybacking because most piggyback models permit state
discretion in tax rate, but use a purely Federal collection mechanism.

2.3.2.2 EXPAND FUTA ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS TO INCLUDE EXPANDED DUTY TO
COLLECT

A second variant of this type of harmonization, and one that is more workable
in my view, is to utilize an existing well harmonized Federal-state tax instrument.
The historical harmonization of Federal and state unemployment taxes can be a ve-
hicle for assuring that the new duty to collect and remit use taxes is in fact honored.
The idea would be to amend eligibility for the FUTA tax credit to require positive
agreement by an employer to participate in the collection and remittance of the
newly enabled use taxes. Remote sellers of any consequence have employees, and
are thus necessarily involved in existing Federal and state unemployment com-
pensation programs. As a result, they are already subject to audit and regulation
by both IRS and the US Department of Labor and their state counterparts.

Under this scheme, qualification to take the historical credit for state unemploy-
ment taxes against the tentative Federal unemployment tax would simply entail a
new responsibility, namely demonstrably agreeing to collect and remit use taxes en-
abled under the grand political trade. One would amend current FUTA require-
ments to include reporting about all sales and the use tax remittances to aid in ad-
ministration and audit. Under this approach, the states retain control over their use
tax rates, get remittances directly from remote sellers, and IRS would perform some
audit and oversight functions, but not deal with each transaction. This approach
would also allow remittances mechanisms to evolve as technology develops, and as
the market place provides software solutions to remote sellers. It is reasonable to
expect that some form of vendor discount be made available to amortize the costs
of such software investments.

Whether or not the unemployment system can or should handle this new respon-
sibility remains an open question. Also, given that current state use tax rates are
in the 3–7% range, it is possible that remote vendors might simply forego taking
advantage of the Federal credit since 3 to 7% of their gross sales would dwarf any
Federal offset of state employment taxes.

2.3.2.3 CONDITIONAL 10% FEDERAL SALES TAX

Another, related way to encourage remote vendors to collect and remit use taxes
would be to obligate any Federal taxpayer, engaged in remote sales, to pay to the
IRS an excise equal to 10% of its sales, unless it agreed to collect and remit use
taxes to each destination state which had in place a reformed sales tax base con-
tained in Federal law (e.g. per Section 4.1 above) at the state’s use tax rate. If a
state did not have in place the reformed or ‘‘qualified sales and use tax’’, the state
would not benefit from Federal insistence on the remittance of the use tax. This
would enable all non-sales tax states to remain sales tax free. As long as taxpayers
collected and remitted, IRS would never see or touch any of the use tax monies.
With suitable administrative mechanisms in place, states would continue to enjoy
fiscal autonomy by virtue of having control (with suitable notification) of their sales
and use tax rates.
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14 Reporting could be required to be on a Treasury Department promulgated form.

Compliance with this obligation to collect and remit would entitle the taxpayer
to an exemption from the 10% Federal sales tax. Presumably all taxpayers would
understand they would do much better by collecting and remitting the use tax than
standing in non-compliance and be subject to the 10% Federal tax.

2.3.2.4 10% FEDERAL PENALTY APPROACH

A variant on the conditional 10% Federal sales tax would be to structure the rela-
tionship between the taxpayer and a Federal agency as a penalty for non-compli-
ance, given that the destination state had in place a ‘‘qualified state sales and use
tax.’’ Now, the penalty would be measured by a high percentage (e.g. 10%) applied
to the taxpayer’s sales. Arguably the penalty approach could be acted upon by a
committee other than a tax committee of the Congress, although there would be a
question of which Federal agency to turn over any possible proceeds, as well as a
question of which Federal agency, if not Treasury/IRS, would be responsible for de-
termining that any state indeed had in place a ‘‘qualified’’ sales and use tax.

An advantage of these approaches is that they could be devised to leave both Quill
and Bella Hess undisturbed, and thus not raise any nexus issues in other areas of
state taxation (e.g. business gross receipts, income or franchise taxes). Remote ven-
dors would be collecting and remitting simply to forestall an adverse, Federally im-
posed financial consequence. By the same token, any state which felt strongly that
its current sales and use tax base, imposed partly on households and partly on busi-
ness, rather than on final consumption, was more meritorious than a ‘‘qualified
state sales and use tax’’ could continue to enjoy its sovereignty over base and tax
rate. In this circumstance, remote vendors would not be obligated under threat of
Federal penalty to collect and remit use taxes. Of course, such states would continue
to find use tax remittances lagging, and, as electronic retail commerce grows, this
could have increasingly serious financial consequences to them.

Congress might find legislating under this second approach somewhat easier, be-
cause you would not be requiring per se that each state with a sales and use tax
to necessarily adopt the ‘‘qualified state sales and use tax.’’ Greater state sov-
ereignty would be, of course, at the expense of simplification, ease of administration
and compliance, and elimination of tax cascading.

3.0 STRENGTHENING CURRENT FEDERAL LAW TO SOLVE THE PROBLEMS OF STATE AND
LOCAL SALES USE TAXES: AN EXPERIMENT TO MODERNIZE REPORTING REQUIREMENTS
UNDER THE JENKINS ACT

Under Title 15 Chapter 10A of the US Code, enacted by the tax committees of
the Congress in 1949 and typically referred to as the Jenkins Act, remote sellers
of cigarettes have been obligated to provide destination state tobacco tax adminis-
trators with monthly memoranda of retail cigarette sales into each state. The memo-
randa must contain ‘‘. . . the name and address of the person to whom the [retail]
shipment was made, the brand, and the quantity thereof.’’ Were state sales tax ad-
ministrators provided comparable information from remote sellers, their use taxes
would undoubtedly be better collected from residents.

The Jenkins Act reflects a long-standing Federal policy of intergovernmental tax
administration. As Congress considers how to extend the Moratorium, there is merit
in my judgment in modernizing the Jenkins Act as an experiment to ascertain if
Federally mandated information reporting is a sensible template for improving state
use tax administration. Not only is the consumption item (cigarettes) already well
defined, there are relatively few sellers in the market. Further the vendors are al-
ready subject to Federal supervision through application of the Federal tobacco tax.

Modernization of the Jenkins Act would entail enhanced and more standardized
reporting, and utilization of new technology. For example, Congress could enhance
the required memoranda to include the dollar value and prices of various cigarettes
in the shipment. Also, Congress could require that the Federal government promul-
gate a standardized format for the memoranda reporting requirement,14 and posi-
tively affirm that electronic transmission of such memoranda from remote vendor
to state tobacco administrator fulfils the reporting requirement. Much could be
learned about the practicalities of Federally required information reporting require-
ments as a more general solution to the problem of improved use tax collections.

Finally, Congress could strengthen the Jenkins Act by statutorily providing a su-
pervisory role for the Treasury and/or IRS. Such supervision might include Federal
penalties for vendor non-compliance in conjunction with these modernized Federal
reporting requirements.
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4.0 CONCLUDING COMMENTS

The purpose of this paper been to explain several different ways the tax commit-
tees of the Congress might assist the states in moving to a simplified system of sales
and use taxes, and in so doing ensure that remote vendors, currently without a duty
to collect and remit use taxes, would do so in the future. The ideas I have presented
contemplate a more integrated vision of tax policy in our Federal system that has
been fashionable in recent years. But it may also anticipate that, because our daily
lives are increasingly affected by events far away, our fiscal institutions need to
adapt as well. Federal leadership requires Congressional action. State cooperation
to accomplish inter-state harmonization of state sales and use taxes, but without
Federal legislation, seems well intentioned, but not likely to be fruitful.

Should the Finance Committee take a more limited view of what it thinks it can
accomplish in relation to renewal of the Moratorium, there is substantial merit, in
my view, to accompany renewal with an experiment in modernized Federal-state tax
administration. Modernizing the Jenkins Act, which currently requires interstate
vendors of cigarette products to provide destination states information about its cus-
tomers, to include the dollar value of the shipment, on standardized if not electroni-
cally transmitted forms, and requiring active oversight of this process by the US
Treasury might provide very useful lessons in how the Federal government can be
involved in tax aspects of the New Economy.

STATEMENT OF TAXWARE INTERNATIONAL, INC.

[SUBMITTED BY JON W. ABOLINS]

I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Sales tax technology has been in existence for over twenty years, and is applied
successfully by thousands of merchants in every industry. TAXWARE’s current ac-
tivities include the modification of our existing, widely used tax technology to ac-
commodate the sales tax simplification efforts of the Streamlined Sales Tax Project
and the National Conference of State Legislatures.

The implementation of existing tax software applying existing rules cannot single-
handedly achieve the level of simplification sought by the private or public sectors.
The lack of timely tax information from government sources, the continued need to
obtain valid paper exemption certificates from customers and the need to fill out
hundreds of local tax returns each month represent tremendous operating costs for
any merchant doing business in many states. To insure the success of sales tax sim-
plification, four major issues must be addressed:

1. There must be unified administration of state and local taxes.
2. State taxing authorities must work together to create uniform definitions

for specially taxed products and services.
3. State taxing authorities should simplify exemption procedures eliminating

current exemption certificate requirements.
4. State taxing authorities must adopt uniform rules for reporting and remit-

ting sales tax liabilities.
Many simplification proposals include a requirement that each state enact only

one rate, eliminating local authority to enact the tax rate and base best suited to
residents of that community. Proponents of this position argue that today’s tax tech-
nology is incapable of accommodating local tax rates. Tax technology accommodates
multiple tax rates with ease; any limitation in this area should be attributed to the
lack of information available from taxing authorities. TAXWARE has spent several
years and millions of dollars working with taxing authorities to ensure that their
suggested simplifications include provisions under which merchants would be held
harmless for failure to apply changes to tax laws due to insufficient notice.

The Streamlined Sales Tax Project and National Conference of State Legislatures
have proposed simplifications that render sales tax schemes manageable and eco-
nomically feasible. These simplifications include requirements for the timely,
proactive notification of tax law changes, with corresponding safe harbors. Both or-
ganizations propose to compensate tax technology providers for the creation and
maintenance of sales tax systems directly; the implementation of tax technology can
be performed at no cost to merchants. The de minimis standards proposed in most
sales tax simplification legislation will obviate the need for ‘‘mom & pop’’ merchants
to use tax technology, even though thousands of small merchants making remote
sales apply tax technology today.
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II. WRITTEN STATEMENT TO THE SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE REGARDING THE AUGUST
1, 2001 INTERNET TAXATION HEARING: CYBERSHOPPING AND SALES TAX: FINDING THE
RIGHT MIX

Sales tax technology has been in existence for over twenty years, and is applied
successfully by thousands of merchants in every industry. This technology deter-
mines the taxing location in multistate transactions through use of the mailing ad-
dresses of the merchant and its customer. Exemption databases are searched in
transactions involving specially treated products, services, entities or uses. The ap-
plicable state and local tax rates are applied, the transaction is recorded, and tax
liability information is inserted to the correct space on the applicable tax return.

TAXWARE International has been advising taxing authorities on the use of sales
tax technology since 1998. We have met with several state and local governmental
agencies and associations over the past three years, in an ongoing effort to dem-
onstrate the capabilities of tax technology. Our efforts contributed to the technology
models proposed by the Streamlined Sales Tax Project and the National Conference
of State Legislatures, and we are currently participating in a feasibility study of
these technology models. Our activities include the modification of our existing,
widely used tax technology to accommodate sales tax simplification efforts, while
concurrently ensuring the protection of consumer privacy. We are convinced that our
participation in this pilot system will prove that proposed technology models are in-
deed feasible.

The implementation of existing tax software applying existing rules will not
achieve the level of simplification sought by the private or public sectors. The lack
of uniform standards for tax technology forces every business to develop a cus-
tomized sales tax compliance system, even if third party tax calculation software is
applied. The lack of timely tax information from government sources, the continued
need to obtain valid paper exemption certificates from customers and the need to
fill out hundreds of local tax returns each month represent tremendous operating
costs for any merchant doing business in many states. To insure the success of sales
tax simplification, four major issues must be addressed:

• First, there must be unified administration of state and local taxes. Merchants
and tax technology providers should be able to obtain all necessary information
from a state taxing authority. This will eliminate the need to seek out ordi-
nances and other tax information from local taxing authorities, a sometimes im-
possible task. State taxing authorities must be required to provide notification
of law or rule changes within sufficient time for implementation into a computer
system, and those reliant upon such information should be held harmless if that
information is not provided

• Second, state taxing authorities must work together to create uniform defini-
tions for specially taxed products and services. The harmonization of existing
tax bases through implementation of common definitions is a viable alternative
to restricting those tax bases

• Third, state taxing authorities should simplify exemption procedures elimi-
nating current exemption certificate requirements. Today, merchants must ob-
tain and maintain paper exemption certificates as evidence of tax-free trans-
actions with churches, charities, and other exempt purchasers. Failure to com-
ply with this rule can result in significant liability to the merchant. Sales tax
simplification efforts must include the elimination of the requirement to obtain
exemption certificates. Purchasers claiming they are exempt from sales tax
should be the party required to prove that the product or service purchased was
actually used for an exempt purpose; merchants should be held harmless for
granting an exemption as long as they retain sufficient information to identify
the purchaser and the product or service purchased

• Fourth, state taxing authorities must adopt uniform rules for reporting and re-
mitting sales tax liabilities. Tax returns should only be filed with state taxing
authorities. A nationwide standard for the format of a tax return is essential
to simplification efforts

After these four issues are resolved, merchants will be able to set up tax tech-
nology quickly, and customers of merchants using tax technology will notice no dif-
ference in their shopping experiences. It is important to note that the model sim-
plification statutes approved by the National Conference of State Legislatures and
the Streamlined Sales Tax Project include provisions that satisfy these four issues,
and the technology components of both versions of model legislation have already
been enacted in sixteen states.

Many simplification proposals include a requirement that each state enact only
one rate, eliminating local authority to enact the tax rate and base best suited to
residents of that community. Proponents of this position argue that today’s tax tech-
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nology is incapable of accommodating local tax rates. Tax technology accommodates
multiple tax rates with ease; any limitation in this area should be attributed to the
lack of information available from taxing authorities. TAXWARE has spent several
years and millions of dollars working with taxing authorities to ensure that their
suggested simplifications include provisions under which merchants would be held
harmless for failure to apply changes to tax laws due to insufficient notice. Fol-
lowing the example set by the Mobile Telecommunications Sourcing Act, state tax-
ing authorities are proposing to provide databases of all mailing addresses within
their taxing jurisdictions, and will hold merchants applying these databases to as-
sign tax rates harmless from liability for inaccuracies. If these databases are made
available, the assignment of many tax rates to a mailing address could be performed
cost-effectively.

Some merchants have argued that tax technology cannot fully address the myriad
complexities of current sales tax schemes. Although it is an incontrovertible fact
that sales tax complexity increases the costs and resources merchants and tax tech-
nology providers must allocate to create and apply sales tax compliance systems, the
Streamlined Sales Tax Project and National Conference of State Legislatures have
proposed simplifications that render sales tax schemes manageable and economi-
cally feasible. Further, both organizations propose to compensate tax technology pro-
viders for the creation and maintenance of sales tax systems directly; the implemen-
tation of tax technology can be performed at no cost to merchants. These groups’
proposed simplification provisions, coupled with the elimination of tax technology
implementation costs to merchants, can achieve sufficient sales tax simplification.

Whenever tax technology is addressed in the context of sales tax simplification,
questions regarding the implementation of tax technology into the operations of a
‘‘mom & pop merchant’’ are always raised. Although the de minimis standards pro-
posed in most sales tax simplification legislation will likely obviate the need for such
merchants to use tax technology, it should be noted that thousands of small mer-
chants making remote sales apply tax technology today. Sales tax calculations are
a standard component of the software that Internet retailers have applied for years.

TAXWARE appreciates the opportunity to present its views on this important
issue of public policy. We welcome future opportunities to discuss and demonstrate
sales and use tax technology in greater detail.

III. SALES AND USE TAX TECHNOLOGY IN ACTION

Sales and use tax calculation software has been on the market for over twenty
years, and has been applied successfully by thousands of merchants across the
United States. Although some features of the technology will be unnecessary after
tax simplification, the fundamental structures and processes of the system will re-
main the same.

Merchant Tax Data Files allow vendors to implement their use tax collection obli-
gation by turning off taxing jurisdictions in which they have no physical presence.
Merchants also input their business locations into the system, and associate their
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product- or service-lines with exempt product and service codes. Merchant Exemp-
tion Files allow vendors to implement exemptions based upon receipt of a direct pay
or exemption certificate.

During the tax calculation process, the vendor and customer mailing addresses
are compared to determine the taxing location, and the type of tax (i.e., sales or
use). Exemptions are sought in the Tax Rate File, the Product Taxability File and
Merchant Exemption Files; tax calculation systems have the ability to implement
both product-based exemptions, and entity- and use-based exemptions.

After transactions are calculated, the results are sent to billing applications and
e-Commerce billing solutions for entry onto the transaction document (i.e., invoice),
and are concurrently stored in an Audit File. Automated tax return software places
summary data from the audit file onto the appropriate space on the applicable tax
return.

IV. THE STREAMLINED SALES TAX PROJECT AND NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF STATE
LEGISLATURES’ PROPOSED TECHNOLOGY MODELS

Sixteen states have to date enacted legislation that will lead to the certification
of the sales and use tax calculation software merchants use to determine tax liabil-
ities. The legislation is based upon model legislation authored by either the Stream-
lined Sales Tax Project or the National Conference of State Legislatures. Both
versions of the model legislation include the creation of three certified technology
models.

Model 1—The Certified Service Provider
The Streamlined Sales Tax Project and National Conference of State Legislatures

‘‘Model 1’’ technology is defined as a system through which a ‘‘[s]eller selects a Cer-
tified Service Provider (CSP) as an agent to perform all the seller’s sales or use tax
functions, other than the seller’s obligation to remit tax on its own purchases.’’ The
CSP will use technology to calculate, report and remit the tax liabilities for all
transactions of all merchants using its service. Merchants licensing CSP services
will be relieved of liability for any incorrect tax calculations unless merchant fraud
is found. The CSP will be liable to taxing authorities for any incorrect tax calcula-
tions produced by the software. Taxing authorities will compensate CSPs for the
performance of CSP services; the technology to be applied by merchants, including
the integration of merchants’ existing systems to CSP systems, will be offered to
merchants at no charge.

Tax liabilities on the transactions of merchants using a CSP will be ascertained,
reported and remitted in an eleven-step, automated process:
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1. A customer selects products or services, and places a sales order with the mer-
chant. The customer or order entry clerk enters all required information.

2. The tax calculation software determines the applicable tax liability and sends
the calculation results to the merchant’s system for presentment to the customer or
placement on an invoice.

3. The customer or order entry clerk finalizes the transaction after tax liability
is displayed.

4. The final tax liability is calculated. This could happen weeks after the place-
ment of the sales order, as many merchants accept sales orders for products on that
are on back order.

5. The tax information related to the transaction is stored in Audit Files.
6. The tax paid by the customer to the merchant is deposited into the merchant’s

account using existing practices.
7.The Audit Files are used to determine how much is tax due from the merchant

to all applicable taxing authorities.
8.The information learned in step 7 is used to transfer funds from the merchant’s

account to all applicable taxing authority accounts. The transfer is performed using
standard ACH Credit or Debit, or EFT Credit or Debit protocols.

9.The taxing authority receives a statement from their bank reflecting all deposits
into the taxing authority account.

10. The CSP transmits a periodic tax return for each merchant using the service.
11. The taxing authority or merchant can use an Internet browser to review infor-

mation in the Audit Files. Information can be downloaded or printed.
The Model 1 technology will be used in practice for the first time in mid-2001.

Four states, Kansas, Michigan, North Carolina and Wisconsin, were enabled by
their state governments to participate in a Streamlined Sales Tax Pilot System. The
state of North Carolina issued a Request for Proposals for the creation of Model 1
technology in June, 2000, and awarded two contracts to TAXWARE International
in August, 2000. To date, three merchants have agreed to process their sales and
use tax liabilities through a CSP, and many more are reviewing the prospect of
doing so. Pilot System revenues, costs and operations will be studied to determine
whether the technology models proposed by the Streamlined Sales Tax Project and
the National Conference of State Legislatures are technically and economically fea-
sible.
Model 2—Certified Automated Software

Many merchants do not favor Model 1 technology, as it could potentially slow
transactions. Other merchants do not want their transactions processed outside of
their internal computer security systems. The Streamlined Sales Tax Project and
National Conference of State Legislatures created a separate technology model to
avoid these issues. ‘‘Model 2’’ technology is defined as a system through which a
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‘‘[s]eller selects a Certified Automated System (CAS) to use which calculates the
amount of tax due on a transaction.’’

The CAS is a certified software application that is installed inside of a merchant’s
private computer network. The certification of transaction tax software was rec-
ommended by the Advisory Commission on Electronic Commerce, and is a compo-
nent of most versions of proposed Federal legislation on sales tax simplification.
Merchants using a CAS will be relieved of liability for transactions incorrectly cal-
culated by the software, but they will remain liable for reporting and remitting
transaction tax obligations to the applicable taxing authorities. Merchants will li-
cense CAS directly from the third party creators of the software; the states are cur-
rently contemplating how to compensate merchants for CAS license fees.

Model 3—The Certified Proprietary System
The Streamlined Sales Tax Project’s ‘‘Model 3’’ technology is defined as a system

through which a ‘‘[s]eller utilizes its own proprietary automated sales tax system
that has been certified as a CAS.’’ This technology model was created to allow those
merchants that have created their own tax calculation systems to enjoy some ele-
ments of certification. The level of certification will vary according to the features
of the merchants’ proprietary systems.
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V. RECENT HISTORY OF U.S. TRANSACTION TAX SIMPLIFICATION EFFORTS

The first significant group to address transaction tax simplification was the Na-
tional Tax Association Communications and Electronic Commerce Tax Project.
Formed in 1997, the NTA Project was an industry-state tax initiative with a goal
to ‘‘develop a broadly available public report that identifies and explores the issues
involved in applying state and local taxes and fees to electronic commerce.’’ Al-
though the NTA Project ended without agreement between the public and private
sectors, it produced a report that is widely regarded as the first comprehensive doc-
ument detailing the issues surrounding transaction tax simplification.

In December, 1998, three states joined forces to form the Northwest Regional
Sales Tax Pilot Project. Representatives from the states of Idaho, Utah and Wash-
ington challenged industry to develop products or services that would assist in the
simplification of administration of their sales and use taxes. Ensuing meetings were
held with the Multistate Tax Commission, the Federation of Tax Administrators,
the National Governors’ Association, the National Conference of State Legislatures,
the U.S. League of Cities, the U.S. Conference of Mayors, the National Association
of Counties and other state and local governmental bodies. The final outcome of this
series of meetings was the Zero Burden proposal rejected by the Advisory Commis-
sion on Electronic Commerce in mid-2000.

Recognizing that the Advisory Commission on Electronic Commerce would not rec-
ommend that the U.S. Congress enact the Zero Burden proposal, the Multistate Tax
Commission and the Federation of Tax Administrators joined forces in early 2000
to create the Streamlined Sales Tax Project, a group that would author proposed
transaction tax simplification legislation. Representatives from thirty-eight states
met on a monthly bases, and in December 2000, handed off proposed legislation to
the National Conference of State Legislatures’ Task Force on Taxation and Elec-
tronic Commerce for review. The NCSL Task Force held a public hearing on this
legislation in Washington D.C. on December 12, 2000. On January 27, 2001, the
NCSL Task Force voted to substantially amend the legislation, and the NCSL Exec-
utive Committee issued a Resolution that endorsed the amended legislation the next
day. On March 2, 2001, the State of Wyoming was the first state to enact stream-
lined sales tax legislation; Kentucky, Utah, Arkansas, North Dakota, Indiana, Mary-
land, Oklahoma, Louisiana, Tennessee, Nebraska, Nevada, Florida, Texas, Min-
nesota and Rhode Island followed. As of July 13, 2001, thirteen other states had ini-
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tiated legislative efforts to enact some or all of the proposed legislation (Alabama,
Illinois, Iowa, Kansas, Massachusetts, Michigan, Missouri, North Carolina, Ohio,
Pennsylvania, Vermont, West Virginia and Wisconsin).

VI. CURRICULUM VITAE—JON W. ABOLINS

Jon W. Abolins is Chief Tax Counsel and Vice President of TAXWARE Inter-
national’s Tax and Government Affairs Department, where he is responsible for all
tax decisions in all company programs. In this key function, Mr. Abolins applies his
knowledge of tax law to products that address all transaction-based taxes. He is also
responsible for sustaining TAXWARE’s relationships with taxing authorities and
legislative bodies around the globe, frequently advising legislators and regulators
seeking to simplify tax laws and rules through technology. Mr. Abolins is a graduate
of the University of Southern California and the Boston University School of Law.
He is licensed to practice law in Massachusetts. A frequent speaker on transaction
tax automation issues, Mr. Abolins has spoken at events sponsored by the Institute
for Professionals in Taxation, the Conference Board, CommerceNet, the American
Taxation Association, the World Research Group, the Equipment Leasing Associa-
tion, and Harvard Law School’s International Tax Program. Mr. Abolins frequently
speaks at sales and use tax or eCommerce tax automation policy meetings to such
entities as the Congress of the United States, the Streamlined Sales Tax Project,
the National Governors’ Association, the U.S. Conference of Mayors, the National
Conference of State Legislatures, the Multistate Tax Commission, the Northwest
Regional Sales Tax Pilot Project, and the Louisiana Association of Tax Administra-
tors.

STATEMENT OF THE UNITED STATES TELECOM ASSOCIATION

The Unite4d States Telecom Association (USTA) appreciates the opportunity to
submit a statement for the record of the Senate Finance Committee’s August 1,
2001, hearing on the Internet Tax Freedom Act.

USTA is the largest trade association representing the U.S. telecom industry,
serving more than 1,200 telecom companies worldwide that provide local exchange,
long distance, wireless, internet and cable services. USTA’s members have played
an integral role in the expansion of the Internet in this country, and are currently
at the forefront of the expansion of the next generation of Internet: broadband and
wireless services.

USTA supports a clarification and an extension of the Internet Tax Freedom Act
(ITFA) tax moratorium, and amendments to ITFA to reflect the developing tech-
nology of the Internet. Necessary amendments to ITFA will help ensure that the
purpose of ITFA—to prevent taxation from stifling the growth of the Internet—will
be maintained in the face of the changing technology landscape. USTA also believes
strongly that any provisions in the ITFA extension legislation relating to stream-
lined sales and use tax systems should apply to telecommunication taxes as well.
The following discusses these points and presents proposals in turn.

I. NECESSARY AMENDMENTS TO ITFA TO REFLECT DEVELOPING TECHNOLOGIES

Technological Developments Have Resulted in the Convergence of Industries Histori-
cally Subject to Different Regulatory Classifications:

Companies that may be classified as telecommunications, cable, mobile radio, sat-
ellite companies or Internet service providers are all likely to provide voice, data,
video and Internet access services individually or as part of a bundle of such serv-
ices and possibly others) to consumers. As a result of historic differences in the reg-
ulatory classification of businesses that sell voice, data, video and Internet access
services, such companies are taxed differently merely because of such classifications.
Equivalent Services That Provide Access to the Internet Should Be Taxed the Same

Regardless of Who Provides Such Services:
ITFA provides an exemption from all State and local taxation for Internet access,

including access to proprietary content, information, and other services offered as
part of a package of services to users. Because of concerns primarily related to uni-
versal service, however, ITFA specifically excludes ‘‘telecommunications services’’
from the scope of the Internet access exemption. Whether a service is a ‘‘tele-
communications service’’ is determined for purposes of ITFA based on Federal regu-
latory definitions and the Federal excise tax on telecommunications services (which
is universally viewed as an antiquated tax that was targeted for repeal by the 106th
Congress). Accordingly, under ITFA, providers of the same type of Internet service
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1 The Committee On State Taxation 50-State Study and Report on Telecommunications Tax-
ation 2000 Update (2000 COST Update), http://www.statetax.org.

might be treated differently depending on whether they are classified as a tele-
communications provider, or whether the service provided is a ‘‘telecommunications
service.’’

A moratorium on state and local taxation that applies to all types of Internet ac-
cess except for access that is provided by telecommunications carriers could create
a permanent advantage for companies that can avoid such classification. This in-
equity could be especially burdensome to telecom companies, which already face a
nationwide average effective tax rate applicable to sales of telecommunications serv-
ices (17.74%) that is far in excess of the rate applicable to sales of goods by general
business (6.0%).1

Where Services are Bundled, the Moratorium Should Apply to the Portion of Service
Charges Attributable to Internet Access Charges

Increasingly, American consumers are paying for access to the Internet as part
of a bundled package of services, that may also include telephone, video, and/or
other services. This development has raised the question of how the ‘‘Internet ac-
cess’’ portion of bundled charges—which is protected from taxation by the ITFA
moratorium—should be determined.

Solution:
USTA supports amending the definitions of ‘‘Internet access’’ and ‘‘telecommuni-

cations services’’ in ITFA to ensure equitable treatment of all providers of com-
parable services. This proposal would protect the ‘‘telecommunications services’’ defi-
nition and the principles of universal service.

These definitions should also be amended to ensure equal treatment for wireless
access to the Internet, which was not generally available when ITFA was enacted
in 1998, by clarifying that ‘‘Internet access’’ services provided by wireless tele-
communications providers—i.e. wireless web access—also qualify under ITFA’s mor-
atorium.

In addition, recognizing technological advances since the original enactment of
ITFA, ITFA’s moratorium should be expanded to include broadband services. Doing
so will both encourage the deployment of this new and important Internet tech-
nology and also ‘‘level the tax playing field’’ for diverse providers as these broadband
services converge. This amendment would ensure that broadband Internet services
(service that is capable of a rate greater than 384 kps for wireline, fixed wireless
and satellite and 128 kps for mobile wireless) are not subjected to state and local
taxation. This expansion should also apply to comparable advanced wireless data
transmission services.

Finally, USTA supports an amendment to ITFA to stipulate that the moratorium
will not apply to Internet access that is aggregated by a seller with taxable services,
unless the seller separately accounts for the Internet access charges, or, in lieu of
using separate accounting for such charges, elects to apply a ‘‘Internet access stand-
ard charge amount.’’ Such standard charge amount would be determined annually
by the Secretary of Commerce for different levels of Internet service, and would pro-
vide a safe harbor for sellers for whom separate accounting of Internet access
charges would be especially burdensome.

II. THE PROVISIONS OF THE INTERNET TAX FREEDOM ACT RELATING TO THE STREAM-
LINED SALES AND USE TAXES SYSTEM SHOULD APPLY TO TELECOMMUNICATION TAXES
AS WELL.

Simplification of transaction tax statutes, such as sales and use tax statutes,
should include the ‘‘rationalization’’ of transaction tax statutes applicable to the tele-
communications companies that comprise the Internet backbone and that sell serv-
ices subject to multiple levels of taxation.

The administrative filing requirements documented in the 2000 COST Update re-
flect an increase in telecommunications tax filing requirements from 1999 (63,879
returns now required to be filed across the nation) as compared to sellers of goods
(8,951 returns nationwide). This tremendous filing burden on telecom companies im-
poses significant costs that ultimately increase the cost of telecommunications serv-
ices. A streamlining of these taxes could thus result in significant savings for all
users of such services in this country. This will benefit all involved, most impor-
tantly consumers, who shoulder a portion of the filing costs associated with the cur-
rent multiplicity of taxes.
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Solution:
USTA supports applying provisions relating to a streamlined sales and use tax

system to the ‘‘rationalization’’ of telecommunications taxes. Although this idea en-
compasses the need for state and local governments to simplify their tax system,
reduce compliance costs and level the tax burden of similar services provided by all
providers, it does not by definition require an overall reduction of the tax burden.

* * *

We at USTA look forward to working with the Senate Finance Committee as the
Committee considers an extension, and improvements, to the Internet Tax Freedom
Act.

Æ
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